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 10 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 11 

Council convened in the Ballroom of the Perdido Beach Resort, 12 

Orange Beach, Alabama, Thursday morning, August 13, 2009, and 13 

was called to order at 8:30 a.m. by Chairman Tom McIlwain. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN TOM MCILWAIN:  Let’s have the council members take 16 

their seats, please.  I would like to call the council to order.  17 

This is the 222nd meeting of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery 18 

Management Council.  My name is Tom McIlwain and as Chairman of 19 

the council, I welcome you all.   20 

 21 

Members of the public will be permitted to present oral 22 

statements in accordance with the schedule published in the 23 

agenda.  Please pay attention to that.  Please advise the 24 

council staff if you desire to address the council.  Please give 25 

written statements to the council staff who are sitting at the 26 

tables over here on my left, behind the council. 27 

 28 

1996 amendments to the Fishery Management Act require all oral 29 

or written statements to include a brief description of the 30 

background and interest of the persons in the subject of the 31 

statement.  All written information shall include a statement of 32 

the source and date of such information. 33 

 34 

It is unlawful for any person to knowingly and willfully submit 35 

to the council false information regarding any manner the 36 

council is considering in the course of carrying out the 37 

Fisheries Act.   38 

 39 

If you have a cell phone, pager, or similar device, we ask that 40 

you keep them on silent or vibrating or turn them off during the 41 

council and committee sessions.  A digital recording is used for 42 

the public record and therefore, for the purpose of voice 43 

identification, each member is requested to identify himself or 44 

herself, starting on my left. 45 

 46 

MR. CORKY PERRET:  Corky Perret, Mississippi. 47 

 48 
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MR. JOHN GREENE, JR:  John Greene, Alabama. 1 

 2 

MR. KEVIN ANSON:  Kevin Anson, serving as proxy for Mr. Vernon 3 

Minton. 4 

 5 

DR. BONNIE PONWITH:  Bonnie Ponwith, NOAA Fisheries Service. 6 

 7 

MS. KAY WILLIAMS:  Kay Williams, Mississippi. 8 

 9 

MR. PHIL STEELE:  Phil Steele, NOAA Fisheries. 10 

 11 

DR. ROY CRABTREE:  Roy Crabtree, NOAA Fisheries. 12 

 13 

MR. SHEPHERD GRIMES:  Shepherd Grimes, NOAA General Counsel, 14 

Southeast Region. 15 

 16 

MR. MYRON FISCHER:  Myron Fischer, Louisiana. 17 

 18 

MR. DAMON MCKNIGHT:  Damon McKnight, Louisiana. 19 

 20 

MR. HARLON PEARCE:  Harlon Pearce, from the beautiful city of 21 

New Orleans and the great state of Louisiana. 22 

 23 

MR. ROBIN RIECHERS:  Robin Riechers, Texas. 24 

 25 

MR. MICHAEL RAY:  Mike Ray, Texas. 26 

 27 

MR. JOE HENDRIX:  Joe Hendrix, Texas. 28 

 29 

MR. ED SAPP:  Ed Sapp, Florida. 30 

 31 

MS. JULIE MORRIS:  Julie Morris, Florida. 32 

 33 

MR. BOB GILL:  Bob Gill, Florida. 34 

 35 

MR. BILL TEEHAN:  Bill Teehan, Florida, the fishing capital of 36 

the world. 37 

 38 

LCDR BRIAN SULLIVAN:  Brian Sullivan, U.S. Coast Guard. 39 

 40 

MR. DUANE HARRIS:  Duane Harris, Georgia, South Atlantic Council 41 

liaison. 42 

 43 

MR. LARRY SIMPSON:  Larry Simpson, Gulf States Marine Fisheries 44 

Commission. 45 

 46 

DR. BOB SHIPP:  Bob Shipp, Alabama. 47 

 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR STEVE BORTONE:  Steve Bortone, Executive 1 

Director of the council. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you all and welcome to everybody.  I 4 

would like to acknowledge John Greene from Alabama, a new member 5 

who will be sworn in here shortly, and Damon McKnight from 6 

Louisiana.  I would also like to welcome our South Atlantic 7 

liaison, Duane Harris.  Duane, we’re happy to have you here. 8 

 9 

Just a reminder that today at lunch, when we break for lunch, 10 

we’re going to have a group picture so Charlene will -- We’ll 11 

meet right outside the door here.  I would like also to mention 12 

that today Bill Cherne from Sonic Foundry will be recording 13 

today’s session to demonstrate Mediasite as an option for 14 

streaming and Trish has emailed a link to this broadcast that’s 15 

going on now and so if you would like to look at that, you can 16 

queue it up on the web. 17 

 18 

Again, let me remind you that we have published an agenda.  The 19 

agenda is available over there and if you want to present 20 

testimony, please get your card in before the public hearing 21 

starts and it’s scheduled to start at 8:50.  With that, I will 22 

turn it over to Dr. Crabtree to swear in our new members. 23 

 24 

(Whereupon, the new and reappointed council members were sworn 25 

in.) 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Dr. Crabtree, and welcome to the 28 

new members and those of us that have been reappointed for 29 

another three-year term.  From a personal standpoint, I’ve been 30 

chair for the last two years and I thank the council for that 31 

opportunity and today, the gavel will change hands, at the end 32 

of our meeting this afternoon.  I welcome our two newest members 33 

and welcome aboard and good luck.  It’s a difficult job many 34 

times. 35 

 36 

ADOPTION OF AGENDA 37 

 38 

We’ve published an agenda and everybody should have a copy of 39 

that.  Are there changes or additions to the agenda?  I have one 40 

change.  This afternoon, Dr. Bill Walker is unable to attend.  41 

He had another commitment that overrode this commitment and so 42 

he’ll not be here and so we’ll delete that from the agenda. 43 

 44 

MR. PERRET:  He asked that it be at the next meeting for a 45 

presentation.  Unfortunately, he’s in Washington at this time 46 

and that’s why he’s unable to be here. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We will move him to the next council 1 

meeting’s agenda.  Any other additions or changes or deletions 2 

to the agenda? 3 

 4 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I would like to add, under Other Business, I 5 

would like to discuss the 2005 Biological Opinion. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are there other additions or deletions from 8 

anybody?  Do I hear a motion to accept?  A second?  We’ve got a 9 

motion and a second to accept the amended agenda.  All those in 10 

favor say aye; opposed like sign.  Hearing none, the agenda is 11 

accepted. 12 

 13 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 14 

 15 

We have published the minutes and you have copies of that.  Are 16 

there additions or deletions or changes to the minutes as we 17 

published? 18 

 19 

MR. GILL:  Move adoption. 20 

 21 

MR. TEEHAN:  Second. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and a second to adopt the 24 

minutes as presented.  All those in favor say aye; all opposed.  25 

The minutes are approved. 26 

 27 

We’re going to begin our public testimony and according to my 28 

watch, you’ve got five more minutes to fill out cards.  8:50 is 29 

when we are published to begin and we’ll go ahead and start the 30 

public hearing.  When your name is called, please come up to the 31 

podium and make sure you turn the speaker on.  The little red 32 

light will come on. 33 

 34 

There’s also a green, yellow, and red light.  We’re going to 35 

give each member three minutes.  When your time begins, it will 36 

be green and at one minute out, it will turn yellow and when it 37 

turns red, your time is up.  Please adhere to that so everybody 38 

has an opportunity to make their presentation and it keeps me 39 

from having to try to call you down.  We appreciate your 40 

cooperation. 41 

 42 

I will call your name and then I will call the next person’s 43 

name and the first person step up to the podium and the next one 44 

will be right behind him and ready to take their place as we 45 

move forward.  With that, we’ll start with -- The areas that 46 

we’re going to take are Exempted Fishing Permits and so we don’t 47 

have any and so we’ll talk about the South Atlantic Fishery 48 
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Management Council Comprehensive Ecosystem-Based Amendment 1, 1 

Final Action on Reef Fish Amendment 31, and then we’ll move to 2 

Open Comment.  With those remarks, our first speaker is Dean 3 

Pruitt and he’ll be followed by Rick Marks. 4 

 5 

PUBLIC TESTIMONY 6 

 7 

MR. RICK MARKS:  Mr. Pruitt is going to yield his time to me, 8 

Mr. Chairman, if that’s okay. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I got you.  Following Rick Marks will be 11 

Glen Brooks.  Go ahead, Rick. 12 

 13 

MR. MARKS:  Rick Marks for SOFA and GFA.  Thank you, Mr. 14 

Chairman and members.  It is always good to come before this 15 

body, circumstances usually not withstanding.  We were as 16 

hopeful as you were that the SSC would be able to lead us out o 17 

the darkness and we’re as disappointed as you are that they were 18 

not able to do that and that we don’t know what is required of 19 

us to avoid jeopardy. 20 

 21 

We are closed since May 18 and we need to move on Amendment 31 22 

today so we can get people back on the water working during 23 

these relatively turtle safe months that are ahead of us this 24 

fall and winter. 25 

 26 

Despite all of the uncertainty and subjectivity and lack of 27 

guidance and despite what we perceive to be a very aggressive 28 

effort on behalf of the agency to move on some very serious 29 

issues, we do know a few things.  Dr. Crabtree stated at the SSC 30 

that longlining is not the primary cause of decline in the 31 

loggerhead population. 32 

 33 

We also have the Science Center estimate of mortality attributed 34 

to longlines, which indicates that 1 percent or less of all the 35 

fisheries-related mortality is due to the longline fleet.  We 36 

have Dr. Garrison’s paper, which is Tab 4, Number 4(f) in your 37 

briefing book, which are the aerial survey maps, which clearly 38 

indicate that turtle abundance decreases with increasing depth, 39 

which would suggest to us not a necessity to have a year-round 40 

closure. 41 

 42 

We have the IFQ which comes online in 2010, January, and we 43 

expect that that will reduce capacity and will transform the 44 

fishery significantly.  Effort is down in this fishery.  2005 to 45 

2006 trips and days away, as indicated by Amendment 31 on page 46 

69, suggests that the 2005/2006 period is the lowest that we 47 

have in that table. 48 
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 1 

We have quota decisions that are coming and we expect these 2 

quotas to decrease, which should lead to a decrease in effort as 3 

well.  We also know that what you do today will set a precedent 4 

for how you handle these types of issues in the future.  If you 5 

look at the 2005 Biological Opinion and the incidental take 6 

statement, the longline fleet is responsible for eighty-five 7 

takes.  The vertical line fishery is responsible for sixty-five 8 

and the recreational fishery is responsible for fifty-three.  9 

That’s not a very, very broad range. 10 

 11 

If you go to page 95 to 97 of the biological opinion, you’ll see 12 

that the agency must evaluate and estimate the takes in both the 13 

charter and sport sectors, which means you’re going to be faced 14 

with that new information very, very soon and the standard and 15 

the bar that you set today, you’re going to have to follow along 16 

with that and be consistent.  That’s not to be threatening, but 17 

that’s just to point out that these issues are not going to go 18 

away and you’re going to be faced with them again and again. 19 

 20 

We also know, if you read Amendment 31 very carefully, and I 21 

know you all have, if you total it all up right now that the 22 

council has closed 75,352 square nautical miles for various 23 

reasons to longlines.  That will provide some protection for 24 

turtles.  We are asking you today to add 9,000 more square miles 25 

of closure to that, the thirty-five fathom three-month closure. 26 

 27 

The last thing we know is that you must endeavor to protect 28 

turtles and fishermen and the communities in a practicable, 29 

reasonable, and prudent manner.  We need to be sure that the 30 

things that we do to resolve the problem are in step with what 31 

the problem actually is. 32 

 33 

In that light, we recommend the following options on behalf of 34 

SOFA and GFA.  We would agree with the council to leave squid 35 

bait alone for the time being, until we can prove to you that it 36 

will have some sort of benefit. 37 

 38 

We agree to the thirty-five fathom June, July, August closure.  39 

When it comes to the endorsement and the activity on fishing 40 

gear, our preference has always been to try and keep as many 41 

people in the fishery as we possibly can to support the 42 

infrastructure.  We came to you very, very early on in this 43 

process and we asked for gear mitigation measures that we were 44 

not able to achieve.  As of late, there is some potential for 45 

some gear mitigation measures. 46 

 47 

In light of that, what we would like to do is to ask you please 48 
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to institute a 40,000 pound endorsement with 1999 to 2007 data 1 

with full transferability and to consider, if we can get some 2 

credit, to agree to a gear mitigation measure of a 1,000 hook 3 

limitation, which we believe should provide a net reduction in 4 

the overall effort of the fleet, which would benefit turtles. 5 

 6 

By doing this, we move from 297 permits down to sixty-one 7 

permits for the entire fleet, if we go with the 40,000 pounds.  8 

That equates to about a 45 percent net reduction.  Then if you 9 

add on the gear mitigation effort, hopefully that gets us and 10 

gets you very close to the 50 percent that we think will make 11 

the difference. 12 

 13 

Mr. Chairman, I want to tell you that this has been a very 14 

difficult issue.  We’ve had the gun to our heads since September 15 

of last year and I know that the council members have struggled 16 

with this.  Whether you vote with us or not, we’ve have a lot of 17 

good communication and we appreciate the effort of the council 18 

to look at this and be substantive and try and do the right 19 

thing.  Thank you very much. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Rick.  Are there any questions of 22 

Rick? 23 

 24 

DR. CRABTREE:  Hi, Rick, and thank you for being here and I know 25 

this has been a very difficult issue for everyone involved.  I 26 

want to come back to the SSC meeting and the statement.  I’ve 27 

been careful to say that the longline fishery is not the cause 28 

of the decline in turtles, but it is a contributing cause to the 29 

decline in sea turtles, which I think we would all agree. 30 

 31 

MR. MARKS:  I wouldn’t disagree with you sir, and that’s why 32 

we’re moving forward with our offering. 33 

 34 

DR. CRABTREE:  It is the second largest documented source of 35 

anthropogenic mortality in the Gulf of Mexico.  Part of my 36 

concern, Rick, on where we’re going with this is everyone wants 37 

to let as many vessels come through the endorsement process as 38 

we can, but I’ve had reservations that we let as many vessels in 39 

as we can, but then we hit them with all sorts of regulations, 40 

you’ve got to fish outside of thirty fathoms and you can only 41 

carry this many hooks and I don’t know what else there was 42 

discussion of, making the thirty-five fathom line a year-round 43 

kind of thing. 44 

 45 

It just seems to me we would be better off to let fewer vessels 46 

go through but then don’t strap them with all kinds of 47 

restrictions so that they can’t really fish successfully and 48 
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make money and be profitable.  It just seems like the history of 1 

what we’ve done with limited entry and these types of programs 2 

is we always want to let as many vessels in and so we’ve really 3 

let too many vessels in and then we end up hitting them with 4 

trip limits and this restriction and that restriction and then 5 

they all end up suffering economically and you end up with a 6 

fleet that has too many vessels to really be profitable. 7 

 8 

I’m just curious of you guys’ view of that, because that seems 9 

to be where the council is coming down on this balance, is do we 10 

let more vessels in but then we put all these other kind of 11 

restrictions on them?  I guess my inclination is it just seems 12 

that in the long run we would be better off to let fewer vessels 13 

in, but not hamper their ability to fish and survive. 14 

 15 

MR. MARKS:  Mr. Chairman and Dr. Crabtree, we understand that, 16 

Dr. Crabtree, and to a certain extent, we agree with it, but 17 

there’s always been a concern from the outset that we don’t want 18 

to drop it down to so few vessels that we’re not able to support 19 

the infrastructure around the coastal communities. 20 

 21 

We’ve got an IFQ coming on that is going to transform this 22 

fishery substantially and so our thought is of that is if we try 23 

and do something now and then the IFQ comes in and we find out 24 

that we need to do something more, then we’ll have the 25 

opportunity to do that, but we won’t just remove all of the 26 

boats and all of those families that go along with it and the 27 

council has that responsibility under the Magnuson Act, to take 28 

care of those communities. 29 

 30 

We want to go far enough, Dr. Crabtree, but we don’t want to go 31 

too far and so, quite frankly, we would be a lot happier if we 32 

would give you a suite of options and then you could come back 33 

and let us know whether we’re okay or not, but I understand 34 

we’re not going to have that phased approach and so we’re trying 35 

to err on the side of caution, just like Mr. Grimes is trying to 36 

err on the side of caution for turtles.  I hope that helps you 37 

kind of understand our mindset.  We’re very concerned about the 38 

infrastructure issue. 39 

 40 

DR. CRABTREE:  I know you are and that does help and I think all 41 

of us understand that if we ended up with a jeopardy call that 42 

it’s a disaster for the industry. 43 

 44 

MR. MARKS:  We understand that and we’re very concerned about 45 

it.  Again, without knowing how far we have to go -- We can’t 46 

give the whole thing away in order to try and avoid jeopardy. 47 

 48 



11 

 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Rick.  I appreciate your comments.  I’ve 1 

got your recommendations of thirty-five fathoms, 2 

June/July/August and the second was the 40,000 endorsement with 3 

transferability and the third one was something about number of 4 

hooks and I didn’t get that.  Would you talk a little bit about 5 

the third recommendation, please? 6 

 7 

MR. MARKS:  Mr. Perret and Mr. Chairman, I certainly can.  8 

Corky, we had tried initially, if you recall, very early on -- I 9 

work on a lot of take reductions teams to the MMPA and we always 10 

try and address our protected species issues through gear 11 

mitigation.  It just seems to be the way to go that’s most 12 

effective, because it addresses what’s going on on the water. 13 

 14 

We had come to the council initially and the agency and asked 15 

for different gear mitigation alternatives to be considered.  We 16 

talked about mainline length and we talked about hook limitation 17 

and we even talked about soak time.  We tried to find some other 18 

ways to get this done to address turtles. 19 

 20 

We were continually told it was a dead issue because there was 21 

no way to calculate any credit for doing that.  I think squid 22 

bait was another one that we had talked about and then the 23 

length of the leaders.  We moved off of that because we were 24 

told you can’t get any credit and the point is we’re trying to 25 

get credit to save turtles and save the industry. 26 

 27 

Up until late yesterday, that was a dead issue, until there was 28 

some indication, I think, from the agency and from a few other 29 

people around the table that maybe there might be a way to 30 

revisit that and actually come up with an indication of some 31 

credit. 32 

 33 

I know that Andy Strelcheck has worked probably through the wee 34 

hours, from what I understand, Corky, to come up with some 35 

consideration that we might get a little bit of effort if we put 36 

1,000 hook limitation on the boats, which means 1,000 rigged up 37 

hooks ready to go.  There will be other hooks that they would 38 

have in case they lost them, but only ones rigged up. 39 

 40 

I think it’s an enforceable issue.  Enforceability was some of 41 

the problem we were having with soak time and things like that 42 

and so I believe the enforcement folks -- I don’t want to speak 43 

for them, but they gave us some indication you can count hooks 44 

and if they’re bundled up in certain increments, you’ll be able 45 

to enforce that. 46 

 47 

We thought that might be a way, Corky, to reduce -- That 1,000 48 
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hooks, from what I understand, is lower than the average number 1 

of hooks that would be carried in the fleet.  We’ll get some net 2 

reduction of effective effort, which then can be tacked on to 3 

the 40,000 pound savings of 45 percent, and it gets us real 4 

close to 50. 5 

 6 

MR. PEARCE:  Thank you for your testimony.  It was very 7 

enlightening and I understand Roy’s comments about cutting the 8 

number of boats down and helping those guys make more money, but 9 

when you cut more boats down, you affect more than just the 10 

people in those boats.  You affect the ice companies, the 11 

grocery companies, the docks that they dock at and the fishing 12 

villages that they support and the recreational sector that uses 13 

that dock, that needs that dock to be there, and the for-hire 14 

sector that needs that infrastructure there. 15 

 16 

It’s not just boats in the water when we cut back.  We cut back 17 

on everybody else that’s involved in that fishery and I think we 18 

need to remember that.  One question I have for you though is I 19 

understand that some of these boats use as many as 2,500 hooks 20 

and you’re asking them to go to 1,000.  That’s a big reduction.  21 

That ought to give us some reduction in that fishery and it 22 

ought to give us less effort in that fishery.  I applaud you for 23 

the work that you’re doing and I support what you’re trying to 24 

do. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Any more questions? 27 

 28 

MS. MORRIS:  Thank you for your comments and thank you for your 29 

problem solving orientation to all of this, Rick.  I had 30 

conversations with people yesterday that indicated that a 45,000 31 

pound endorsement might be acceptable to the industry and I 32 

understand that 40,000 pounds is your preference, but could you 33 

comment on the possibility of support for a 45,000 pound 34 

endorsement? 35 

 36 

MR. MARKS:  I certainly can, Ms. Morris and Mr. Chairman.  We 37 

did have a lot of conversation about that.  Out of pure 38 

desperation, we were looking at the longline endorsement level, 39 

because we certainly don’t want to trigger jeopardy and we want 40 

to get back on the water. 41 

 42 

Our preference, as I indicated early in my testimony, was if we 43 

could do gear mitigation -- We would like to try and keep as 44 

many people in the fleet, understanding Dr. Crabtree’s comments.  45 

We had pushed hard for the preferred alternative.  Quite 46 

frankly, I’ll tell you that 40,000 pounds stings us badly.  It 47 

hurts Cortez.  We didn’t even want to go there, but we went 48 
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there because we had the gun to our heads and had to do 1 

something.  That has been a very difficult issue for us. 2 

 3 

We had gravitated, since Dr. Crabtree was focusing so hard and 4 

so aggressively on the longline endorsement criteria, that we 5 

tried to find a way to interpolate between 40,000 pounds and 6 

50,000 pounds and get towards 50,000.  That’s where the 45,000 7 

pounds came from and we were able to get the calculation that it 8 

would give us a 51 percent savings. 9 

 10 

However, when the discussion reverted back late yesterday to 11 

some potential for gear mitigation, all of the members of the 12 

industry said look, we’re much more comfortable keeping people 13 

and not throwing families out of this and let’s see if we can’t 14 

address this through gear mitigation on the water. 15 

 16 

If we get forced, then we get forced and we’re going to have to 17 

look at the endorsement level, but quite frankly, we would like 18 

to try and take care of this through gear mitigation if we 19 

could, Ms. Morris. 20 

 21 

DR. CRABTREE:  Just to that point, Andy has and is still doing 22 

an analysis to look at 45,000 pounds and to look at restricting 23 

the number of hooks.  It’s close to done and should be coming to 24 

you shortly and then I think he has a PowerPoint that we could 25 

put up on the screen when we come back to this after public 26 

testimony. 27 

 28 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you for your testimony today.  Could you 29 

describe the mechanics of what the suggestion for the 1,000 hook 30 

maximum number, in regards to how that would be used relative to 31 

what’s currently being used as far as soak time and that type of 32 

thing? 33 

 34 

MR. MARKS:  Actually, what I’m going to do, if it’s okay with 35 

you, is I’ve got a number of fishermen that are coming up behind 36 

me that actually go out in the hot sun and clip those hooks on 37 

the line and fish them and I want to let them deal with the 38 

minutia of the issue. 39 

 40 

I’m not putting it off, because it’s important.  I do know that 41 

this is lower than the average size that the fleet carries, but 42 

I want those folks to be able to talk to you about that, so you 43 

can get it directly from the people that actually use them. 44 

 45 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Rick, for your comments.  When you 46 

were referencing the 2005 Biological Opinion, you were talking 47 

about the low number of takes.  I know that you have been on 48 
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several take reduction teams.  In the past, has it been, when 1 

you were faced with issues like this, that you start 2 

immediately, no matter what you do still, as far as trying to 3 

come up with some type of mitigation or mitigation measures, 4 

such as through some type of gear technology? 5 

 6 

MR. MARKS:  Ms. Williams and Mr. Chairman, actually, that’s what 7 

we try and do.  The difference with the take reduction teams 8 

under the MMPA, it seems like in those scenarios we actually 9 

have a target that we know about and we have guidance so we know 10 

what we can try and achieve and then we come up with gear 11 

mitigation alternatives that a number is applied to those in 12 

terms of savings and we try and secure those. 13 

 14 

We typically do go that way and sometimes closed areas do come 15 

into play and we have had to adopt several of those through 16 

several different FMPs for protected species, but we try and 17 

address it through gear mitigation first.  It seems the fishing 18 

industry is able to work with that better and we still get the 19 

protection for the animals. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?  Thank you very much, 22 

Rick.  Glen Brooks and Glen will be followed by Erika Lauser. 23 

 24 

MR. GLEN BROOKS:  Good morning.  My name is Glen Brooks and I’m 25 

with the Gulf Fishermen’s Association.  First, I would like to 26 

thank the council for this chance to comment and thank you for 27 

the social you put on Tuesday night.  We really enjoyed that. 28 

 29 

I own and manage six longline boats in Cortez, Florida.  I did 30 

employ about twenty people and I’m down to nine right now, with 31 

only four boats working and catching about a third of the 32 

product they normally catch. 33 

 34 

We need to do something today to get this longline fishery back 35 

open in some capacity.  Though we don’t have much faith in all 36 

the data we’ve seen on this turtle issue, we do know that we are 37 

responsible for some takes and are more than willing to do what 38 

we can to minimize our takes. 39 

 40 

The measures that we’re proposing today are not the measures we 41 

prefer, but are the ones we believe you need to get this fishery 42 

reopened as soon as possible.  We’ve put our best efforts 43 

forward to help you with this decision and what we’re going to 44 

ask you to vote on today is a 40,000 pound longline endorsement 45 

with a three-month thirty-five fathom closure and also a 1,000 46 

hook limit to reduce soak times on the gears. 47 

 48 
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We don’t know if this is enough, since we have not been told 1 

what is enough, but based on my business and my family and my 2 

crewmen and their families and the steps we can take to protect 3 

turtles, I hope it is enough.  Thank you. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Brooks.  Are there questions? 6 

 7 

MR. TEEHAN:  Glen, thanks for coming and thanks for all your 8 

efforts to try to resolve this issue.  The question I have is 9 

during this emergency closure, are you seeing a conversion to 10 

vertical gear in your area? 11 

 12 

MR. BROOKS:  Yes, we did convert some of the vessels, not all of 13 

them.  We didn’t have the money to convert all of them.  Some of 14 

them we’ve got tied to the docks and the ones we have converted, 15 

they’re just not making it. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are there other questions?   18 

 19 

MR. GREENE:  Hi, Glen, and thanks for coming.  Would there be 20 

any advantage to limiting the length of the gear as opposed to 21 

1,000 hooks?  Would say four miles do anything to help you or 22 

hurt you?  I heard some discussion with that earlier in the 23 

week. 24 

 25 

MR. BROOKS:  If we reduce down to 1,000 hooks, the chances are 26 

the guys would shorten their gear to accommodate the 1,000 27 

hooks.  They wouldn’t string ten miles with 1,000 hooks. 28 

 29 

MR. GREENE:  In your opinion, how long of a gear would 1,000 30 

hooks accommodate?  Would that be four miles or six miles or ten 31 

miles?  Can you give me just a -- 32 

 33 

MR. BROOKS:  Before four and five miles. 34 

 35 

MR. GREENE:  In your opinion, how long would it take for you to 36 

recover the gear on a four or five-mile set?  I know there’s 37 

variables, current and wind and weather.  Just in your opinion, 38 

how long would it take for you to recover that gear? 39 

 40 

MR. BROOKS:  Off the top of my head, probably between two and 41 

three hours to set it and retrieve it. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Other questions? 44 

 45 

MR. SAPP:  Thanks so much for being here, Glen.  Getting back to 46 

the comments you made about the gear conversion, can you give us 47 

a little bit more insight as to the success or failure of your 48 
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fishermen’s ability to catch fish with vertical line gear out 1 

there?  Can you put it in terms of numbers for us? 2 

 3 

MR. BROOKS:  In terms of numbers?  The guys just aren’t catching 4 

enough fish to cover their expenses.  They’ve been going through 5 

a learning curve.  We’re giving them a chance to get through 6 

that part of it.  A couple of them have gotten to the point 7 

where they’re over the learning curve to where they should be 8 

making money now and they are covering their current expenses, 9 

but they’re so far in the hole backwards that they’re still not 10 

making any money because they’re having to pay the back 11 

expenses. 12 

 13 

MR. SAPP:  It’s your opinion after going through this conversion 14 

process, to the extent that you have, that they’re not going to 15 

be able to make it as vertical line fishermen? 16 

 17 

MR. BROOKS:  I think some of them will.  Most of them won’t.  18 

Some of them will just never get the hang of vertical gear 19 

fishing.  It’s a whole different type of fishery. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?   22 

 23 

MR. PEARCE:  Thanks for coming.  I appreciate the comments.  Go 24 

back to your two to three hours on the 1,000 hooks.  That’s from 25 

start to finish and so if you start in one hour, you’re 26 

retrieving the first hook within an hour or an hour-and-a-half, 27 

is that right? 28 

 29 

MR. BROOKS:  Correct, yes. 30 

 31 

MR. PEARCE:  Your soak time is maybe an hour or an hour-and-a-32 

half on all hooks, because by the time you drop your last one, 33 

when you get back it should be -- 34 

 35 

MR. BROOKS:  Yes, that’s correct. 36 

 37 

MR. PEARCE:  It’s not a three-hour wait.  It’s basically part of 38 

that time, an hour to an hour-and-a-half. 39 

 40 

MR. BROOKS:  Right, it’s not three hours total in the water.  41 

You set your gear and it probably takes about forty-five minutes 42 

to an hour to get that gear overboard and fifteen or twenty 43 

minutes you’re hooking back up to the end that you originally 44 

dropped off. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?  Thank you, Glen.  47 

Erika Lauser will be followed by Randy Lauser. 48 
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 1 

MS. ERIKA LAUSER:  Hello and good morning.  My name is Erika 2 

Lauser.  My husband is a professional grouper fisherman who is 3 

an owner/operator and has been fishing for approximately twenty-4 

five years. 5 

 6 

I’m here to represent and put a face on the many families that 7 

the council holds in their hands today.  My husband, as with 8 

many of the fishermen in the longline industry, are small 9 

business owners with families at home depending on them, which I 10 

might add they do not qualify for unemployment. 11 

 12 

We ourselves have two daughters that this has dramatically 13 

impacted since he’s been out of work.  We’ve already had to cut 14 

into college funds and to retirement funds, and that’s not been 15 

good, just to be able to stay afloat with this closure.  Our 16 

lives generally have taken a heavy impact with this.   17 

 18 

After speaking though with many of you these last couple of 19 

days, it seems that some of us are all on the same page and want 20 

to see the fisheries reopened soon and the longliners put back 21 

to work while making provisions to protect our environment. 22 

 23 

We the families of this industry in these hard economic times 24 

need to see an agreement happen here so that we don’t see any 25 

more hardships occur.  That’s really all I had to say.  I just 26 

wanted to be a face for the families and that it’s not just the 27 

lonely fishermen out there and that they do have families that 28 

they are supporting.  They are small businessmen and there’s a 29 

lot more to it than just the fishermen. 30 

 31 

DR. CRABTREE:  I appreciate the predicament that you’re in.  Has 32 

your husband tried fishing with vertical line gear or has he 33 

basically just been tied up? 34 

 35 

MS. LAUSER:  He has been tied at the dock because it was not 36 

economically sound for him to do so.  Listening to a lot of the 37 

boats out there who have converted, they’re gone for two weeks 38 

and coming in with 1,200 pounds or 2,000 pounds.  It’s barely 39 

covering expenses and so he chose that it would actually cost 40 

him to go out and so he chose to tie the boat up and stay at 41 

home. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are there other questions?  If not, thank 44 

you, Mrs. Lauser.  Randy Lauser is our next speaker and he’ll be 45 

followed by Dave Allison. 46 

 47 

MR. RANDY LAUSER:  Morning, council.  My name is Randy Lauser 48 
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and I’m owner/operator of a commercial longline boat.  I’ve been 1 

doing it for twenty-four years now and I’m just here to answer 2 

questions.  I’ve talked to a lot of the council members and 3 

stuff about fishing, because I’m a full-time fisherman.  I do it 4 

and I had some answers, but I don’t know where to start.  I just 5 

don’t. 6 

 7 

I’ve been out of work and my mind is going a mile a minute, but 8 

with the 40,000 to 45,000 or 50,000 pounds, it’s going to have a 9 

tremendous effort in reducing -- Not reducing, but helping the 10 

fishery, because there’s going to be a lot less fishermen.  11 

That’s going to help right there. 12 

 13 

It’s going to be more selective fishing than just out derby 14 

fishing and just stringing a line here and stringing a line 15 

there and picking them up and putting them down.  I’m doing 16 

quite well with under 1,000 hooks.  Last year, 2008, was the 17 

best year of my career.  We flat out tuned them up.  We did A-18 

okay and I’m using under 1,000 hooks and five-and-a-half miles 19 

of gear. 20 

 21 

I’m just -- I have zero interaction with turtles.  The boat that 22 

caused the emergency shutdown, I was seven miles away from him 23 

fishing and he caught five turtles and I caught zero.  Like I 24 

say, I’m using under 1,000 hooks and I’m selective fishing 25 

instead of just out there taking a ten-mile line and winging it 26 

out on flat bottom.  I’m just being a selective professional 27 

fisherman.  That’s about all I have to say and thank you.  If 28 

you could, I need to go back to work bad.  Any questions? 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  First, I’ve got a question.  How big of a 31 

boat are you operating? 32 

 33 

MR. LAUSER:  I have a forty-foot boat. 34 

 35 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Randy.  You say you’re utilizing 1,000 36 

hooks and what roughly is the length of your line with that 37 

1,000 hooks? 38 

 39 

MR. LAUSER:  I’m stringing five-and-a-half miles of gear. 40 

 41 

MS. WILLIAMS:  When you’re using the 1,000 hooks, could you tell 42 

us about how many sets, on average, that you’re making? 43 

 44 

MR. LAUSER:  I do three sets a day.  I string it out and I let 45 

it soak for about forty-five minutes.  If I’m right next to the 46 

other end, I’ll go right to that end and I’ll pick up that end, 47 

but I do that three times a day. 48 
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 1 

MR. TEEHAN:  Randy, thanks for coming.  I think you were here 2 

earlier when the Reef Fish Committee was debating this and I 3 

think you get the impression, and rightfully so, that we’re 4 

struggling with what to do here.  40,000 pounds, would you still 5 

qualify? 6 

 7 

MR. LAUSER:  Yes, I would. 8 

 9 

MR. TEEHAN:  50,000? 10 

 11 

MR. LAUSER:  Yes, I would. 12 

 13 

DR. CRABTREE:  I’m curious, Randy, because you said there was a 14 

vessel that had five turtle takes and that’s right that there 15 

was.  You were fishing very close by? 16 

 17 

MR. LAUSER:  About seven miles away from him. 18 

 19 

DR. CRABTREE:  What do you attribute it to?  Why did he catch 20 

turtles and you didn’t? 21 

 22 

MR. LAUSER:  I actually know the guy.  I happened to pull into 23 

Apalachicola that trip and he’s stringing about eight or nine 24 

miles of gear with 4,000 hooks.  I’ve seen him and I looked down 25 

in his ice hole and he’s got ten shrimp baskets full of hooks.  26 

I have two round barrels with hooks in it and he’s just -- 27 

They’re putting the hooks down because if you ask my opinion, 28 

they’re not that good of a fisherman and it takes more hooks and 29 

more line for them to make a trip. 30 

 31 

DR. CRABTREE:  It’s just because he had more hooks out than you 32 

did? 33 

 34 

MR. LAUSER:  Yes. 35 

 36 

DR. CRABTREE:  Did he catch as many fish as you caught? 37 

 38 

MR. LAUSER:  No, he had 3,000 pounds and I had 6,000 pounds. 39 

 40 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Randy, for coming and making your 41 

comments.  They’re very valuable.  Do you think that at the 42 

1,000 hook level which generates a concern that some of the 43 

folks that are using more hooks will just go out and make more 44 

sets, so that we really haven’t effectively reduced anything, do 45 

you think the folks that will be reduced in hook numbers -- You 46 

won’t, but others will, and they’ll in fact go out and make more 47 

sets and effectively negate the reduction in effort that we’re 48 
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trying to get with 1,000 hooks? 1 

 2 

MR. LAUSER:  A lot of these guys -- It still takes the same 3 

amount of time.  If you’re putting 1,000 hooks out and if 4 

they’re putting say 2,000 -- If you’re only putting 1,000 out, 5 

your line is going to be a couple of miles shorter, but at the 6 

end of that line you still have to dig ice out and put your fish 7 

away and run to the next spot if you have to run somewhere. 8 

 9 

It’s not going to generate a whole lot more effort, because it 10 

still takes that amount of time at the end of the line to do all 11 

your work in between sets.  Some people might put a -- They 12 

might be able to get an extra half a gear a day, but still, you 13 

only have so much time in a day while the fish are chewing. 14 

 15 

MR. HENDRIX:  Thank you for being here and your comments today, 16 

Randy.  From your experience, do you see any other measures that 17 

you might recommend that might help with this interaction with 18 

turtles, like shorter leaders or anything like that? 19 

 20 

MR. LAUSER:  I’m using long leaders and I’m using less than a 21 

thousand and that’s -- I think that’s your ticket right there, 22 

is less hooks.  There was a study out that under -- Every gear 23 

they’ve studied under four miles, you guys had very little 24 

turtle interactions, if not zero, I think, right?  25 

 26 

Like I say, I’m stringing under 1,000 hooks and all these other 27 

guys I see who are stringing 3,000 hooks -- I just know from 28 

being a fisherman and I’m having zero turtle interactions and 29 

that’s what you all want, right?  I’m just telling you my point 30 

of view from a commercial fisherman. 31 

 32 

MS. MORRIS:  Thank you, Randy, for your comments and your 33 

straightforward approach to all of this.  Two questions.  First, 34 

could you comment on the enforceability of numbers of hooks?  35 

That’s been a concern in our earlier conversations and do you 36 

have a vision of how that might work?  Then I have another 37 

question after that. 38 

 39 

MR. LAUSER:  First off, I’m sure the Coast Guard is there, 40 

because I’ve been boarded many times.  I’ve been boarded by FWC 41 

many times.  They’ve sat there and watched me haul my gear and 42 

after you all do your reduction from 200 boats and you’re going 43 

to have sixty or less boats left and that’s going to be able to 44 

have a whole lot more observer coverage on your boat. 45 

 46 

Every time I’ve had an observer on my boat, they’re sitting 47 

there counting how many hooks I have on my boat and how many 48 



21 

 

hooks I’m putting out and whatever.  That right there could help 1 

out.  That observer has to report every trip and if that 2 

observer tells the council or whoever, their boss, that hey, 3 

this guy is stringing more hooks, he’s going to be fined or 4 

whatever.  There’s part of your enforcement right there. 5 

 6 

MS. MORRIS:  Then my second question is you keep saying I use 7 

less than 1,000 hooks, but I think I had a conversation with you 8 

where it’s significantly less than that and so how many hooks do 9 

you actually use? 10 

 11 

MR. LAUSER:  I actually take about 750 with me. 12 

 13 

DR. CRABTREE:  At least the way I’m thinking about this, when we 14 

say 1,000 hooks, that’s all you can have on the boat when you 15 

leave the dock.  When you go out now you take about 750 hooks or 16 

do you mean 750 that are rigged and ready? 17 

 18 

MR. LAUSER:  That are made up, but I always have more down, 19 

because the sharks are just eating me up left and right.  We’re 20 

making fifty rigs a night. 21 

 22 

DR. CRABTREE:  The way you see this being enforced would be that 23 

you’re limiting to only 1,000 rigged up hooks, meaning leaders 24 

attached and everything? 25 

 26 

MR. LAUSER:  Sure. 27 

 28 

DR. CRABTREE:  How long does it take you -- If someone wanted to 29 

cheat on this a little bit, how long does it take to make up a 30 

bunch of hooks? 31 

 32 

MR. LAUSER: It takes a while, because I’m using ten-foot leaders 33 

and you have to tie your hook and then tie your clip and there’s 34 

no way to hide it, because you have to put those leaders in 35 

barrels.  If you just put a bunch of them together, they’re 36 

going to come out in a rat’s nest. 37 

 38 

DR. CRABTREE:  You catch mostly reds? 39 

 40 

MR. LAUSER:  Reds and blacks or gags. 41 

 42 

DR. CRABTREE:  What’s the percentage of reds versus blacks? 43 

 44 

MR. LAUSER:  My catch has been pretty much I would say 60/40, 40 45 

percent of the gags. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are there additional questions? 48 
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 1 

MR. SAPP:  We all know that we’re going to be facing some real 2 

serious gag reductions in a year-and-a-half or so and obviously 3 

those reductions are going to apply to everybody.  Are you able 4 

to selectively target the reds so that you don’t catch gags at 5 

the same time if it becomes necessary? 6 

 7 

MR. LAUSER:  Yes, I am. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are there additional questions? 10 

 11 

MR. ANSON:  Just a point of clarification.  You said you were in 12 

favor of the thirty-five fathom closure with the three-month 13 

closure? 14 

 15 

MR. LAUSER:  Yes, the 40,000 and the three-month closure. 16 

 17 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, but -- Randy, you are supporting the 18 

three month at the thirty-five fathoms, but when we open back 19 

up, you want to be able to fish from twenty fathoms out? 20 

 21 

MR. LAUSER:  Yes, of course.  That’s where most of my fishing 22 

occurs. 23 

 24 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I just wanted to make sure that I understood that 25 

you’re not wanting us to move the gear all out to thirty-five 26 

fathoms. 27 

 28 

MR. LAUSER:  For the three months. 29 

 30 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Only for the three months, thank you. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?  Thank you, Mr. Lauser.  33 

The next speaker is Dave Allison and he’ll be followed by Dr. 34 

Russell Nelson. 35 

 36 

MR. DAVE ALLISON:  Mr. Chairman and members of the council, I’m 37 

Dave Allison, Director of Oceana’s Campaign to Protect and 38 

Restore Sea Turtle Populations.  We at Oceana appreciate and 39 

have appreciated the opportunity to work with the council and 40 

the fishermen and our friends at Ocean Conservancy to address 41 

the situation with the longline fishing interaction with the sea 42 

turtles. 43 

 44 

When we began this effort back at the last part of last year, we 45 

reached an agreement with the fishermen and that agreement was 46 

based on our effort to reduce the fishing efforts sufficiently 47 

to avoid jeopardy.  It appeared that that would in fact 48 
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accomplish it. 1 

 2 

Since that time, there’s been a substantial amount of new 3 

information, and some of the most recent information just came 4 

out in the last couple of days, that affects the ability of the 5 

fleet to achieve those reductions using the agreement that we 6 

had originally made. 7 

 8 

Based on that effort to reduce the effort by 60 to 70 percent, 9 

we would like to continue to maintain that focus.  That’s a 10 

target that we believe would avoid jeopardy, if the effort is 11 

reduced by 70 percent. 12 

 13 

Information on the fishery and the turtles indicates there’s 14 

several ways to do that.  I think as Roy Crabtree has explained 15 

several times, you could simply have an endorsement of 60,000 16 

pounds.  That would probably pretty much do it.  That would be a 17 

substantial reduction in the size of the fleet. 18 

 19 

A second way to do that would be a 50,000 pound endorsement and 20 

keep the fleet outside of fifty fathoms for five months.  It’s 21 

another option.  It’s another way to do it.  That will also 22 

probably reach that same level.  A third way is a 40,000 pound 23 

endorsement and keeping the fleet outside of thirty-five fathoms 24 

year-round. 25 

 26 

Those are three different ways to go about it.  I think the 27 

council could choose any of those and have a good chance of 28 

reaching the level of reduction of effort necessary.  That would 29 

address National Standard 9 in reducing the -- The Magnuson 30 

requirement to reduce effort. 31 

 32 

I think National Standard 8, however, is addressed -- The need 33 

to protect the communities is addressed as well by the third 34 

option of the thirty-five fathom closure, the 40,000 pound 35 

endorsement, and year-round exclusion of the fleet to thirty-36 

five fathoms.  For that reason, we at Oceana would endorse that, 37 

but recognize that the council will have a number of options to 38 

achieve these goals.  Thank you very much. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there questions? 41 

 42 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, David, for your comments.  I have two 43 

questions.  You mentioned that the amount of reduction that you 44 

were looking for was 60 to 70 percent and you were present 45 

during the Reef Fish Committee when I commented on the source of 46 

that number and it concerns me a little bit about we’re getting 47 

off track with Dr. Richards’ model, but I would assume that you 48 
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all are using that as a reduction base based on something else 1 

and could you explain the basis for why you chose those 2 

percentages for me? 3 

 4 

MR. ALLISON:  There have been a number of presentations that 5 

have been made by the agencies over the past nine months.  As we 6 

looked at those presentations, there was never the answer that 7 

was consistently sought of how much do we have to reduce effort 8 

in order to avoid jeopardy.  It was never clearly stated, but a 9 

review of all of those presentations indicates that the number 10 

would probably be more likely to avoid jeopardy if the higher 11 

level of effort reduction is achieved. 12 

 13 

In addition, looking back at other fisheries where there has 14 

been jeopardy potential, even though they’re different gears and 15 

in different locations, those closures or restrictions that 16 

achieve reductions in the 35, 45, 50 percent have not been 17 

successful in avoiding jeopardy. 18 

 19 

Those where there has been a reduction in excess of 50 or 60 20 

percent have been successful in avoiding jeopardy.  Now, again, 21 

I understand that it’s not one size fits all, but it gives us a 22 

direction that we can work towards in protecting the turtles. 23 

 24 

MR. GILL:  Thank you and I do want to comment that I do 25 

appreciate your efforts on trying to find a position that works 26 

for all and that’s very much appreciated.  My second question is 27 

that you heard Rick Marks propose a 40,000 pound endorsement and 28 

a three-month closure and a 1,000-hook limitation and Andy is 29 

working up the numbers on what that 1,000 hooks might mean in 30 

terms of effort reduction, but making the assumption that that 31 

1,000 hooks gives a reasonable amount of effort reduction, would 32 

you be willing to support that position that Rick espoused?   33 

 34 

MR. ALLISON:  Again, I would be happy and we would be happy to 35 

look at any of the proposals, any of the alternatives, as long 36 

as they continue to reach that goal of 60 to 70 percent effort 37 

reduction. 38 

 39 

We’re not really focusing on a silver bullet.  What we’re 40 

looking for is some combination that will accomplish the 41 

protection of the sea turtles and meet the National Standard 8 42 

and National Standard 9 and so if it reaches that 60 to 70 43 

percent, we believe that that would be one of the options that 44 

the council should consider. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?   47 

 48 
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MR. PEARCE:  Thanks for your presentation.  Other than the 1 

longline industry, are there any other groups of interest that 2 

are using the water, either for pleasure or for business, that 3 

you guys are trying to reduce the effort in other than 4 

longliners? 5 

 6 

MR. ALLISON:  Yes. 7 

 8 

MR. PEARCE:  What groups are they? 9 

 10 

MR. ALLISON:  Right now we’re working with the scallop fleet in 11 

New England and we have worked with Ocean Conservancy as they’ve 12 

worked with reductions in the trawl fleet, in the shrimp trawl 13 

fleet, here in the Gulf, and we’re working on some plans to work 14 

on the same issues in the South Atlantic region. 15 

 16 

MR. PEARCE:  Are there any other commercial ventures?  I know 17 

the trawl and the turtle excluder devices and all that’s been 18 

done, but in the Gulf of Mexico, other than the longliners, are 19 

there any other groups that you’re trying to reduce effort in?  20 

I didn’t get a clear answer from you.  I didn’t understand your 21 

answer completely. 22 

 23 

MR. ALLISON:  Yes. 24 

 25 

MR. PEARCE:  What are those groups again? 26 

 27 

MR. ALLISON:  We would like to see a reduction in any of the 28 

fisheries where there are takes.  We understand, although there 29 

hasn’t been adequate observer coverage, that there are takes in 30 

the vertical line fishery and that most of those have been non-31 

fatal takes. 32 

 33 

There really isn’t a fishery like the longline fishery where 34 

nearly half of the takes have been estimated to be fatal and so 35 

that’s where we’ve focused most of our attention on at the 36 

present time. 37 

 38 

MR. PEARCE:  I understand, but -- If I’m wrong, please let me 39 

know, but I’m understanding that only 1 percent of the problem 40 

is the longline fleet and so I’m really curious why you’re not 41 

trying to reduce effort in other interested parties or groups or 42 

businesses.   43 

 44 

We do our job here and so I understand you can come to us and we 45 

can get a job done and that we control our fisheries in a way, 46 

but we’re putting a lot of pressure on a group of people that do 47 

this for a livelihood and a lot of pressure on the people that 48 
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support this country with taxes and everything else and only 1 1 

percent of the problem is there.  I would sure like to see you 2 

spread that wealth a little bit, spread that around, and be a 3 

little softer on the guys that are trying to do a job for this 4 

country. 5 

 6 

MR. ALLISON:  Thank you and I think that’s a really good point 7 

and in recognizing that, we think probably the best answer is 8 

some type of universal provisions that would address all of the 9 

problems and probably some kind of national legislation rather 10 

than having to deal with this on a crisis-by-crisis approach.  I 11 

think that’s what the agency would like to see. 12 

 13 

They would prefer to have this done with better research out 14 

front.  It’s like Ms. Williams and I were talking this morning.  15 

If we had better out-front research and if we had the funding to 16 

do this and if we had the observers on a number of different 17 

fleets, we could probably anticipate the problems early enough 18 

to avoid them and we would certainly support that, as well as 19 

working on the shore. 20 

 21 

There’s no question that the Fish and Wildlife has a 22 

responsibility to do a high level of effort to protect the 23 

turtles at the nesting sites and to protect against the lights 24 

and to stop the boat strikes, but first, we have to deal with 25 

the largest human caused losses if we’re going to protect these 26 

animals from extinction. 27 

 28 

MR. PEARCE:  I’m on your side.  I want to save the sea turtles 29 

and there’s no doubt about that, but I know in your testimony at 30 

the last hearing you said that most of the problems were 31 

offshore and I still don’t believe that all the offshore 32 

problems are the longline industry.  I think we really need to 33 

target some of these other offshore problems and let them share 34 

the reduction and help these guys stay alive, but I’m here to 35 

help you do your job, whatever I can do. 36 

 37 

MR. ALLISON:  We’re more than happy to work with any member of 38 

the council to try to accomplish the same goals. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?  Let me just say I 41 

thank you and all of the industry folks on your willingness to 42 

get together and work with the council to try to come to some 43 

equitable resolution of this problem.  Thank you very much, 44 

Dave.  Dr. Russ Nelson and he’ll be followed by Freddie Knowles. 45 

 46 

DR. RUSSELL NELSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  My name is 47 

Russell Nelson and I’m a fisheries scientist representing the 48 
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Coastal Conservation Association.  I sincerely feel the 1 

frustration that you must all feel. 2 

 3 

The National Marine Fisheries Service did a biological opinion 4 

and then they did the observer studies.  The number of sea 5 

turtles being taken are orders of magnitude greater than what 6 

was considered safe in that biological opinion. 7 

 8 

Sea turtle nests are going down and sea turtle takes are high 9 

and you’re being told to solve the problem.  It’s much like 10 

you’ve been blindfolded and given a big stick and put out in the 11 

backyard and told there’s a piñata out there and if you hit it 12 

that everything is going to be all right and if you don’t hit 13 

it, everything is going to go down the --. 14 

 15 

I feel for you and I don’t know -- I don’t exactly know what I 16 

would be doing if I was up there.  Our position has been and is 17 

to be consistent with the emergency rule, to move the gear out 18 

to fifty fathoms.  There’s going to be big declines in the 19 

allowable catch of gag and smaller, but significant, declines in 20 

the allowable catch of red grouper. 21 

 22 

There’s sufficient vertical gear in the fishery to take what’s 23 

going to be allowed.  I know that’s a very difficult decision.  24 

That gets you about a 90 percent chance of hitting the piñata.  25 

I don’t know if a 50 percent chance will work or a 60 percent 26 

chance will work or a 70 percent chance will work and you don’t 27 

even know what will happen if you don’t hit the piñata.  Will 28 

you end up affecting the whole fishery or part of the fishery?  29 

It’s an extraordinarily difficult position that you’ve been 30 

placed in.  I urge you to make a good decision.  Good luck. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Dr. Nelson.  We appreciate your 33 

comments.  They’re right on the mark.    34 

 35 

MR. PERRET:  Never let it be said that Russ and I can’t agree on 36 

one thing.  We agree on this one. 37 

 38 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Russ.  Given CCA’s position, do you think 39 

that if the numbers looked reasonable that Andy is going to 40 

generate and the amount of reduction is over the total reduction 41 

that you could support the industry proffered position that Rick 42 

proffered just prior to you? 43 

 44 

DR. NELSON:  I don’t know what the number is.  We feel that the 45 

90 percent level is pretty significant.  That’s still a huge 46 

number of turtles above what the previous biological opinion was 47 

giving, but we have our position.  You’re going to make your 48 
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decision and then everything will proceed from there and so 1 

after you’ve made your decision, I don’t know how relevant our 2 

position will be.  We offer it before the decision. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?  Thank you, Dr. Nelson.  5 

Freddie Knowles, followed by Dennis O’Hern. 6 

 7 

MR. FREDDIE KNOWLES:  My name is Freddie Knowles, a boat captain 8 

from Panama City, Florida.  I have been fishing all my life and 9 

I’ve wrote you all a letter yesterday and I guess you all have 10 

got it, but the longlining under 1,000 hooks, I’m like the other 11 

captain said and spot fishing like that, it just -- I don’t 12 

think we’ve had a turtle encounter this last year. 13 

 14 

When you’ve got like 3,000 or 4,000 hooks and all the gear 15 

stringing in the cross, I think that’s where your casualties in 16 

catching turtles are.  That’s just my opinion and it kind of 17 

goes along with what they said.  Basically, that’s it.   18 

 19 

MR. PEARCE:  How many hooks do you run? 20 

 21 

MR. KNOWLES:  I run about 850.  Where we’re at in Panama City, 22 

the bottom is -- We’ve got a lot of smaller parts of bottom, 23 

pieces of bottom, and even if you’ve got 850, that don’t mean 24 

you’re going to put all 850 of them on.  When you’re off the 25 

bottom, we stop. 26 

 27 

MR. PEARCE:  How long is your soak time from your first hook 28 

when it hits the water to when you pick up? 29 

 30 

MR. KNOWLES:  Thirty to forty-five minutes from one end to the 31 

other.  Sometimes the bottom is so small we might go down and 32 

horseshoe it back and we’re already at the beginning to start 33 

with and so we just hook right up and just go right on back to 34 

work.  We don’t have a lot of soak time.  We don’t throw a lot 35 

of gear. 36 

 37 

DR. SHIPP:  Mr. Knowles, you said you fish out of Panama City? 38 

 39 

MR. KNOWLES:  Yes, sir. 40 

 41 

DR. SHIPP:  What’s your ratio of gag to red? 42 

 43 

MR. KNOWLES:  I would say pretty close to 40/60, 60 on the red. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions? 46 

 47 

MR. TEEHAN:  Thank you, Mr. Knowles, for coming over.  You’ve 48 
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heard the proposed qualifying poundage of 40,000, 50,000, 1 

60,000.  How would you be affected by any one of those three, 2 

without revealing any confidential -- 3 

 4 

MR. KNOWLES:  I’ve got a permit issue right now and so I don’t 5 

really know, sir, to be honest with you.  If it went to 60,000, 6 

it would still be good for me, but then again, it depends on you 7 

all’s consideration.  I got divorced and lost a permit and I’m 8 

trying to get considered now.  I don’t know what’s going to 9 

happen with me yet. 10 

 11 

MR. SAPP:  Freddie, if I ever start a new business, I want to 12 

hire you as my PR man, because you did a wonderful job of 13 

getting that letter distributed.  I’m pretty sure staff sent it 14 

to us at least twice and maybe three times and we saw a hard 15 

copy, too. 16 

 17 

My question is I don’t know how the council can make any 18 

intervention on your behalf and have you had any success in 19 

getting anybody to listen to your plea to maybe get some 20 

resolution for your problem? 21 

 22 

MR. KNOWLES:  I spend so much time on the water that I’ve really 23 

just got into really trying to push it and see where I’m going 24 

to be at.  I can’t just lay down and quit.  I’ve been doing this 25 

all of my life.  My family just -- I can’t just -- I don’t know 26 

what I’m going to do. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?  If not, thank you, Mr. 29 

Knowles.  The next speaker is Dennis O’Hern and he’ll be 30 

followed by Jim Smarr. 31 

 32 

MR. DENNIS O’HERN:  Good morning, council members.  For the 33 

record, Dennis O’Hern, Executive Director of Fishing Rights 34 

Alliance.  Thank you for the time to address the council and I 35 

would also like to thank Kevin for going out of his way and 36 

throwing that very nice event on Tuesday evening, on behalf of 37 

all of us. 38 

 39 

I’ll be very brief, which I’m sure you’ll all be glad about.  40 

The science on this seems very uncertain.  Uncertainty seems to 41 

be a key word that we all operate under.  What I’m concerned 42 

about is the biological opinion will be based on information 43 

that’s already in the hands of the National Marine Fisheries 44 

Service scientists that are going to set the bi-op and I’m not 45 

sure why they’re forcing you to make a blind decision and say 46 

gee, I hope it’s good enough and we’ll run the numbers when you 47 

get done. 48 



30 

 

 1 

It sets a horrible precedent and I’m very concerned that after 2 

this gets done with the longline guys the vertical line guys are 3 

next and the recreational sector is right behind them and you 4 

can expect a big fight on that one.  I hope you all make a good 5 

decision that you can sleep with and thank you very much. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any questions? 8 

 9 

MR. SAPP:  Dennis, when you were up to testify at the last 10 

opportunity, at the last council meeting, you took me and a lot 11 

of people by surprise to the extent that we didn’t quite react 12 

to what you said.  Am I understanding that it’s the position of 13 

Fishing Rights Alliance to support the longline fleet and 14 

suggest that the council not take any action? 15 

 16 

MR. O’HERN:  No, I didn’t support the longline fleet and say 17 

forget the action.  What I’m concerned about is that you’re 18 

going to take action on some very, very uncertain information 19 

and you’re being forced to take action without knowing what 20 

action you really need to take to achieve the goal you’re trying 21 

to achieve. 22 

 23 

You’re forced to play Blind Man’s Bluff with this industry and 24 

quite frankly, I’m very selfishly concerned about what’s coming 25 

down the road for my sector and I guess I didn’t state for the 26 

record that I’m a private recreational angler.  I’m not a 27 

charter captain and I don’t have a permit.  I don’t make any 28 

money off of fishing. 29 

 30 

MR. SAPP:  The comments are your personal comments rather than 31 

the Fishing Rights Alliance official position on this? 32 

 33 

MR. O’HERN:  I’m confused, Ed, and I’m sorry.  I haven’t had my 34 

fourth cup of coffee yet. 35 

 36 

MR. SAPP:  I guess what I’m looking for is to find out what 37 

Fishing Rights Alliance is suggesting that this council do in 38 

terms of this issue that we’re dealing with right now. 39 

 40 

MR. O’HERN:  I’m kind of along the lines of demanding to know 41 

what options are going to keep the turtles from being in 42 

jeopardy and I haven’t seen that.  Everything else that you do, 43 

every other fishery management plan that you have, you have a 44 

suite of options for a reduction or whatever purpose you’re 45 

trying to achieve. 46 

 47 

Instead, the industry is forced to come up with their own 48 
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options and be considered, but you all have to vote and you’re 1 

not going to get this biological opinion of whether the turtles 2 

are in jeopardy until after you’ve made your decision.  You’re 3 

not being given the tools with which to make this decision and 4 

that is my concern.  That is my deep concern. 5 

 6 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Dennis.  Do I take it from your remarks 7 

then that you would support, FRA would support, the industry 8 

position espoused by Rick Marks? 9 

 10 

MR. O’HERN:  Rick’s position sounded pretty reasonable and I 11 

applaud everybody for trying to work with this.  I just I step 12 

back and look and say they’re forced to come up with a position 13 

without really knowing what that position is going to result -- 14 

They don’t know the results yet. 15 

 16 

It would be one thing if the position that they needed to come 17 

up with and stand behind had to go into effect before you could 18 

determine whether the turtles are in jeopardy, but as I 19 

understand, all that information is already -- It already exists 20 

and I just -- It’s beyond me why you don’t have a suite of 21 

options that say this will cause jeopardy and this won’t cause 22 

jeopardy and I feel for you.  You all are being forced to make 23 

some very tough decisions. 24 

 25 

MR. GRIMES:  I would just point out that that’s the way it’s 26 

done.  That’s the way it’s always been done.  It’s not like this 27 

is precedent setting.  It’s not like you’ve been put in a 28 

different position.  I dealt with these issues with the Western 29 

Pacific Council and I’ve seen them on the east coast. 30 

 31 

Biological opinions and the ESA do not identify the point and 32 

the threshold where jeopardy occurs and the obligation is not to 33 

go right to the brink of jeopardy, unfortunately.  The 34 

biological opinion will tell you whether or not your action 35 

jeopardizes, but if it doesn’t jeopardize, it’s not going to 36 

tell you exactly what point does.  I think that’s a very 37 

difficult thing to do and it’s not the way the law works. 38 

 39 

MR. PERRET:  Shep, in the past, dealing with endangered species, 40 

TEDs and turtles, for example, there was a certain amount of 41 

data that was questioned, but we had data to work with.  Just 42 

about every speaker that’s spoken thus far has talked about the 43 

tough decision we’re in because of the inadequate information, 44 

if you will. 45 

 46 

The first speaker, I think, or someone said this morning we were 47 

hoping the S&S Committee could bail us out, but they couldn’t.  48 
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Prior to their motion to accept the information as the best 1 

science, they made a motion as to whether the data was adequate 2 

or inadequate and they had a discussion about it wasn’t their 3 

job to determine whether it was adequate and so the motion went 4 

nowhere and then they did the best science thing. 5 

 6 

We all know we never have enough information or we have the 7 

information we want to make these kinds of decisions, but in 8 

this situation, even Roy and Bonnie -- The information is 9 

extremely lacking and yes, we’re going to make a decision today, 10 

but we would sure be a lot more comfortable with a lot better 11 

information.  Thank you. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Perret.  The next speaker is 14 

Jim Smarr, followed by Bob Zales. 15 

 16 

MR. JIM SMARR:  Mr. Chairman and council members, thank you for 17 

the opportunity to address the council.  I’m here today 18 

representing for RFA the Gulf of Mexico and I’ve listened to all 19 

this this morning and the RFA has taken the stance that, as the 20 

FRA has, that we’re probably going to be next in line for some 21 

serious ramifications, due to the vertical gear, once the 22 

longliners are knocked out. 23 

 24 

Looking in this room, when you look at the people in attendance 25 

at the last year or two at council meetings, the only endangered 26 

species we have in here are recreational fishermen and 27 

commercial fishermen.  The environmentalists are very healthy at 28 

the three tables. 29 

 30 

I think we’re going to get to a point to where they’re going to 31 

be the only people in the room, seriously.  The Pew Trust has 32 

funded these people to the hilt and they file lawsuit after 33 

lawsuit after lawsuit and the other user groups -- They’re a 34 

non-user group and we’re a user group and we’re really getting 35 

sort of tired of making quick decisions because of a federal 36 

lawsuit because of you guys getting pushed in a corner over 37 

something that could be solved and let these people work by 38 

moving them to a certain distance or allowing them a certain 39 

amount of hooks. 40 

 41 

We’re getting ready to see a whole bunch of people out of 42 

business due to the nonsense of some of these federal lawsuits.  43 

I wish everybody could take a deep breath and try to really 44 

consider what you’re doing, because if we lose the for-hire 45 

sector and we lose the commercial sector, I don’t know -- Do we 46 

put a quota on environmentalists or what?  I really don’t know. 47 

 48 
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That’s basically where we’re at at RFA.  We’re opposed to 1 

anything that’s going to destroy an industry and I feel like 2 

we’re going down that road faster than we need to be and so does 3 

the national RFA.  Anything you guys and gals can do to help us 4 

with that would be greatly appreciated as far as getting the 5 

data lined out for these people in the longline industry and 6 

standing up and saying no.  7 

 8 

We’re not afraid to say no at the RFA and we need the U.S. 9 

Attorneys’ Office to fight some of these cases when they’re 10 

filed.  I think they’re pretty thin and so if we close down a 11 

whole fishery over somebody catching five turtles, I think 12 

that’s sad. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there questions?   15 

 16 

MR. GRIMES:  I don’t have a question, but I guess I just want to 17 

point out that this council voted to request the closure of the 18 

fishery before the litigation was ever filed.  We would defend 19 

that suit the same as we defend all the suits that we get from 20 

industry.  This is part of the process and so action in this 21 

case was not motivated by, at least not entirely, by the 22 

litigation.  Certainly that’s a factor, but I just wanted to say 23 

that. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Any other questions?  Thank you, 26 

Mr. Smarr.  Bob Zales is our next speaker and he’ll be followed 27 

by June Wilbourn. 28 

 29 

MR. BOB ZALES, II:  Bob Zales, II, President of Panama City 30 

Boatmen Association.  I was going to pass, but since you all got 31 

onto this data thing and since it’s so close to my heart, I had 32 

to get up here and say something. 33 

 34 

I’ve been standing at a podium like this in front of you all for 35 

twenty-two years now and data has pretty much driven the -- B.J. 36 

Putnam, which some of you all in here knew and some of you have 37 

heard of, who got me started in all this stuff years and years 38 

ago, showed me a book.  It’s about that thick.  It’s was about 39 

three or four inches thick and it was blue and it had “Marine 40 

Recreational Fishing Statistical Survey” on it. 41 

 42 

At the time, king mackerel was the issue that we were involved 43 

with and he told me, he said, this is your problem and it’s been 44 

our problem ever since and I’ve worked as hard as anybody, I 45 

believe, and would make that point to anybody and, Corky, and 46 

you, Tom, and several others, I think, would agree with me, to 47 

try to affect change to that data system that we’ve been managed 48 
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by all these years. 1 

 2 

To be fair, there have been changes made.  I’ve been involved in 3 

some.  The for-hire survey was one.  It’s much better than what 4 

we used to have.  Logbooks have been discussed for years and 5 

years and years.  It’s not a new subject.  We had logbooks at 6 

one time in parts of the Gulf and that program fell apart and 7 

it’s being discussed again now. 8 

 9 

The issue here is -- I think Dennis kind of hit on this and at 10 

the last meeting in my testimony, I think it was clear.  I’ve 11 

got no love for the bottom longline fishery, but the way that 12 

they’re being forced out of business is wrong. 13 

 14 

What’s happening is three years ago we had a report come out by 15 

a fellow by the name of Worm, I believe, that was doomsday for 16 

fisheries.  In 2048 or something we’re not going to have any 17 

more fisheries.  Now, three years later or four years later, 18 

that’s changed and they were wrong. 19 

 20 

The data that we’ve played with on the recreational side, we’ve 21 

been told at times this is it, but later on they come back and 22 

say well, we weren’t sure.  The down side to that is that 23 

people’s lives are affected.  People are put out of business and 24 

communities suffer and nobody even comes up and says we’re 25 

sorry, much less compensate people for what they’ve lost. 26 

 27 

When you’re forced to make decisions on bad science, it’s wrong.  28 

Granted, according to Shepherd, that’s the way it’s always been 29 

and that’s the way you do it, but it’s not right and that’s what 30 

needs to be changed and that’s where you all, I think, have an 31 

obligation to try to consider that.  That’s it.  Any questions? 32 

 33 

MR. PEARCE:  It’s no secret I share your love for more data.  34 

There’s no doubt about that and I know in Louisiana we’re 35 

approaching it within our state and my partner next to me is 36 

going to be a part of an electronic logbook program that’s been 37 

developed by Wildlife in Louisiana to begin a program. 38 

 39 

Yesterday at the Data Collection Committee, we passed some 40 

pretty strong motions for mandatory logbooks and put some pretty 41 

stiff timelines on it, too.  We’ve got six months and a year to 42 

get it done and I agree with everything you just said and I know 43 

that you’ll help us achieve those goals and get that better data 44 

to protect these fishermen.  Is there anything we didn’t do 45 

yesterday that you would like to see us do for data? 46 

 47 

MR. ZALES:  No, Harlon, I think you’ve done about as much as you 48 
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can.  Others have tried too and like I said, I’ve been at the 1 

forefront and beat my head against the wall.  I’ve spent time in 2 

D.C. with senators and congressmen and tried to do everything we 3 

could do to get things done and it’s a slow process and you beat 4 

your head against the wall until you turn black and blue and you 5 

finally learn that it’s a bureaucratic process. 6 

 7 

I appreciate your timeline that’s on there.  I think about this 8 

time last year and I believe it was you that suggested to the 9 

council that they bring in some people from S&T in D.C. and I 10 

think they sent Dave Van Voorhees to a FIN meeting at one of 11 

Larry’s things last year to talk about for-hire logbooks in the 12 

Gulf of Mexico. 13 

 14 

I haven’t seen any report from that other than what was said and 15 

I haven’t seen any action from it.  I don’t remember if you put 16 

a timeline on it, but that’s the deal that we’re working with.  17 

In Florida, we currently have, through our emergency disaster 18 

for Katrina that I was actively involved in trying to get for 19 

the for-hire guys there, we now have, and it’s been up and 20 

running now for about three to four weeks, an electronic logbook 21 

similar to you all’s. 22 

 23 

It’s a little different, but I’ve been filling it out now for 24 

three weeks.  It takes about five minutes.  We’ll get paid for 25 

doing that and it’s not very much.  The more people that get 26 

involved, the less we’ll get paid, but I’m not sure the 27 

participation is there for that and that’s out there to be used. 28 

 29 

I’ve advocated for people to do it, but there’s a lot of people 30 

in Panama City not filling it out.  They think it’s too 31 

cumbersome and they’re going to be paid for it and so I don’t 32 

know what we’re going to do with this.  I’ve struggled with it 33 

and a lot of others have to see what we can do to get things 34 

done. 35 

 36 

Putting more pressure on with timelines with the motions you 37 

made and maybe some action by this council -- Maybe it will get 38 

somebody’s attention and do it, but I’ll be there with you. 39 

 40 

MR. PEARCE:  That’s our goal and I want you standing side-by-41 

side with me to get it done and we’re hoping to meld all the 42 

programs you talked about into one program that this council can 43 

move forward with. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Zales. 46 

 47 

MR. SAPP:  Thanks, Bob.  While we’re on this data collection 48 
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issue and while we’ve got you up there with years of experience 1 

of being involved with the survey and with data collection in 2 

general, do you see the timeline that we’ve agreed to under 3 

Harlon’s motion as being reasonably able to achieve that 4 

timeline? 5 

 6 

MR. ZALES:  In the real world, no, it ain’t going to happen.  My 7 

experience from dealing with the bureaucracy and all that’s 8 

there, I just don’t see how you’re going to do it.  I would hope 9 

that it’s going to work and I would hope that people have put 10 

enough pressure on the various departments within the agency to 11 

get it done, but it’s just like I said -- From what you all did 12 

last year, you had a guy come down and he worked with the FIN 13 

people and they did this and now also too, to be fair, I’m on 14 

the For-Hire Workgroup for MRIP and have been involved in that 15 

from day one. 16 

 17 

I made presentations to the NRC on behalf of the National 18 

Association of Charterboat Operators, which I’m President of.  I 19 

think, and others think, that that had some to do with the 20 

decision that they made to where they said the system needed to 21 

be totally changed and a new thing put in there. 22 

 23 

Next week, as somebody said yesterday, next Thursday and Friday, 24 

we’re having a meeting in New Orleans and that’s to discuss 25 

those very things.  This process is moving.  It always moves, 26 

but it moves like a snail and the key is trying to figure out 27 

how to speed that thing up so you can get it quicker and I 28 

haven’t been able to figure it out and nobody else that I know 29 

of has been able to figure it out so far.  Hopefully this will 30 

add a little bit of pressure to it and will help in that 31 

process. 32 

 33 

Clearly I think next Thursday and Friday we’re going to learn a 34 

lot.  You’re going to learn, number one, the data needs that the 35 

scientists need and you’re going to learn the data needs that 36 

the stakeholders like me want to see and then you’re going to 37 

see how they’re going to be able to try to put all that together 38 

and get it done.  It’s just a long, slow process and like I 39 

said, I’ve been watching it twenty-two years and it moves real 40 

slow. 41 

 42 

MR. SAPP:  As a follow-up to that, we’re pursuing the better 43 

data from the for-hire and the not for-hire sector.  Do you see 44 

a possibility of us doing those things concurrently or is the 45 

data collection proposals on a real-time basis for the for-hire 46 

sector so far ahead of the curve compared to the not for-hire 47 

that it’s unrealistic to assume we can accomplish both goals at 48 



37 

 

once? 1 

 2 

MR. ZALES:  I don’t know that you’ll be able to get an end 3 

result at the same time, but I think you’re going to be pretty 4 

close, because the only impediment to the private recreational 5 

side is the registry, which the registry should have been in 6 

place this past January.  When Congress tells you to do 7 

something, I always thought you were supposed to do it, but 8 

apparently you don’t have to do it. 9 

 10 

They’re going to be, supposedly, having this thing in the works 11 

by this coming January and so they’re four or five months behind 12 

getting that registry from this year and actually they’ll be a 13 

year behind by the time they get it done, to get that registry 14 

done. 15 

 16 

Once you’re able to identify those people, I don’t see any 17 

difference in there and I think -- I think I may be a little 18 

naïve in this, but I think the vast majority of people, whether 19 

you’re private recreational or whether you’re for-hire or 20 

whether you’re commercial, they want good data and they want to 21 

provide that good data, because they see how that data is just -22 

- This is a classic example of how the data that’s being used, 23 

which as far as everybody is concerned is not very good, is 24 

being used to put people out of business.  I think they can work 25 

in conjunction.  I don’t see any reason why they can’t. 26 

 27 

MR. SAPP:  Thanks, Bob, and, Harlon, I think that gives you some 28 

ammunition to run with.  We’ve got concurrence from somebody I 29 

think we can depend on for their historical expertise in this. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Bob. 32 

 33 

MR. PEARCE:  Just a follow-up with Ed that we spend a day to a 34 

day-and-a-half on reef fish meetings almost every meeting and 35 

the bottom line on all of our meetings is the correct data.  If 36 

we can spend a day or a day-and-a-half on reef fish meetings, we 37 

can spend a day or a day-and-a-half on Data Collection Committee 38 

as well, in order to knock this out. 39 

 40 

I think this is important and I think we all -- I know you and I 41 

are on the same page with this and I’m ready to work two days if 42 

it takes to get this thing done, because every time we come 43 

here, that’s what we hear and I think it’s important for us to 44 

get the data to protect our fisheries and protect all of our 45 

livelihoods and protect our recreational interests and for us to 46 

survive in this world and so I’m ready to stay three days if it 47 

takes at each meeting to get it done and to get our timeline 48 
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done and I believe that that’s what needs to be done. 1 

 2 

MS. MORRIS:  I was going to ask if we could take a break. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I was just fixing to announce that.  5 

According to my computer, it’s 10:07 and we’re going to take a 6 

ten-minute break.  I want to remind you that we’ve got about an 7 

hour and forty minutes more worth of cards.  It’s my intention 8 

to get everybody in before we conclude this and so let’s take 9 

ten minutes and be back at 10:17. 10 

 11 

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Council, please take your seats.  We’re 14 

going to reconvene.  Our first speaker is June Wilbourn.  June 15 

Wilbourn, please take your place at the podium.  If somebody 16 

would tell the folks out in the hall that we’re beginning.  Our 17 

next speaker is June Wilbourn and she’ll be followed by Roger 18 

Wilbourn. 19 

 20 

MS. JUNE WILBOURN:  I’m June Wilbourn and my husband is a 21 

fisherman out of Panama City.  I guess the main thing I want to 22 

say is that I think things are moving very quickly.  This is a 23 

prime time to address several issues and not just turtles, but 24 

we’re concerned about the grouper fishery.  It’s getting very 25 

difficult to make a trip and we’re not ready to retire, even 26 

though we’re old. 27 

 28 

We may not qualify, but we still need to have that option to 29 

fish.  I’m concerned about longlining, because there’s so much 30 

collateral damage.  We’ve got to be concerned about the bottom 31 

and not just for the turtles, but for all of the sea life. 32 

 33 

My husband longlined for nine years and he saw firsthand the 34 

damage.  He brought up a lot of growth and it’s important to 35 

keep the Gulf, all the oceans, healthy and I’m concerned about 36 

everybody that runs the risk of losing their jobs.  We thought 37 

we would get this age and we could slow down and take a more 38 

leisurely approach to working, but now, you’ve got to bust your 39 

butt to do it.  You can’t just go out there and make an easy, 40 

quick trip. 41 

 42 

I just want to be sure that the time is taken to consider all of 43 

the damage that’s being done to all of the wildlife and also to 44 

the jobs, because the vertical line fishermen have supported the 45 

markets for many years before longlining ever started, back in 46 

1980.  I’ve been in the trenches all these years.   47 

 48 
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He was among the first to start longlining and he did that for 1 

about nine years and he saw that he needed to go back to 2 

vertical fishing, not only because of the great expense to 3 

longline, but because of the damage that it was causing.  It’s 4 

so good at what it does the fishery stops and we’re being 5 

depleted.   6 

 7 

He felt like he was killing two birds with one stone.  He was 8 

saving on bait and he was preserving the resource and he was 9 

still supplying fish and he always put himself in the category 10 

of a farmer.  He was feeding the people and he was providing a 11 

good quality product.  When you’re making your decisions, 12 

consider all of these facts. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mrs. Wilbourn.  Are there 15 

questions for Mrs. Wilbourn? 16 

 17 

MS. MORRIS:  Thank you for your testimony today.  Does your 18 

husband catch both red and gag grouper in his vertical line 19 

fishery and what part of the Gulf does he fish in? 20 

 21 

MRS. WILBOURN:  He fishes just off the Cape.  We fish out of 22 

Panama City, but he comes a little to the southeast from home.  23 

He does the bulk of his fishing below the Cape, maybe sixty or 24 

seventy-five miles, thereabouts.  He does catch red and gag, but 25 

he catches b-liners and porgies and triggers.  He catches 26 

whatever he can reef fishing and he’s been fishing with just one 27 

line and one hook for quite a long time now.   28 

 29 

He’s been fishing for I don’t know, but close to sixty years 30 

now.  He’s done it all.  He’s done recreational fishing and 31 

charter fishing and longlining and came back to vertical fishing 32 

and we’ve had our own commercial boat since about 1979, I think.  33 

We’ve got a big investment and not only the vessels, but also 34 

waterfront property and we’ve been able to pay for it with 35 

fishing, but things are getting tough and it’s hard now just to 36 

pay the submerged land lease and the taxes on what he can catch, 37 

because coming behind longliners, it’s very difficult, because 38 

longlining is so efficient in catching fish and so it’s 39 

difficult for one vertical line to compete. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are there other questions?  Ms. Wilbourn, 42 

thank you very much.  Roger Wilbourn is our next presenter and 43 

he’ll be followed by Bob Spaeth. 44 

 45 

MR. ROGER WILBOURN:  I’m Roger Wilbourn and that was my wife, 46 

June.  She has never had a paying job.  All of our income comes 47 

from these boats, with the exception of about four years in the 48 
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Navy and maybe five years in the oil fields.  We are fishermen.   1 

 2 

I’ve been told by some of the officials that I’m not, since my 3 

production wasn’t up there, but I fish a boat by myself and I’ve 4 

been fishing by myself now for twenty years.  I had a crew when 5 

I was paying for the boat.  The boats we have are substantial 6 

boats.  One is a fifty-six footer and the other one that we have 7 

right now is a forty-four footer. 8 

 9 

We are fishermen and I’ve longlined and now I’m back to vertical 10 

fishing.  I keep hearing that the fishery is going to collapse, 11 

the fish houses and the fishery.  Everything is going to 12 

collapse without the longliners and this is not true. 13 

 14 

These markets that we’re enjoying today were developed by 15 

vertical fishermen, vertical line fishermen.  I was there in the 16 

1950s and 1960s and 1970s.  This longlining is Johnny-come-17 

lately stuff.  It happened in about 1980.  As far as I’m 18 

concerned, it just happened.  They didn’t make these markets.  19 

These were made by the vertical line fishery, these markets that 20 

we’re enjoying today, and we made a living and we supported the 21 

markets then and we can now. 22 

 23 

It’s going to hurt if they ban longlining, but it’s going to 24 

hurt for two or three years for these people until they get 25 

adjusted, but it’s not going to hurt like if you keep letting 26 

them longline.  It’s going to eventually wipe out the industry.  27 

There’s already a lot of them that can’t make a living with it 28 

now. 29 

 30 

I just bought a boat and that’s why I bought it.  The boat was 31 

laying there and hadn’t fished for months.  I bought the boat 32 

because I was being put out and I didn’t have the right 33 

production and so I had to go down and buy a reef fish permit 34 

and this old raggedy boat came with it.  I’ve been working on it 35 

for about a year and it’s not even hardly able to fish. 36 

 37 

If there’s a shortage in the fish houses, then -- They’re 38 

already importing fish.  They’ll just import a little more until 39 

we get this thing going.  This is not true that the fishery is 40 

going to collapse without longlining.  I am for banning 41 

longlining for shallow-water grouper.  They say to fifty fathoms 42 

and I say sixty-five fathoms.  That’s what I stand for, ban the 43 

longlining. 44 

 45 

I’ve heard a lot of sympathy for these thirty that you’re going 46 

to leave in the longlining, but I ain’t hearing no sympathy for 47 

the rest of the vertical line fishermen that’s got to fish 48 
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behind them people.  They’re running thousands of hooks and 1 

we’re running two or three hooks and we’ve got to try to make a 2 

living fishing behind them.  I would like for you to consider 3 

all those other people you’re putting out of work. 4 

 5 

When you’re talking about saving jobs, you ban the longlining, 6 

it takes more vertical gear to catch the fish and you’ll have 7 

more jobs and it’s less expense and so there will be more money 8 

made with it. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Mr. Wilbourn, your time is up.  Would you 11 

please bring it to a conclusion? 12 

 13 

MR. WILBOURN:  I just started, too.  I’ve never seen a turtle 14 

eat a hook with vertical gear.  I’ve never seen one.  I’ve seen 15 

them snagged in the leg and cut loose, but I’ve never seen a 16 

turtle killed like that.  17 

 18 

If longlining is so profitable, why can’t they buy a deck reel, 19 

these people that’s been longlining all this time?  They’re 20 

saying they can’t change over, but a deck reel don’t cost 21 

nothing and that’s all they’ve got to have.  They’ve already got 22 

hydraulics and everything. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I’m going to have to cut you off at this 25 

point.  Are there questions? 26 

 27 

MR. SAPP:  Thanks, Roger, to you and your wife so much for being 28 

here.  I understand that you guys got up at two o’clock in the 29 

morning to make the drive here so that you could testify before 30 

us.  Obviously you were successfully able to make the conversion 31 

from longline gear to vertical line gear.  What is it that 32 

caused you to make that swap at some point? 33 

 34 

MR. WILBOURN:  Because the fishing was going down.  When I -- I 35 

wrote a letter back here in 1989.  I was catching -- I can’t 36 

remember the numbers back that far, but I wrote it down.  In 37 

1980, I was running 700 to 800 hooks per day and not per line, 38 

but per day, and I was averaging 1,500 pounds of shallow-water 39 

grouper per day. 40 

 41 

You’ve heard these guys talking about running thousands of hooks 42 

now and you know what they’re catching.  Fishing has gone down 43 

that much and it was going down and that’s why I switched back 44 

over to something that was profitable. 45 

 46 

MR. TEEHAN:  Thank you for coming over from Panama City to 47 

testify.  About how many vertical line vessels do you think are 48 
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operating out of Panama City or the general Panhandle area of 1 

Florida?  Do you have an idea? 2 

 3 

MR. WILBOURN:  I don’t know, but it’s certainly different than 4 

it is down out of Madeira Beach where all of these longliners 5 

have got such a strong lobby.  From Carrabelle and Apalachicola 6 

and on back around, I think there’s more vertical line fishermen 7 

then there are longliners in this area.  I believe there is. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are there other questions?   10 

 11 

MS. MORRIS:  Mr. Wilbourn, your wife was commenting about the 12 

destruction of the bottom that you witnessed with longline gear.  13 

Do you want to elaborate on that a little bit from your direct 14 

experience? 15 

 16 

MR. WILBOURN:  Yes, I would like to elaborate on it.  Anytime 17 

you put that longline down there and you hang it up -- Most of 18 

the time you’ve got some hangings on.  In the real hard bottom, 19 

the bottom wins and you break your longline and in the other 20 

bottom, where there’s fragile corals and ferns and sponges, 21 

stuff like that, they’re wiping it clean.  They’ve been doing 22 

that the whole time, ever since we started this.  Nobody knows 23 

how bad this is for the environment over the long run.  I think 24 

it’s insane to let them keep sweeping that bottom with the 25 

longlines. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are there other questions? 28 

 29 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you for coming today.  I wanted to make 30 

sure that I was understanding what you said.  You were bandit 31 

fishing first or vertical line fishing? 32 

 33 

MR. WILBOURN:  No, I was hand line fishing with hand lines when 34 

I first started. 35 

 36 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Right and I understand about the hand line 37 

fishing. 38 

 39 

MR. WILBOURN:  Then we went to reel and rods and then we went to 40 

deck reels and then we went to longlining. 41 

 42 

MS. WILLIAMS:  You just kind of worked your way up to the 43 

longline and then the longline didn’t become profitable and so 44 

then you went back to -- 45 

 46 

MR. WILBOURN:  It was becoming less profitable.  I’ve paid for 47 

three boats fishing.  I’ve made money all the way through it, 48 
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but it was becoming less profitable.  I could see the end coming 1 

and it’s right now.  It has really went downhill. 2 

 3 

As a matter of a fact, about fifteen years ago I was at one of 4 

these meetings and I asked them -- They had cut me out of the 5 

snappers and I said, well, why are you letting these so-called 6 

snapper fishermen put on longlines and go longlining?  They 7 

said, well, the grouper fishery is healthy and we have no reason 8 

not to stop them. 9 

 10 

I want to tell NMFS that it ain’t healthy now and it’s happened 11 

on their watch and so what are they going to do?  Allow them to 12 

keep longlining and do to the red grouper what they’ve already 13 

done to the black grouper? 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are there other questions?  Thank you, Mr. 16 

Wilbourn.  We appreciate your comments. 17 

 18 

MR. WILBOURN:  All right.  I would like a lot more questions. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  The next speaker is Bob Spaeth and he’ll be 21 

followed by Tom Haugen. 22 

 23 

MR. BOB SPAETH:  Bob Spaeth, Southern Offshore Fishing 24 

Association.  The first thing that we’re all together on is we 25 

need to get this fishery opened September 1st.  There is great 26 

economic hardships going on on the docks.  It’s pathetic. 27 

 28 

It breaks my heart to see these people and these families going 29 

through this.  Some of those boats -- We have like thirty-five 30 

boats at the fish house and I think three of them have had 31 

break-even trips and most of them are running in the hole $500 32 

to $1,000 and it will take them seven or eight trips, even if 33 

they get successful, just to pay back the money.  We loan them 34 

the money at the fish house and so I don’t know how much longer 35 

we can keep that up. 36 

 37 

My fish house takes $100,000 a month to operate.  We catch fish.  38 

One month, last month, we had 7,000 pounds of fish.  At this 39 

rate, we can only stay open another month and the reason we’re 40 

open now and I’m paying all my employees is because if we can’t 41 

open it, our infrastructure is going to collapse. 42 

 43 

One of the most important things I think for NMFS and for the 44 

fish house and for the fishermen is you have so many regulations 45 

and things going on that we police at the fish house.  You can’t 46 

have this and you can have this and it’s this size and it’s that 47 

size. 48 
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 1 

If we get something wrong in our cooler, there’s potential to 2 

seize everything in the cooler and so we’re very, very 3 

cognizant.  These people at the docks that work at these fish 4 

houses are specialists.  They have to have shark identification 5 

schools and they have to have all of this. 6 

 7 

If we let them go and they go to other industries, we’ll never 8 

get them back and we’ll be in one heck of a mess and I just 9 

wanted to make sure you knew that. 10 

 11 

There’s also the future of the -- Our position is 40,000 pounds, 12 

1,000 hooks, and the three-month, thirty-five fathom closure.  13 

If we accomplish this, I want you to understand there’s some 14 

additional benefits that we get that we’re going to get from the 15 

IFQ.  We’re going to get a consolidation and when you go to the 16 

-- If you go to the 1,000 hooks, people are automatically going 17 

to shorten their lines, because there’s no sense paying $500 a 18 

spool for extra line that you aren’t going to be using. 19 

 20 

It’s not quantifiable, but I want you to understand there’s 21 

going to be a lot of things that will work positively that 22 

somewhere down the road that we need.  23 

 24 

The other thing I want to urge is that we get some studies going 25 

on line length, squid baits, and the other things that the 26 

industry had brought forward on our original position paper. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are there questions for Bob? 29 

 30 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Bob, for coming.  It was part of your 31 

comments that the conversion vessels are not currently making 32 

it.  Was there an implication there that you have doubts that 33 

they’ll make it even when they get up on the learning curve or 34 

what’s your thoughts about how that will go in the future, when 35 

they get more time in, if they get more time in? 36 

 37 

MR. SPAETH:  I’ve bandit fished and longlined and done all that 38 

in my career and the vertical line fishery is a different animal 39 

altogether.  It’s anchoring and how you use your bandits and 40 

whether you leave a fish down and all kinds of different 41 

technical stuff.  Some of these guys will never pick it up. 42 

 43 

If I had to have a crystal ball, I would say if you had a 44 

hundred of them that maybe twenty-five of them would end up 45 

successful in the long run and I hope I’m wrong, but that’s 46 

really what I see and feel. 47 

 48 
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MR. TEEHAN:  Thanks, Bob, for coming and for your guys 1 

willingness to sit down to the table and talk.  Two questions 2 

and I’ll give them to you at the same time.  You’re advocating 3 

1,000 hooks.  Does that mean you’re going to put all 1,000 out 4 

or does that include spare hooks that you might need to replace 5 

hooks that you either lose or break?  Number two would be how 6 

many hooks per nautical mile on a mainline do you use? 7 

 8 

MR. SPAETH:  Different fishermen use different amounts of hooks 9 

per mile.  It depends on the bottom and if you have a small 10 

piece of bottom and if you can’t put all the line out -- If you 11 

can’t horseshoe it or do something like that, you would try to 12 

string all your gear that you could if you had it, in my 13 

opinion. 14 

 15 

Once it starts coming off the spool, it might be over in the 16 

sand doing nothing, but when you take the average -- I think 17 

it’s around 200 hooks per mile.  There’s some fishermen, like 18 

Randy, that probably use 150 per mile.  I think it’s the 19 

individual.  I think it’s all over the board in what people do. 20 

 21 

MR. TEEHAN:  The second question, Bob, was you all are 22 

advocating the use of 1,000 hooks.  Does that mean you want to 23 

use all 1,000 or does that cover any replacement hooks that you 24 

might want to just have onboard? 25 

 26 

MR. SPAETH:  No, I think that you’re going to need 1,000 hooks 27 

to be productive and in talking with enforcement and other 28 

things, through the conversations on that, what I think the 29 

solution is is that you have no more than 1,000 rigs made up on 30 

the boat.  When you get a snap, the snaps come in bags of fifty 31 

and hooks come in a box of a hundred and you buy skeins of mono. 32 

 33 

At the end of the day, if you lose a hundred hooks or so, you’ve 34 

got the opportunity to go make them up and if Hal jumps on the 35 

boat over there and you have 1,500 or 1,200 hooks, shame on you, 36 

because I think there’s substantial fines for doing those kinds 37 

of things. 38 

 39 

MR. TEEHAN:  Just one quick one, Bob, if you can give me an 40 

answer and if you can’t, that’s fine.  What do you think the 41 

average amount of hooks that are lost in a day or a trip?  Can 42 

you quantify that or is that too abstract? 43 

 44 

MR. SPAETH:  I did have to ask some guys and it’s been a long 45 

time.  I used to lose 200 or 300 a trip, but I don’t know what 46 

today -- The different guys are trained more, because we were in 47 

the beginning when we first started and a lot of us didn’t know 48 
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what we were doing. 1 

 2 

MR. FISCHER:  Bob, thank you for not only coming here, but you 3 

all’s efforts in trying to create a solution.  It’s a lot easier 4 

when the fishery creates its own solution and presents it, but 5 

you’re aware the gamble is on you all.  If the savings aren’t 6 

sufficient and a ruling of jeopardy still occurs, then the 7 

entire burden of this type of plan is on you.  Knowing that, do 8 

you still want us to support the guidelines that you all set 9 

forth? 10 

 11 

MR. SPAETH:  You know the difference is that you’re looking at 12 

what level -- Like our environmentalists are looking for 60 to 13 

70 percent reduction when there’s been no real target set by the 14 

SSC or anything and so everybody is crystal-balling it. 15 

 16 

We’re standing up here scared to death that jeopardy will come 17 

and I think, like Rick Marks says, we want to do enough, but we 18 

don’t want to do too much.  We want to keep as many people as 19 

possible and if you’ve listened to Roy -- I think there’s a 20 

combination of things other than the 50,000 that might get us to 21 

make happy turtles. 22 

 23 

MR. FISCHER:  That’s where I’m going.  So we don’t have to 24 

rehash what you all probably labored over, what have you all 25 

done in raising the endorsement to 45,000 or 50,000 pounds 26 

and/or closing more months, looking into maybe a four or five-27 

month closure? 28 

 29 

MR. SPAETH:  Some of those things are unacceptable.  If you push 30 

the gear into a small area -- We’ve got a gag problem coming up 31 

and we want to avoid that.  What was the other part of your 32 

question? 33 

 34 

MR. FISCHER:  Raising the endorsement to 45,000 or 50,000 pounds 35 

or closing more months. 36 

 37 

MR. SPAETH:  Our industry has kind of come together on 40,000.  38 

We’ve discussed 45,000 and if that would keep us out of jeopardy 39 

-- You know that jeopardy is the death march and we would -- I 40 

think we would have to go along and consider the number that’s 41 

going to make it work for the turtles and for the fishermen and 42 

I think we can come to a middle ground there. 43 

 44 

As I said before, there’s additional benefits that we can’t 45 

quantify by some of the things that we’re doing that I believe 46 

that in the long run will make the environmentalists happy, 47 

especially when we put the observer coverage on the boats.  I 48 
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would like to say something, that I appreciate, even though we 1 

haven’t come together on everything, that the environmentalists 2 

over here that we were working with in turtles -- I think we’ve 3 

formed a new era in time and cooperation and trying to work 4 

together. 5 

 6 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, Bob, and we applaud you all working 7 

together on this also. 8 

 9 

MR. SPAETH:  It’s tough working with Dave, you know. 10 

 11 

MR. SAPP:  Thanks, Bob.  The first question is an easy one and 12 

you might not be able to answer it, though.  I know that you’ve 13 

been huddling out in the halls with everybody and at this point, 14 

have you had a conversation with Andy to know what percentage 15 

reduction we achieve with a 40,000 pound qualifier, 1,000 hooks, 16 

and a three-month closure at thirty-five fathoms? 17 

 18 

MR. SPAETH:  I have, but it’s all flying around in my brain and 19 

I think it would be better if we just ask Andy what those 20 

numbers were and then I won’t make any mistakes. 21 

 22 

MR. SAPP:  The hard question -- It goes back to Myron’s issue.  23 

This is the first council meeting that I’ve ever come into where 24 

there was an issue where I absolutely didn’t have any idea where 25 

I needed to be going with my vote and with my recommendation. 26 

 27 

You and I have had this conversation privately and you 28 

understand the repercussions if we make the wrong decision and 29 

we get a jeopardy decision.  Basically, you guys are SOL.  The 30 

question is if we’ve got three options and one of them we’re 31 

pretty comfortable is going to get us a no jeopardy opinion 32 

ultimately and one over here on this end is really questionable 33 

what the outcome is going to be and there’s a middle ground 34 

option that we possibly consider -- I know that you guys have 35 

stated what your preferred options are, but are you and the rest 36 

of the longline folks really that comfortable and that willing 37 

to take the chance that if we go to something that keeps more 38 

folks in business there’s the real possibility that we are going 39 

to, in effect, shut down that business? 40 

 41 

MR. SPAETH:  You’re asking me to make a decision that I don’t 42 

get paid to.  I think we’ve got to do reasonable and prudent 43 

measures and not knowing exactly the numbers that we’re going to 44 

get from hooks, and I think that will all come out in your 45 

discussion, I think that the agreement or what we think is that 46 

the 40,000, adding the hooks, and the closure would keep us out 47 

of jeopardy, but we’re like you are.  We don’t know.  It’s a 48 
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crapshoot and if it was a few thousand pounds more or something, 1 

I think that we would have to consider it. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions? 4 

 5 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Bob, for coming.  Is it the intent of 6 

your members to once you are allowed to go back fishing for 7 

however this comes out, be it 40,000 or 50,000, the vessels that 8 

are left that you are associated with, is it your intent to 9 

continue to try and work with the Science Center to come up with 10 

ways to further reduce the interactions with the turtles? 11 

 12 

MR. SPAETH:  Yes, I’ve had some discussions with different -- 13 

Like the Gulf and South Atlantic Foundation and I’ve talked to 14 

Bonnie about some ideas and yes, I think that we don’t just walk 15 

away from this table.  We’re going to have observer coverage.  I 16 

think we need to find out what some of these actions that we’re 17 

taking here are going to be and I think there’s some things we 18 

can do in the future as to limit effort and different ways -- As 19 

you know, there’s going to be a new quota in 2011. 20 

 21 

The way it looks, we’re going to be pushed up against that 22 

quota.  If they were to drop the size limit another two inches 23 

or something, that means that you would fill your IFQ.  We’re 24 

going to IFQ consolidation and you would fill that and you would 25 

be off the water. 26 

 27 

I think there’s a lot of things down the road that we can look 28 

at.  Non-use of squid bait -- If we thought non-use of squid 29 

bait, I think the industry would quit just like this and I’ve 30 

talked to fish houses, but we -- Like Roy said, we can’t 31 

quantify it and why put the burden until we know? 32 

 33 

MR. FISCHER:  Bob, I just want to make sure we understand so at 34 

the end of this meeting we don’t have a difference of opinion.  35 

If after we receive Andy’s numbers if things aren’t quite 36 

feasible, you feel what we should look into is possibly raising 37 

the endorsement slightly and see where that brings us? 38 

 39 

MR. SPAETH:  I think that’s the only choice you have if the 40 

numbers don’t come back, but -- 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Bob.  Let me remind the council 43 

that I’ve got one-hour-and-thirty minutes worth of cards and 44 

we’ve got one-hour and approximately ten minutes left for public 45 

testimony.  I don’t want to stifle our debate, but please keep 46 

that in mind, because it’s my goal to let everybody have their 47 

opportunity to address the council. 48 
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 1 

At this time, I would also like to recognize a former council 2 

member, Karen Bell.  Karen, would you please stand up?  We’ll 3 

have the opportunity to hear Karen a little bit later.  Our next 4 

speaker is Tom Haugen and he’ll be followed by Donald Waters. 5 

 6 

MR. TOM HAUGEN:  Hello.  My name is Tom Haugen.  I’ve been a 7 

commercial fisherman for thirty years.  I fish out of 8 

Apalachicola.  I don’t know how many of you council members have 9 

been through Apalachicola.  It’s a community that’s -- The 10 

economy is based around watermen, fishermen, fishermen like 11 

myself.  There’s a lot of oyster boats and shrimp boats and 12 

fishermen, fish boats. 13 

 14 

Apalachicola has a marina just for commercial boats.  The city 15 

maintains it and rents our slips very reasonable.  This little 16 

marina, there’s five longline boats in there.  If they go with 17 

the 30,000 pound limit, all five of these boats would qualify.  18 

If they go to 40,000, only about two will qualify.  If you go to 19 

45,000, zero will qualify.  If you go to 45,000, you have 20 

eliminated the little longline fleet in Apalachicola and I want 21 

every council member here to know that. 22 

 23 

There’s other ways to avoid jeopardy.  The hooks is a good idea.  24 

I think the numbers will come very close.  If they don’t come 25 

close enough, the monthly closures can slide to get you to where 26 

you need to go. 27 

 28 

I just wanted to let everybody know that I think it’s going to 29 

come down to a vote.  Every meeting I’ve come to, we go round 30 

and round on this, how many boats we’re going to let in.  You’re 31 

only talking about a couple of more boats if you go from 40,000 32 

to 45,000 and it will be the last boats that we have in my 33 

community. 34 

 35 

Every time I come to this meeting, you go right back to that and 36 

you’re going to have to get past Point Number 1 and say we’re 37 

going to go with 40,000 and that’s it and then work on Point 38 

Number 2 and now let’s get to a way to really help the turtles 39 

and reduce the gear on these boats, which will reduce soak time, 40 

which the turtle problem will go away. 41 

 42 

To get under the jeopardy, slide the amount of time you leave 43 

these boats on the water.  That’s how you make the numbers 44 

match, but just to kick out a couple more boats and eliminate 45 

one more town that needs this in their infrastructure, that 46 

needs a little bit of the fishing community left, because 47 

Apalachicola is going the way of Carrabelle.   48 
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 1 

Every time you take a couple of boats out -- Before long, all 2 

we’ll have left is condominiums.  Give Apalachicola a spot on 3 

the map and don’t be the deciding vote to when you drive through 4 

Apalachicola next time to say I cast the vote that took the last 5 

longline boat out of Apalachicola. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there questions? 8 

 9 

MR. TEEHAN:  I’m aware of the sensitivity of the time, but I 10 

think some of this information is very important for the council 11 

to hear.  Tom, how many longliners in Apalachicola or Carrabelle 12 

do you think have already converted over to vertical and do you 13 

think they’re going to stay that way? 14 

 15 

MR. HAUGEN:  I’m not aware of any boats that are left in 16 

Carrabelle.  Carrabelle went out in the 1990s, when the condos 17 

went up.  I see, out of the five boats that I’m familiar with, 18 

three have converted. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Other questions?  Thank you, Tom.  Donald 21 

Waters and he’ll be followed by Marydele Donnelly. 22 

 23 

MR. DONALD WATERS:  My name is Donald Waters, owner and operator 24 

of the Fishing Vessel Hustler and chief manager of the Fishing 25 

Vessel Barely Legal and also the President of the Gulf of Mexico 26 

Shareholders Alliance.  I also would like to welcome Mr. Greene 27 

and Mr. McKnight as new representatives to our council and I see 28 

Myron is back. 29 

 30 

On behalf of the Alliance, we hope to proceed in an expedient 31 

process to get IFQs in the rest of the reef fish, which will be 32 

vermilion, amberjack, gray trigger, yellowtail snapper, and also 33 

include the king mackerel.  These fisheries are asking for these 34 

tools before their fisheries crash.  Why do we have to let these 35 

fisheries crash before they consider ITQs? 36 

 37 

The Alliance is determined to get on with this process with or 38 

without this council.  We’re looking forward to working with the 39 

members that you have picked for the new LAPP program and we 40 

hope they’re willing to expedite this process to go to ITQs in 41 

the commercial fishery as soon as possible.  We hope that 42 

they’re able to work with the panel that we’ve picked, because 43 

if they don’t want to do it, we’re going to show them how. 44 

 45 

Also, about the turtles and the longline issue, in my opinion, I 46 

think that turtles have been around for thousands and thousands 47 

of years and probably the biggest turtle problem we have, we’re 48 
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standing in it and having this meeting in it right now. 1 

 2 

I was brought up on these beaches and this is where I started my 3 

fishing as a young man.  I traveled this beach up and down with 4 

a truck and used a haul seine.  We had some of the best turtle 5 

egg fights right here in this location that you would ever dream 6 

of. 7 

 8 

That brings me to the latest and greatest fisheries management 9 

tool that I have found today that I have placed beside you all, 10 

which is a set of darts.  I think this set of darts would be 11 

great for data collection, drawing lines in the water, stock 12 

assessment, and picking APs.  Also, other accessories include 13 

three limes and a case of Corona, not included.  Thank you for 14 

this opportunity to speak and you all have a great afternoon and 15 

thank you for coming to visit the great Gulf coast of Alabama. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Waters.  Any questions?  18 

Hearing none, our next speaker is Marydele Donnelly and she’ll 19 

be followed by Jessica Koelsch. 20 

 21 

MS. MARYDELE DONNELLY:  I’m Marydele Donnelly and I’m the 22 

Director of International Policy for the Caribbean Conservation 23 

Corporation and we are one of the litigants in the lawsuit.  24 

Just for the record, I would like to state that we have never 25 

received one cent from Pew. 26 

 27 

There seems to be confusion, ongoing confusion, about data.  28 

What is clear, however, is that loggerhead nesting populations 29 

have been declining for more than a decade.  The Florida Nesting 30 

Beach Index is comprehensive and about eighteen years old.  It’s 31 

one of the best datasets in the world for sea turtle 32 

populations. 33 

 34 

The overall status of loggerheads is poor.  There have been 35 

hundreds of peer-reviewed journals about the threats to 36 

loggerheads and what populations are doing.  Loggerheads are 37 

also found on the West Florida Shelf on a year-round basis, as 38 

documented by real-time satellite data. 39 

 40 

We also know that for loggerheads the bottom longline fishery is 41 

the second largest source of anthropogenic mortality in the 42 

Gulf.  Now, some of the fishermen have questioned the extent of 43 

interactions with sea turtles. 44 

 45 

While it is true that there is low observer coverage and this 46 

situation needs to improve, we note, however, that turtles were 47 

caught on 24 percent of the trips that were observed and on 3 48 
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percent of the sets and so this is pretty compelling evidence of 1 

the problem. 2 

 3 

When the fishery reopens, we recommend that observer coverage be 4 

increased to a minimum of 8 percent.  In the category of an 5 

ounce of prevention is worth a pound of cure, we also caution 6 

that observer coverage needs to improve in all of those 7 

fisheries that have the potential to interact with sea turtles 8 

and other protected resources and we urge the National Marine 9 

Fisheries Service to do what it can to improve the situation. 10 

 11 

I would also like to express concern about what the bottom 12 

longline fishery is doing to bottom habitat.  Mr. Wilbourn has 13 

already commented briefly on this today.  I think that it’s a 14 

real problem in terms of ecosystems remaining intact and 15 

remaining healthy when gear and the way it is fished tears up 16 

the bottom and has long-term adverse effects. 17 

 18 

We support the use of vertical longlines whenever possible.  19 

They not only avoid turtle takes in very substantial ways, but 20 

also prevent habitat destruction and therefore, are very 21 

appealing.  Thank you. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there any questions? 24 

 25 

MS. MORRIS:  Thank you for being here today, Marydele.  Could 26 

you just explain a little bit more your suggestion for 8 percent 27 

minimum observer coverage? 28 

 29 

MS. DONNELLY:  I think if we’re going to have good observer 30 

coverage that we have to have some sort of minimum standards for 31 

coverage and 8 percent would give us a lot of information about 32 

what is happening and enable us to be sure that the 33 

extrapolations that are done on fisheries bycatch are 34 

appropriate.   35 

 36 

8 percent is a number that is very often used when we want to 37 

get good coverage, 8 to 10 percent.  There have been fisheries, 38 

of course, that have much higher coverage, but personally, I 39 

would feel very comfortable with 8 to 10 percent. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Other questions? 42 

 43 

MR. PEARCE:  Thanks for coming.  Do you believe that the 44 

reduction to 1,000 hooks per boat will reduce turtle 45 

interaction? 46 

 47 

MS. DONNELLY:  I believe that it will reduce turtle 48 
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interactions.  Whether it will reduce interactions sufficiently 1 

I cannot comment on. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there other questions?  Our 4 

next speaker is Jessica Koelsch and she’ll be followed by Vicki 5 

Cornish. 6 

 7 

MS. JESSICA KOELSCH:  Good morning and thank you very much.  My 8 

name is Jessica Koelsch and I’m with the Ocean Conservancy.  I’m 9 

in our St. Petersburg, Florida office.  I wanted to highlight 10 

that we do have several points of agreement with the fishermen 11 

on this issue. 12 

 13 

First, we agree that we need to take final action on Amendment 14 

31 today.  We agree that the actions taken need to protect sea 15 

turtles and at very least avoid jeopardy and we agree that a 16 

combination of time/area closures, endorsement levels, and 17 

perhaps gear modifications are our best options for getting a 18 

favorable biological opinion. 19 

 20 

Yesterday, the fishermen brought a proposal to us for a three-21 

month closure to thirty-five fathoms and a 45,000 pound 22 

endorsement level with a limit on the number of hooks.  I’m a 23 

little confused as to why today we’re hearing the 40,000 pound 24 

level, but I’m sure we’ll sort out all those details. 25 

 26 

I know you want to hear Ocean Conservancy’s position on those 27 

alternatives and I’m going to save that for Vicki Cornish, who 28 

is up next, and let her speak to that.  What I wanted to bring 29 

to your attention was the 2009 Loggerhead Status Review. 30 

 31 

It was just released this week.  I don’t want this to be a 32 

distraction from looking at the alternatives and taking final 33 

action on Amendment 31, but I think it does bear mentioning.  A 34 

review team of thirteen turtle scientists and experts, including 35 

nine NMFS staff, identified the northwest Atlantic loggerhead as 36 

a distinct population unit and that includes our Gulf of Mexico 37 

turtles. 38 

 39 

This team did two independent analyses to assess extinction 40 

risks and I’m not going to go into the details of this report or 41 

the analysis.  It is available on the NMFS website, all 230 42 

pages of it.  The conclusion of the review regarding the 43 

northwest Atlantic population is that it is currently at risk of 44 

extinction.  That’s what the report said and this indicates that 45 

loggerheads probably warrant listing as endangered. 46 

 47 

The take-home message really reinforces what we’ve been saying, 48 
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that loggerheads are in trouble.  The outlook for them is 1 

different from what we were talking about in the 2005 biological 2 

opinion. 3 

 4 

Rick Marks mentioned looking at alternatives that would get to a 5 

50 percent reduction in effort and presumably a 50 percent 6 

reduction in takes and we feel strongly that a 50 percent 7 

reduction is not enough to avoid jeopardy and I think I maybe 8 

have heard Roy saying things similar to that, without saying a 9 

number specifically. 10 

 11 

No, we don’t have a set number and we don’t have a set target 12 

and we’re not going to be comfortable with anything.  Initially, 13 

we were aiming for a 90 percent reduction in takes to get us to 14 

that 2005 level and at the last few meetings, Gulf Council 15 

meetings and public hearings on the issue, we’ve been promoting 16 

a 60 to 70 percent reduction.  17 

 18 

We’re not saying 60 to 70 as a point to start negotiating.  We 19 

feel that 60 to 70 percent reduction in effort is what’s 20 

necessary to avoid jeopardy.  Thank you. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Jessica.  Are there questions?  23 

Hearing none, Vicki Cornish and she’ll be followed by Elizabeth 24 

Griffin. 25 

 26 

MS. VICKI CORNISH:  Hello and I’m Vicki Cornish and I’m the 27 

Director for Marine Wildlife Policy for Ocean Conservancy and 28 

I’m here on behalf of our members and activists, 140,000 around 29 

the world. 30 

 31 

First, I would like to say that Ocean Conservancy appreciates 32 

all of the hard work that’s been done by the National Marine 33 

Fisheries Service and the council to provide a timely and 34 

thorough analysis of all the various alternatives.  We all want 35 

to see a speedy resolution to this situation and we will hope 36 

that we will see that final action taken today. 37 

 38 

While NMFS has not provided specific target reduction levels for 39 

avoiding an ESA jeopardy determination, we believe that 40 

reductions, as Jessica said, on the order of 60 to 70 percent 41 

are most likely to avoid that jeopardy situation and begin to 42 

recover this threatened and possibly endangered population. 43 

 44 

We don’t believe it’s our place to be overly prescriptive about 45 

whatever measures that you use to reach that level of reduction.  46 

There are several different combinations of alternatives that 47 

could potential reach that goal, but each has very different 48 
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impacts on the fishing industry. 1 

 2 

Ocean Conservancy is very sensitive to the impacts that these 3 

measures will have on the bottom longline fishery, but believe 4 

that the dire situation of loggerhead turtles necessitates 5 

strong action to ensure that these loggerhead populations are 6 

recovered. 7 

 8 

Therefore, we do not want to see a preferred alternative put 9 

forward that has the potential to jeopardize the continued 10 

existence of loggerhead sea turtles and cause the continued 11 

closure of the fishery as reasonable and prudent alternatives 12 

are hashed out to avoid that jeopardy situation. 13 

 14 

We support the motions that were made by both Julie Morris and 15 

Roy Crabtree in the Reef Fish Committee meeting, as both have 16 

the potential to reduce effort, and therefore turtle 17 

interactions, to at least 60 percent, based on the analyses 18 

provided in Amendment 31. 19 

 20 

Yesterday, we spent a lot of time talking with fishermen about 21 

other various alternatives that would get us there and we talked 22 

to them about a 45,000-pound endorsement and we believe that, 23 

coupled with hook reductions, might possibly be another 24 

alternative for consideration, but we are waiting to see the 25 

analysis and our support is conditional on NMFS commitment to 26 

increase observer coverage of the reef fish fishery as a term 27 

and condition of any turtle take authorization to a level that 28 

allows NMFS to estimate turtle interactions and mortalities with 29 

a high degree of confidence. 30 

 31 

Increased observers would also help to monitor compliance with 32 

these measures and ensure that the measures are meeting the 33 

target reduction goals, so that we don’t end up back here in the 34 

near future.  Thank you very much. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Cornish.  Are there 37 

questions? 38 

 39 

MR. FISCHER:  The same again and I’m happy to see you all 40 

getting with commercial to try to solve the problem.  I just 41 

wonder which phase of commercial, because we’ve also had people 42 

come to the podium not interested in raising the size limit over 43 

40,000 pounds and looking at other means of slowing the fishery 44 

down and have you all had any discussions toward that? 45 

 46 

MS. CORNISH:  We would be very interested to see the preliminary 47 

analyses that have been done by Andy and the National Marine 48 
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Fisheries Service to look at the various effort reductions that 1 

would be associated with hook restrictions. 2 

 3 

I’m a little bit hesitant to say how much support we would give 4 

towards hook restriction as a way of making up possibly some 5 

additional effort reduction while not increasing the endorsement 6 

level, but if it doesn’t go far enough, then an increased 7 

endorsement level may be what we need to see to get to that 8 

target. 9 

 10 

MR. FISCHER:  I think we would have liked to see the numbers 11 

before this time also, but I get back to extending the closure a 12 

month or two.  It doesn’t sound like it’s universal amongst the 13 

fishermen to stay with a three-month closure and I didn’t know 14 

if you all discussed this. 15 

 16 

MS. CORNISH:  We certainly discussed the ideas of a five-month 17 

closure and even the year-round closure and we hear the concerns 18 

that have been raised by fishermen about the impacts of a year-19 

round closure and certainly a five-month closure is something 20 

that the council should entertain as one way to put that 21 

combination of alternatives together to meet that target 22 

reduction. 23 

 24 

Again, we don’t have any prescriptive way to get there, but we 25 

just want to make sure that that target level is reached and 26 

that fishermen get back on the water and we don’t spend a lot of 27 

time trying to rehash this process through another round of 28 

negotiations. 29 

 30 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, Vicki, and I think the phrase is “that 31 

target level”, but as everyone in this room knows, we don’t know 32 

what that is. 33 

 34 

MS. CORNISH:  I guess that’s a personal Ocean Conservancy target 35 

level of 60 to 70 percent that we think might do it, but, of 36 

course, that’s NMFS’s call in the end.  We recognize that. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Cornish.  Our next speaker is 39 

Elizabeth Griffin and she’ll be followed by Jason DeLaCruz. 40 

 41 

MS. ELIZABETH GRIFFIN:  I’m Elizabeth Griffin and I’m a Marine 42 

Wildlife Scientist with Oceana.  I guess my job gets easier 43 

going after a whole bunch of other people talking about turtle 44 

issues. 45 

 46 

I want to start by thanking everybody.  Everybody in this room 47 

has put a significant amount of time and energy into this issue 48 
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and I think it is a good example of cooperation between NGOs and 1 

industry and I’m happy we’ve gotten as close as we have to 2 

coming to some common ground and really hope that we can find 3 

some good solutions today. 4 

 5 

Unfortunately, the preferred alternative doesn’t go far enough 6 

and we do think the minimum target we should be shooting for is 7 

60 to 70 percent.  I really think anything lower than that 8 

you’re going to end up with a jeopardy call and part of the 9 

reason I’m saying that is because of two new pieces of 10 

information. 11 

 12 

One is the new loggerhead status review that Jessica was 13 

referring to.  Based on that review, I would say it’s pretty 14 

likely that the National Marine Fisheries Service is going to 15 

have to up-list loggerheads to endangered. 16 

 17 

The other thing is the 2009 nesting data for the State of 18 

Florida.  The 2009 status review was only done through 2008 and 19 

based on that data, they said the outlook is pretty grim.  The 20 

2009 data looks like the end of the year is going to finish 21 

lower than 2008.  After 2008, there was a little bit of hope, 22 

because 2008 was higher than 2007, but the numbers look like 23 

they’re back down for 2009. 24 

 25 

It looks like it will probably be about tied for the second 26 

worst nesting season on record and so we’re definitely looking 27 

at a species that’s having some serious problems and the 28 

jeopardy assessment will be done in the context of all this new 29 

information. 30 

 31 

I really think if you go any lower than that 60 to 70 percent 32 

that you could very easily end up with a jeopardy call, which is 33 

something that nobody wants to see.  I also want to point out 34 

that although we hope there’s a final action today, this isn’t 35 

the end of this.  We need to continue to monitor what’s going on 36 

in this fishery, which is going to take observer coverage, and I 37 

think it’s worth the council and NMFS thinking about how we get 38 

that observer coverage and are there some creative ways of doing 39 

it, like TAC set-aside programs or electronic monitoring or 40 

industry funding? 41 

 42 

I think those are discussions that we need to be having.  We 43 

also need to be thinking about research on some of these gear 44 

modifications as we move forward and that might be done through 45 

experimental fishing permits and it might even be done in areas 46 

-- For example, if you had a closure to thirty-five fathoms 47 

year-round, you could allow a portion of the fleet to be fishing 48 
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in that area if you’re testing some of these gear modifications 1 

that might work pretty well. 2 

 3 

The other advantage is if you find a gear modification that 4 

works, you can then start exporting that to other parts of the 5 

world that use bottom longline gear and start helping to solve 6 

some of the international problems that were referred to 7 

earlier.  I think that’s all I have for today.  We just really 8 

hope that we come to a good solution to help protect sea turtles 9 

today. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there questions?  Hearing 12 

none, our next speaker is Jason DeLaCruz and he’ll be followed 13 

by John Anderson. 14 

 15 

MR. JASON DELACRUZ:  How are you doing?  My name is Jason 16 

DeLaCruz and I’m from Seminole, Florida.  I’m a multi-vessel 17 

commercial owner and operator.  I want to thank everybody on the 18 

council for really working hard and putting a lot of thought 19 

into this issue.  I think it’s a lot bigger than everybody has 20 

really realized. 21 

 22 

One of my only major thoughts that I think might have been 23 

missed is that, as Roy has said a couple of times, he thinks 24 

that it’s better that if we have boats in the 50,000 and 60,000 25 

range, because we have fewer boats to be more profitable. 26 

 27 

What I’m worried about is that with our IFQ program this fishery 28 

is consolidating faster than you guys have a clue of.  It is 29 

really, really doing it and that being said, with you moving 30 

this threshold from 40,000 to 50,000 or 60,000, you’re taking 31 

the guys that are actually catching the fish and if you take 32 

these guys out of this fishery too much and these fish houses go 33 

away, there ain’t nothing left.  If I’ve got no place to park 34 

these boats and I’ve got no place to sell these fish, this IFQ 35 

program has no relevance any more.  Nothing has relevance. 36 

 37 

I would just really urge you to think about that and let’s try 38 

to hold that down to the 40,000 and keep Apalachicola in place 39 

and keep these other places going where there’s enough fish 40 

coming in and give this IFQ a chance to sort out and do like 41 

it’s done in the snapper fishery. 42 

 43 

The snapper guys say how it’s worked so well for them and 44 

they’re catching more fish faster and they’re getting more money 45 

a pound and it’s cleaned up their fishery and they’ve got a lot 46 

better quality fishermen and I think that’s exactly what we’re 47 

facing in our fishery and I hope for the same thing.  That’s all 48 
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I have. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there questions?  Our next 3 

speaker is John Anderson and he’ll be followed by Karen Bell. 4 

 5 

MR. JOHN ANDERSON:  Good morning.  I just want to talk on 6 

Amendment 31 just for a little bit.  Some of these actions and 7 

alternatives are exactly the way I have longlined in the past.  8 

I like the Action 2, the Alternative 3, the option of thirty-9 

five fathoms, and the June through August closure.  That’s not 10 

exactly the way I’ve fished in the past, but I like that. 11 

 12 

This Number 4, I like the 40,000 pound endorsement and as far as 13 

the hooks go, I’ve used anywhere from 750 to 900 hooks is about 14 

the most I’ve ever used.  I’ve never set over four sections of 15 

gear, four shots, which is four miles, when I fish in the 16 

eastern Gulf.  I will fish a little more than that in the 17 

western Gulf, maybe another two miles, but that’s just so that I 18 

can follow a pipeline a little bit further, but as far as the 19 

eastern Gulf goes, I fish anywhere from three to four miles and 20 

use basically 800 hooks. 21 

 22 

I get it in the water in fifty minutes and it takes me about 23 

thirty minutes to come back and start picking it up, unless I 24 

make what they’ve referred to as a horseshoe, and I end my end 25 

gear at the start of the gear and then it takes five minutes to 26 

go pick that buoy up and start hauling back and it takes 27 

anywhere from, depending on the fish, an hour and fifteen 28 

minutes to an hour and forty-five minutes to get all that back 29 

in. 30 

 31 

If I had a productive set, I’ll reset and if not, I’ll move 32 

along maybe an hour to another piece of bottom and try it again, 33 

but I like the Alternative 3, the 1,000 hooks, and I like the 34 

Alternative 4, and this is in Action 4, the four-foot gangion 35 

length.  I generally use about a six-foot length.  I guess 36 

that’s it. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Anderson.  Are there 39 

questions? 40 

 41 

MR. TEEHAN:  Thank you for coming.  About how many hooks do you 42 

think you lose a trip? 43 

 44 

MR. ANDERSON:  It depends on sharks and weather conditions.  I 45 

would say anywhere from 200 to 300, 200 or 300 a trip. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?  Ms. Bell is our next 48 
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speaker, followed by Keith Guindon. 1 

 2 

MS. KAREN BELL:  I’m Karen Bell from A.P. Bell Fish Company and 3 

Starfish Company, Cortez, Florida.  Most of you know me and you 4 

already know our story.  We own twelve grouper boats, most of 5 

which are longline boats.  They average fifty-two foot each and 6 

when we started today, I was glad that they read the oath again, 7 

because I always go back to that when I was on the council.  I 8 

asked Julie if she would start each meeting reading the oath, 9 

because I think it’s really important for everyone to listen to 10 

what it says. 11 

 12 

The one line which was “greatest overall benefit to the country” 13 

and what is happening right now to my family’s business and 14 

other businesses in Apalachicola and Madeira Beach I do not 15 

think is to the greatest overall benefit to the country. 16 

 17 

Our boats, like I said, we have twelve of them, six of which, on 18 

average, are working.  If the 40,000 number is chosen, I think 19 

we’ll have two.  We cannot sustain our business on two grouper 20 

boats, two longline boats.  We certainly can’t do it on what 21 

we’re seeing right now. 22 

 23 

All of our boats are in the negative.  We’ve had two of the 24 

eight that are working out of there, with some independent 25 

boats, that are breaking even, meaning the crews aren’t making 26 

money.  They’re paying to go to work.  They’re paying their 27 

fuel, their bait, their ice. 28 

 29 

Roy, you had mentioned that fewer boats with fewer restrictions 30 

was the way to go and our business will not be there.  I don’t 31 

know and maybe that’s part of what this country is looking for 32 

to protect the resources.  I don’t know what the answer is, but 33 

we’re struggling.  Right now, we’re working off a credit line.  34 

We’re loaning money to the fishermen just to pay their basic 35 

necessities and our credit line is not going to last forever.  36 

It’s almost maxed out.  We usually that to buy roe mullet in 37 

December and I’m not going to have it available. 38 

 39 

I wanted to speak to the question, I think it was Mr. Sapp’s, of 40 

jeopardy and were we willing to take the risk of what the 41 

biological opinion might result in and from my perspective, 42 

we’re almost gone anyway.  I would take my chances with that, 43 

because we’re just about ready to close the doors. 44 

 45 

We have seventeen employees and no one is getting overtime.  46 

Five of them have been reduced to thirty hours or less.  The 47 

boats are in jeopardy and the fish house is in jeopardy and the 48 
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fishermen, the employees, my family.  I don’t know what else to 1 

say.  I think you all have heard me say this before and I just 2 

wanted to come and reiterate that for you all. 3 

 4 

DR. CRABTREE:  Karen, thanks for being here.  I’ve looked at the 5 

situation in Cortez and those vessels, but do you have a 6 

solution for us?  Under any of the endorsement levels that we’re 7 

considering -- 8 

 9 

MS. BELL:  We’re going to struggle. 10 

 11 

DR. CRABTREE:  Your vessels don’t qualify and we can’t -- If we 12 

don’t do anything, then the fishery is just going to remain 13 

closed and so we have to do something here.  I guess my question 14 

to you is do you have an alternative way out of this? 15 

 16 

MS. BELL:  Something is wrong with the system when you have an 17 

impending management tool coming right around the corner, the 18 

IFQs, but that’s not even considered during this particular 19 

issue and why not?  If the system is broken -- Bob Zales I think 20 

mentioned that and Shep had said this is the way it’s always 21 

done and you know what?  Maybe it needs to be changed.  Maybe 22 

it’s wrong. 23 

 24 

When you’re taking businesses -- Right now, especially with the 25 

state of the country -- Not that that’s really -- I know 26 

everything is a mess, but when people are struggling right not 27 

and we were at least holding our own.  I’m not saying we were 28 

making a bunch of money, but we were paying our employees and we 29 

were selling those fish. 30 

 31 

My little restaurant right now, I can barely keep enough in off 32 

season -- We’re known for grouper there.  That’s what we do, 33 

domestic grouper, and I’m not going to have enough, if 34 

production remains like it is now, if we’re still open, to 35 

provide fish for that restaurant and it’s tiny.  It’s an eighty-36 

seat little tiny dockside restaurant. 37 

 38 

DR. CRABTREE:  I understand that and I understand that some have 39 

disagreements with the Endangered Species Act and the Magnuson 40 

Act and we are talking about the IFQ and we are trying to factor 41 

that in, but there’s nothing that indicates to us that the IFQ 42 

alone can fix this problem.  So I come back to you and given the 43 

laws that we have to deal with now, do you have an alternative 44 

solution to offer to us? 45 

 46 

MS. BELL:  Why were gear restrictions not looked at more 47 

closely, the use of bait, the squid wings?  How about limit the 48 
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length of the gear?  There are other options, I think, than what 1 

we’re -- There has to be, because it’s not practical.  It 2 

doesn’t do what the Magnuson Act says and it certainly doesn’t 3 

do what National Standard 8 says. 4 

 5 

I’m not trying to blow you off, but I don’t know the answer.  6 

That’s your job and I don’t know.  My job is to run a fish house 7 

and I can’t do it like this and I’m good at it.  I’m good at 8 

working with the boats and I’m good at working with the 9 

fishermen, but I can’t deal with government interference, 10 

especially not logical.  It doesn’t make sense, Roy, and I don’t 11 

know.  I can’t answer your question. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Any other questions? 14 

 15 

MS. MORRIS:  Karen, you might have noticed that at the last 16 

meeting we added an alternative that tried to look at limiting 17 

the longline boats based on the geography of their landings in 18 

order to protect fishing communities. 19 

 20 

We have the analysis in the document and we kind of have 21 

determined that the analysis isn’t strong enough for that to be 22 

the basis of figuring out who can continue in the longline 23 

fishery.  I know I asked you this the last time you came to the 24 

microphone and I thought you said that you needed about 10,000 25 

pounds of grouper a month in order to have your break-even 26 

point. 27 

 28 

First, could you revisit that and is it possible that boats with 29 

higher landings could relocate to Cortez and keep the supply 30 

going, even if the boats that are currently located in Cortez 31 

don’t meet those endorsement thresholds we’re talking about? 32 

 33 

MS. BELL:  First, let me speak to 10,000 pounds a month.  34 

There’s no way -- If I said that, I said it out of context or 35 

said something incorrectly, because we -- I think our average 36 

monthly landings are about 50,000.  I do that two-week report 37 

and usually late, but I turn it in and it’s usually 25,000 to 38 

26,000 for every two weeks.  We got around, I think, 5,000 in 39 

the month of June. 40 

 41 

As for taking other boats from other areas, so I steal Bob’s 42 

boats and I take -- Or I go to Apalachicola and -- It’s just I 43 

don’t know.  I can’t answer that.  Would I try to?  That means 44 

you have to pay more money to try to steal boats and we kind of 45 

have this agreement where we don’t try to go into other people’s 46 

regions.  I work well with them and I work well with 47 

Apalachicola or we try to anyway, but I don’t know the answer. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are there other questions?  Thank you, 2 

Karen.  We appreciate your input.  Our next speaker is Keith 3 

Guindon and he’ll be followed by Mr. Niquet. 4 

 5 

MR. KEITH GUINDON:  My name is Keith Guindon and I’m a 6 

commercial fisherman and I own a fish house over in Galveston 7 

and I’m on the Board of Directors of the Gulf of Mexico Reef 8 

Fish Shareholders Association.  We’re here today to support Gulf 9 

Fishermen’s Association and SOFA in their endeavor to stay in 10 

business. 11 

 12 

We’re glad that you’re looking at options that may get them back 13 

in business this year.  We also appreciate the appointment of 14 

the Ad Hoc LAPP Panel and we hope it streamlines the process to 15 

getting other reef fish in the IFQ process.  We appreciate the 16 

council’s efforts in moving toward individual quotas in all 17 

other species of reef fish.  Thank you. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you very much.  Are there questions?  20 

Hearing none, thank you very much.  Mr. Chris Niquet. 21 

 22 

MR. CHRIS NIQUET:  My name is Chris Niquet and I scheduled on my 23 

card there to talk about the sector separation with the for-hire 24 

sector, but I’m not going to talk about that.  I’m going to ask 25 

the people on this council, because I’ve heard they don’t have 26 

enough information or the information they’ve got is incorrect 27 

or skewed or they don’t have enough numbers and they’re going to 28 

have to make a decision right here, probably this meeting or the 29 

next meeting, on two choices. 30 

 31 

They’re either going to make the gear restrictions and the 32 

endorsements so onerous and incompatible with the fishing 33 

they’re fixing to put thousands of people out of work or if that 34 

happens, that’s for the sake of some turtles, some loggerhead 35 

turtles, that may be endangered, I don’t know, but you’ve got to 36 

make a tough decision, based on incomplete evidence and 37 

information, either to let these people work and make a living 38 

or to put them out of work for the sake of some turtles that you 39 

don’t even have complete numbers on. 40 

 41 

I can tell you one thing, you’re fixing to put a bunch of people 42 

out of work if you go the restrictions that I’ve heard right 43 

here today and not just in Cortez and not Apalachicola, but I’m 44 

talking all down the coast of Florida and all over the Gulf 45 

Coast. 46 

 47 

I realize that you’re in a tough position, but you’ve got to 48 
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figure out some way to get more complete information, in order 1 

to base your judgments, so that it doesn’t go into jeopardy and 2 

they shut down not just commercial fishing, but recreational 3 

fishing, for charter fishing, for-hire fishing, whatever you 4 

want to call it.  Thank you very much and I’ll answer any 5 

questions. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there questions?  Thank you 8 

very much.  The last card that I have on 31 is Mr. Gary Jarvis.  9 

He’ll be followed by Dale Woodruff. 10 

 11 

MR. GARY JARVIS:  If anybody has any questions or comments, I 12 

can answer them out in the hall, in the interest of expediting 13 

this meeting.  Today, I’m standing here and my name is Gary 14 

Jarvis and I’m standing here representing myself, owner and 15 

operator of the Back Down II. 16 

 17 

Today, I’m also standing here representing, as one of 1,300 18 

federal charter for-hire permit holders, the 1,221 recreational 19 

anglers who accessed the Gulf reef complex on my boat last year 20 

and the 507 recreational anglers that have accessed that complex 21 

this year so far. 22 

 23 

I’m representing Jerry Vandiver from Cincinnati, Ohio; Kansas 24 

City tight end Brad Cottom from Kansas City, Missouri; Tim 25 

Sammarco of Sammarco Electric from Memphis, Tennessee; Matt 26 

Stowe from Atlanta, Georgia; and Dr. Joe Kants from Tallahassee.  27 

The list goes on and on and on. 28 

 29 

They want me to represent them, their children, their 30 

grandchildren, their employees, and their friends.  I stand with 31 

a group of owners and captains that represent the boats and the 32 

businesses that harvest the majority of the red snapper that are 33 

attributed to the charter for-hire landings in the Gulf of 34 

Mexico. 35 

 36 

We have a plan that will enhance the ability of the before 37 

mentioned recreational anglers to have a fair and long-term 38 

access to fishing in the Gulf of Mexico.  We got together and we 39 

read the law and we understand it.  We read the government 40 

recommendations and we understand those. 41 

 42 

We read the articles and the rules of procedure and through all 43 

that, we came up with a plan that works within all those 44 

frameworks.  We’ve copied some of the ideas and the procedures 45 

from the only accountable fishing sector harvesting fish in the 46 

Gulf of Mexico and our subsector, the charter for-hire sector, 47 

we’re willing to take really a risk of short-term loss tomorrow 48 
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for the change for long-term gain and viability. 1 

 2 

Your task is to manage this fishery, and I’m talking about the 3 

red snapper fishery, today and the grouper fishery tomorrow and 4 

the rest of the overfished species next month.  I’m talking 5 

about these because we want to give you the tools to manage 6 

them. 7 

 8 

It’s going to take a little backbone and a lot of perseverance, 9 

as we’ve heard already this morning, and the ability to cut 10 

through the rhetoric.  I’m standing here representing my 11 

business and myself and those recreational anglers and I stand 12 

here for accountability and conservation and good management and 13 

data and I’m hoping that you’re willing to grab the ring and 14 

stand with me.  Like I said, if you have any other further 15 

questions or anything like that, I’ll catch you out in the hall.  16 

Thank you. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Jarvis.  Are there questions?  19 

Hearing none, our next speaker is Dale Woodruff and he’ll be 20 

followed by Libby Fetherston. 21 

 22 

MR. DALE WOODRUFF:  I’m a charterboat owner/operator/captain.  23 

It’s time for the National Marine Fisheries to start doing a 24 

little bit of explaining.  I don’t know why we can’t get this.  25 

The fish that were blown up at the oil rigs out there, were they 26 

counted?  From what I gather, no, they were not counted. 27 

 28 

Any environmental impact study before the fish were blown up?  29 

Maybe a little bit, but nobody realized that there was a 30 

thousand red snapper hanging around that oil rig that nobody 31 

took into consideration.  That’s 500 limits of red snapper that 32 

were just blown up.  I wonder how many porpoises were in there.  33 

You know turtles hang around them oil rigs, too. 34 

 35 

Why couldn’t the oil rigs just have been chopped off at the 36 

bottom and picked up like that instead of blown up?  We have 37 

every bit of technology to cut an oil rig at the Gulf floor and 38 

be removed. 39 

 40 

Another -- I think we deserve an explanation for that.  All the 41 

fish that we have caught throughout ten or twelve years, you all 42 

have said that we have gone over our quota and gone over our 43 

catch and gone over and gone over and gone over.  There should 44 

not be any fish out there whatsoever if we keep going over.  45 

There shouldn’t be any red snapper out there, but now we have 46 

bigger red snapper and you all know this through the studies.  47 

We have bigger red snapper out there than we ever had before, on 48 
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average.  You all know this. 1 

 2 

Now, since we’re to that point, you all have done an excellent 3 

job at managing the red snapper fishery.  They are there by 4 

numbers and by weight that we have never seen before and you all 5 

know this.  Now, are we going to keep catching these big fish 6 

and go by the same weight that what we’re doing, because we’re 7 

going to catch our limits faster.  We’re going to catch our 8 

quota faster and why can’t we switch over to numbers instead of 9 

weights? 10 

 11 

In another year, we’re going to be using 6/0 reels and catching 12 

an average twenty-pound snapper and then what’s going to happen 13 

to us?  Nobody thought about that.  We’re catching, on the 14 

average, eight to twelve-pound snappers when your average says 15 

four pounds.  A sixteen-inch fish is two to four pounds, if I 16 

remember correctly, 2.7 pounds. 17 

 18 

I can go catch two twelve-pound snappers.  I could take ten 19 

people out there right now and hit one spot and catch an average 20 

eight to twelve-pound snapper and twenty fish for ten people and 21 

be done just like that and never throw a discard back.  That 22 

weight that you all haven’t accounted for goes against us and 23 

it’s the same numbers, but heavier fish. 24 

 25 

Maybe try to shorten up the data assessment a little bit.  We 26 

know the oil rigs are out there.  It’s easy to send a diver down 27 

and send a camera down, less money.  I know I’m out of time and 28 

I’ve got a lot more to say, but let’s start with the oil rigs.  29 

We know they’re there.  We know that the oil rigs are out there 30 

and let’s send a camera down.  It’s less money to drop a camera 31 

down and let’s do an average count.  There’s 2,500 oil rigs out 32 

there that we know that are loaded with red snapper, anywhere 33 

from 1,000 to 2,000 red snapper. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Your time is up.  Are there 36 

questions?   37 

 38 

MR. PERRET:  Just a comment.  You mentioned about the snapper 39 

that were killed with blowing the rigs.  We did recently send a 40 

letter to the different oil industries when we were made aware 41 

of that and yes, that’s not the first time we’ve done it.  We 42 

know there was some of that in the past and we were trying to do 43 

something to see what we could to curtail that, but you’re right 44 

that that has been a problem and hopefully we’ve been able to 45 

address it. 46 

 47 

MR. WOODRUFF:  Well, I mean I haven’t seen anything about that, 48 
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but are we going to stop that, just dynamiting fish so we can -- 1 

 2 

MR. PERRET:  We’re trying. 3 

 4 

MR. WOODRUFF:  We’re trying.  That’s not a good explanation.  It 5 

should be yes, but you all have done an excellent job of 6 

managing the fishery as far as the red snapper are concerned.  7 

They are out there and they are thick.  Some of you all ought to 8 

go fishing and see for yourself.  Thank you. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Woodruff.  Libby and she’ll 11 

be followed by Jim Zurbrick.  Let me make one comment.  We’ve 12 

got fifty-four minutes worth of cards left and it’s my intent to 13 

have everybody who signed a card to have the opportunity to 14 

speak to us today. 15 

 16 

MS. ELIZABETH FETHERSTON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I will take 17 

your cue and be as brief as possible.  Mr. McKnight and Mr. 18 

Greene, welcome to the family, I suppose.  It’s a pleasure to 19 

have you both here with us for the next three years.  My name is 20 

Libby Fetherston and I’m here representing Ocean Conservancy.  21 

You’ve heard a lot from us so far this morning and so I will 22 

keep this brief. 23 

 24 

We’re going to submit some comments for the record and hopefully 25 

you’ll consider those as well.  I just want to bring up 26 

something that came up during the Reef Fish Committee meeting 27 

and that’s expedited measures to address gag overfishing and 28 

rebuild that stock.  I think those are going to be really 29 

important and I recognize we have a lot on our plates at this 30 

particular meeting. 31 

 32 

I do think some consideration of an interim rule request would 33 

be prudent at full council.  The stock assessment had some 34 

disturbing results, particularly the dramatic decline in stock 35 

biomass, most notably by the fishery independent index, which 36 

indicates a longer timeline and a more drastic decline. 37 

 38 

I will just leave you with this one thought, that if the 39 

rebuilding projections do start with the overfishing ending in 40 

fishing year 2010, I would urge you to consider that and if 41 

that’s not possible, I would urge you to request updated 42 

analyses that look at overfishing ending either in 2011 or 2012, 43 

to have a more realistic view of what those total allowable 44 

catches will be. 45 

 46 

I’m sure you’ll all be on the edge of your seats to read my 47 

letter later and so I won’t go on and thank you for entertaining 48 
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all of our comments, Mr. Chairman.  I appreciate it. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you very much.  Any questions? 3 

 4 

MS. MORRIS:  Libby, just preview your letter for a second and 5 

tell us what you think we might be able to do in an interim rule 6 

that would help during 2010. 7 

 8 

MS. FETHERSTON:  If it were possible, interim measures that set 9 

aside a portion of the gag total allowable catch.  Only issue a 10 

portion of the gag TAC for the commercial IFQ, not unlike the 11 

way it was done for red snapper.  I think that’s a good 12 

consideration and then also some recreational management 13 

measures.  Andy presented quite an impressive Excel spreadsheet 14 

that I think gets us a lot further down the line in discussions 15 

of recreational management measures. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?  Thank you very much, 18 

Libby.  The next speaker is Jim Zurbrick and he’s followed by 19 

David Walker. 20 

 21 

MR. JIM ZURBRICK:  Thank you for having me.  I’m Jim Zurbrick 22 

and I live in Steinhatchee, Florida, just not too far from Mr. 23 

Sapp there.  I believe he lives in Gainesville.  I run a 24 

commercial boat and I have a charterboat, the Jolly Rogers II.  25 

I believe many of you know it. 26 

 27 

I sat on a jury here a while back there in Taylor County and, of 28 

course, they advised me that no matter how we felt -- Actually, 29 

everyone knew that the person that was on trial had a 30 

reputation, but we were told to forget that and look just at the 31 

facts and that’s what you folks need to do.  You have to leave 32 

whatever personal opinions you might have about the gear -- I’m 33 

going to get into sector separation, but I did want to say this 34 

about the gear. 35 

 36 

You have to look at it from a purely scientific and not let your 37 

emotions -- There are people that hate the gear and it needs to 38 

-- If you find fault with the gear and you raise that threshold 39 

and limit the number of hooks, you need to do it strictly on 40 

merit.  I just beg you to do what’s right, not like what so many 41 

of our representatives in Washington are doing. 42 

 43 

I am for sector separation.  In fact, I’m on the Olfish logbook 44 

program and I just did my first report last week and so I do 45 

support that and I really think that the recreational sector 46 

needs to explore, with the sector separation, the catch shares 47 

limited entry some way, but you’re going to have to figure out 48 
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how many folks can actually go out fishing. 1 

 2 

It’s sad and I never thought in my life, and I’m fifty-eight 3 

years old, that we would ever get to this point.  I took it for 4 

granted, like anybody who fishes.  I never -- Twenty years ago, 5 

I never could have imagined that you might limit it, but I live 6 

next to Tide Swamp Management Area there in Steinhatchee and for 7 

the first two weeks out of every year, only so many people get 8 

to hunt in that.   9 

 10 

It doesn’t seem fair, because of all these taxpayers we have 11 

here, but that’s what they do.  They have a lottery drawing or 12 

whatever, but they have already examined that in the State of 13 

Florida. 14 

 15 

I would like to offer the suggestion -- Mr. Sapp lives over by 16 

me and I’ve got a commercial boat, charterboat, and I would love 17 

that somebody would get on my boat with me, because I know a lot 18 

of the council members just don’t have the practical experience 19 

and I’ve offered this and I’ve offered it and no one takes us up 20 

on this. 21 

 22 

Will somebody please get on my boat and go with me and spend a 23 

couple or two or three days, we’ll make a short trip out of it, 24 

and see just what it is and who you are affecting?  Thank you 25 

very much. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Any questions?  If not, our next 28 

speaker is David Walker and he’ll be followed by Russell 29 

Underwood. 30 

 31 

MR. DAVID WALKER:  I’ve David Walker from Alabama and I’m the 32 

owner of the commercial Fishing Vessel June Sue.  I would just 33 

like to begin and I would like to thank everyone on the council 34 

and anyone who had anything to do with the IFQ, supporting the 35 

IFQ. 36 

 37 

It’s been the most successful fishery management plan that I’ve 38 

seen in the Gulf.  I’m looking forward to the grouper.  I would 39 

like to get implemented as quickly as possible an IFQ in the 40 

vermilion, amberjack, triggerfish, and king mackerel.  I’m just 41 

going to keep it brief and I would just like to thank everyone 42 

again. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are there any questions?  Hearing none, our 45 

next speaker is Russell Underwood and Russell will be followed 46 

by Karen Bell. 47 

 48 
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MR. RUSSELL UNDERWOOD:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I’m Russell 1 

Underwood from Panama City, Florida.  I would like just to have 2 

a brief moment with you all about the IFQs.  It’s the best thing 3 

that’s ever happened to the Gulf of Mexico.  The red snapper 4 

fishery, to me, as a fisherman, one of the highliners of the 5 

Gulf, the red snapper fishery is probably, and I believe, the 6 

strongest fish in the Gulf as far as the TAC and as far as the 7 

population. 8 

 9 

I think about the grouper down in the Southeast, which I do not 10 

fish, but red snapper is just a strong stock that we and the 11 

council and the fishermen and the charterboats and everybody has 12 

rebuilt and brought back and you all should pat yourself on the 13 

shoulder about what you’ve done for the red snapper stock. 14 

 15 

There is more red snapper in the Gulf than I’ve ever seen in my 16 

thirty years of commercial fishing.  When I started there 17 

fifteen or twenty years ago in the western Gulf, I had never 18 

seen this many fish and you keep on hearing that from the 19 

recreational and from the charterboats and from the divers and 20 

from people like myself. 21 

 22 

We’ve done a good job on bringing the red snapper back.  I 23 

support, as fast as possible, moving every fish to an IFQ 24 

fishery.  These grouper fishermen, they really don’t know what 25 

grouper IFQ is going to be about.  It’s going to be a little 26 

scary.  A lot of people have probably got a lot of anxiety, but 27 

I’ll tell you what it’s going to bring.  It’s going to bring 28 

some stability to the fishery and it’s going to bring you a 29 

better price. 30 

 31 

It’s going to give the fishermen a little bit of security and 32 

that’s the way to go in every fishery and I think king mackerel 33 

and vermilion snapper should be the next ones moving up to IFQ.  34 

We’re all tied together.  Every reef fish is tied together and 35 

so we need to get all species into an IFQ system. 36 

 37 

I don’t have much to say about Amendment 31.  I never have 38 

longlined and I’ve never fished that far south and I think the 39 

longliners should decide what they need. 40 

 41 

This grouper IFQ, I’m going to get very little grouper IFQ.  I 42 

have six boats, but I’m going to be very impacted on the IFQ, 43 

but it goes both ways.  A lot of people were very impacted when 44 

the snapper came out and I was a highliner and so the shoe fits 45 

both ways, I guess. 46 

 47 

The bottom line is I support IFQs and we need to keep on moving 48 
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forward and we need to keep on looking and thinking about moving 1 

the stock and getting a little bit better quota.  We are going 2 

to start running into problems with the low TAC.  The fishery is 3 

here and you heard the comments and I just ask that if we would 4 

raise the quota a little bit, maybe to 3.4 million, that would 5 

help the commercial sector out and the recreational sector out a 6 

little bit and give us a little bit of leeway, because we are 7 

going to start running into bycatch problems. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Russell, your time has expired. 10 

 11 

MR. UNDERWOOD:  Thank you.  I appreciate it. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any questions?  Thank you, Russell.  I 14 

appreciate it.  The next speaker is Karen Bell, followed by Ben 15 

Fairey. 16 

 17 

MS. BELL:  I’m Karen Bell from A.P. Bell Fish Company and 18 

Starfish Company, Cortez, Florida.  I actually already said 19 

everything I wanted to say, but as I sat down, Julie, I thought 20 

about what you said for Cortez.  You’re saying it didn’t qualify 21 

as a -- The longline landings didn’t qualify it as a fishing 22 

community and is that what you said the analysis stated? 23 

 24 

MS. MORRIS:  It qualifies as a fishing community. 25 

 26 

MS. BELL:  What was your point then? 27 

 28 

MS. MORRIS:  I can’t remember, but look at Alternative 7 in the 29 

discussion under Action 3 in the current version of 31 and if we 30 

can have a chance to talk about that before this afternoon, that 31 

would be good. 32 

 33 

MS. BELL:  I was just going to mention that maybe the grouper 34 

landings alone weren’t enough to merit it as a fishing 35 

community, but we do stone crabs and shrimp and mullet and we’re 36 

really diversified.  It kind of took me aback when I thought I 37 

understood you to say that there was no help as far as a 38 

community, meaning it wasn’t a fishing community.  The fish 39 

house there is like the core of that community and so I just 40 

wanted to state that. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?  Thank you, Ms. Bell.  43 

The next speaker is Ben Fairey, followed by Jerry Anderson. 44 

 45 

MR. BEN FAIREY:  My name is Ben Fairey and I’m the President of 46 

the Orange Beach Fishing Association.  I would like to thank the 47 

council for all the hard work they’ve done.  Our red snapper 48 
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fishery has recovered.  I’ve never seen it this good.  I’ve been 1 

doing it for thirty-seven years. 2 

 3 

The main thing that is affecting our membership is the short 4 

season.  I’m hoping that the new stock assessment will be 5 

positive and we can get some more days.  I would prefer, instead 6 

of seeing a bag limit go up, if we get more TAC, that we have a 7 

longer season.  The short season is our problem. 8 

 9 

We’re into the basic derby style fishery.  Fortunately, this 10 

year it was a very calm year and it would be nice if we’re not 11 

backed into that.  Putting my other hat on, and I’m not speaking 12 

as president now, but just for myself, I favor sector 13 

separation.  Whatever it takes for us to be accountable so we 14 

can give you guys the tools to manage us, that’s what I’m for, 15 

whether it’s a VMS or a logbook or a combination of any of that.  16 

We want to participate and we want to be part of the solution.  17 

That’s all I have. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ben. 20 

 21 

DR. SHIPP:  Ben, I heard some talk about the charter industry 22 

maybe preferring the season opening earlier and closing earlier, 23 

maybe April 1st to the middle of June.  Is there kind of a 24 

consensus on that or is that just some speculation by 25 

individuals? 26 

 27 

MR. FAIREY:  I don’t think there is a consensus.  I think that 28 

there needs to be some out-of-the-box thinking.  Having the 29 

season all in one block, if we had a tropical storm in early 30 

June, which is possible, then these guys are really going to be 31 

in trouble if we had a four or five-day tropical storm or 32 

something. 33 

 34 

I’ve even thought about maybe -- I don’t know if it’s possible, 35 

but maybe we could have a partial weekly and we fish on 36 

Thursday, Friday, Saturday, Sunday.  Somehow we start to get 37 

together and think out of the box how we maximize our days at 38 

sea. 39 

 40 

MR. GREENE:  Hello, Ben.  What would be your average size 41 

snapper that you caught this year as a whole, just a basic 42 

average if you had to guess? 43 

 44 

MR. FAIREY:  My average size snapper this year is probably four 45 

to ten pounds and that’s realistic.  You all have done a great 46 

job and by the way, I forgot, but congratulations to the new 47 

council members and the Orange Beach Fishing Association is here 48 
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to cooperate and be part of the solution. 1 

 2 

MR. ANSON:  Thanks, Ben, for coming and I received lots of kudos 3 

for the social the other night, but I do want to thank you and 4 

the Orange Beach Fishing Association for the donation that you 5 

made that helped subsidize all the food and beverages that were 6 

provided and so thank you. 7 

 8 

The question I have is you were talking about the season and the 9 

shortened season and what impacts weather could have on that.  I 10 

know we’re in a tough economic time nationally here and to kind 11 

of give it some perspective, what have your trips been this year 12 

relative maybe to last year or the last couple of years as far 13 

as the numbers or maybe what the industry is -- What percentage 14 

decline in trips have you had? 15 

 16 

MR. FAIREY:  This year was much better than last year for me 17 

personally.  I think people have gotten over the shock of two 18 

fish per person.  When we go fishing and we say okay, that’s 19 

your limit, which doesn’t take very long, they say okay.  It 20 

gives us the opportunity to be out there to go target different 21 

species. 22 

 23 

It’s the perception of a closed season that really hurts.  Our 24 

bookings are absolutely tied to June 1 until tomorrow.  May is 25 

absolutely just nothing and April is nothing and after tomorrow, 26 

it really fades.  Extending the season is one of our main 27 

issues. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ben.  I would like, on behalf of 30 

the council, to add my thanks for the social Tuesday night.  It 31 

was outstanding and it certainly gave us an opportunity to talk 32 

with you all in an informal situation. 33 

 34 

MR. FAIREY:  We appreciate the opportunity to be able to spend 35 

some time with you all.  Thank you very much. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Our next speaker is Jerry Anderson and he’ll 38 

be followed by Bart Niquet. 39 

 40 

MR. JERRY ANDERSON:  Jerry Anderson, Panama City, Florida, 41 

commercial and for-hire sector.  I would like to speak about the 42 

for-hire sector.  What we need is accountability.  Everybody has 43 

talked about the lack of data and let’s get the for-hire sector 44 

squared away this year or begin working on that.  45 

 46 

We need VMS and we need to be accountable for all our fish.  We 47 

want to work towards sector separation.  We want to be able to 48 
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count our fish and we want to be able to count our people and I 1 

would like the council to remember that we are the conduit for 2 

tens and hundreds of thousands of people in the United States 3 

that access our fishery. 4 

 5 

The EEZ is like a federal park.  It belongs to everybody and 6 

every state and not just the people around the Gulf Coast.  If 7 

we can get the for-hire sector accountable like the commercial, 8 

then we can start working on the recreational and start getting 9 

something done in a timely manner.  Thank you. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Anderson.  Are there 12 

questions? 13 

 14 

MR. GILL:  Thank you for coming over and commenting.  You 15 

indicated that you thought as part of the accountability factor 16 

that you wanted VMS on charterboats.  In Data Collection 17 

Committee, we voted to establish an electronic data collection 18 

system throughout the Gulf for all Gulf-managed fisheries. 19 

 20 

If we were able to do that successfully, and that’s probably a 21 

big if, would you think that it would be incomplete with no VMS, 22 

so that you would say you need VMS and this electronic or do you 23 

think it might be able to be done on the data side anyhow 24 

without VMS? 25 

 26 

MR. ANDERSON:  Whatever it takes.  We need on time data 27 

reporting.  Electronic logbooks are fine, as long as it’s 28 

reporting daily.  What we really need is a red snapper 29 

endorsement for the for-hire sector and one qualification for 30 

this endorsement would be to buy an electronic logbook.  If you 31 

don’t want to fish for red snapper, don’t buy one. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?  If not, Bart.   34 

 35 

MR. BART NIQUET:  Bart Niquet, Panama City.  I’ve been fishing 36 

forever and I’m a longline fisherman.  I also have a boat that 37 

bandit fishes and I used to charter fish and party fish.  I’ve 38 

run the gamut. 39 

 40 

I’m in favor of the sector separation.  I think Jerry has got 41 

the right idea.  This proposed closure of the breaks on the 42 

fishing for grouper, I’m not for it, but I could live with it.  43 

I’m currently changing my longline boat over and I’m putting the 44 

bandits on it, but my crew is reluctant to go.  They see a loss 45 

of income and I’ve already been told that as soon as the grouper 46 

longlining is opened back up that they’re either going to go 47 

longline fishing or go with somebody else. 48 
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 1 

That’s the problem a lot of the fish houses and a lot of the 2 

boat owners are going to have.  It’s a lot more profitable for 3 

the crews when you can take three or four people and you don’t 4 

have to know a whole lot more than know how to gut a fish or cut 5 

bait to catch fish.  It takes quite a bit of skill to vertical 6 

line fish successfully and catch any fish in a short length of 7 

time. 8 

 9 

When it comes to the longlining, I’ve told Bonnie she could make 10 

my observer records available to the management council here at 11 

any time.  We have never caught a turtle.  We fish six shots of 12 

line, which is about five miles.  We use ten-foot leaders and 13 

we’ve never caught a turtle.  We use less than 1,000 hooks and 14 

so I can live with any of these regulations you put up.  Thank 15 

you. 16 

 17 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Bart.  The industry has proposed a 1,000 18 

hook limit as a proposed way to avoid jeopardy.  One of the 19 

concerns of that that I’ve expressed before has been that there 20 

may be an increased effort that would result by folks either 21 

doing more sets or working harder or trading crews or whatever.  22 

What is your thought on how much, if any, increased effort may 23 

result on a limitation on hooks? 24 

 25 

MR. NIQUET:  I can’t speak for the other boats, but on mine, we 26 

never use 1,000 hooks and so it wouldn’t make any difference to 27 

us. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?  Thank you, Bart.  Our 30 

next speaker is Tracy Redding.  I don’t see Tracy anywhere.  31 

Holly Binns and she’ll be followed by Bill Coursen. 32 

 33 

MS. HOLLY BINNS:  Good morning, Chairman and council members.  34 

My name is Holly Binns and I am the Project Manager for the Pew 35 

Environment Group’s Campaign to End Overfishing in the 36 

Southeast.  The Pew Environment Group is the conservation arm of 37 

the Pew Charitable Trust and I really appreciate the opportunity 38 

this morning to provide some input on grouper management 39 

measures. 40 

 41 

As you all are very well aware, gag and red grouper are two of 42 

the most important fisheries in the Gulf of Mexico and managing 43 

these populations sustainably benefits both the overall 44 

ecosystem and the economies of those coastal communities that 45 

depend on those fisheries and it is in that spirit that we urge 46 

the council to begin developing science-based management plans 47 

for gag and red grouper that comply with the new MSA 48 
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requirements to end overfishing immediately and to begin to 1 

rebuild the gag population as soon as possible. 2 

 3 

Since both of these fisheries have large recreational 4 

components, particularly gag, and in-season monitoring is not 5 

yet possible, we urge the council to establish and manage to an 6 

annual catch target as part of the accountability measures for 7 

these fisheries, to prevent the fisheries from exceeding the ACL 8 

and to ensure that overfishing does not continue. 9 

 10 

We do recognize that, given the importance of these fisheries, 11 

these are going to be some pretty tough decisions that you’re 12 

facing, but I think that if science-based catch limits are 13 

implemented expeditiously that projections in the stock 14 

assessment update suggest that under present conditions catch 15 

levels could soon start to increase and we could be near current 16 

limits within five or so years after enactment. 17 

 18 

It’s for that reason that we urge the council to take action at 19 

this meeting to begin developing those necessary management 20 

measures, with the goal of implementing them in time for the 21 

January 2011 fishing season. 22 

 23 

I think we all share a common goal of large healthy fish 24 

populations that in turn are capable of supporting fishing 25 

communities and that will provide ample fishing opportunities 26 

for the long term when they’re fished sustainably and we look 27 

forward to working with the council and staff in developing 28 

these measurements for the gag populations.  Thanks. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Holly.  Are there questions?  31 

Seeing none, our next speaker will be Bill Coursen and he’ll be 32 

followed by Dennis O’Hern. 33 

 34 

MR. BILL COURSEN:  My name is Bill Coursen and I live in 35 

Pensacola, Florida and I represent the Pensacola Recreational 36 

Fishermen’s Association.  I believe that the recreational 37 

fishermen and charterboat captains should stay together.  38 

Otherwise, the recreational fishermen are going to be in more 39 

dire straits than we are now. 40 

 41 

I think catch shares are unconstitutional and I think IFQs are 42 

unconstitutional.  I think we all ought to be able to access the 43 

fishery.  I think people own the fish and the government doesn’t 44 

own the fish and I think God has given us an unalienable right 45 

for the freedom of fishing. 46 

 47 

I fish for enjoyment.  I do not ever sell anything.  The season 48 
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is going to end tomorrow.  The charterboat captains are probably 1 

going to be losing some of their clientele and we as fishermen, 2 

we are going to be out there trying to catch some other species.  3 

We’re still going to be catching red snapper and we’re still 4 

going to be discarding the red snapper and we’re still going to 5 

be feeding the porpoise. 6 

 7 

I take two fish home and the porpoise probably consumes six or 8 

eight or ten red snapper and I think that the reason the season 9 

is going to end tomorrow was based on inadequate data.  The 10 

reason for a short season was that last year the recreational 11 

fishermen caught 1.2 million pounds of snapper over their share 12 

of the TAC. 13 

 14 

That was in a year that gasoline was over four-dollars a gallon.  15 

You go out there and fish and you would see nobody else.  Hardly 16 

anybody else was out there fishing and it’s hard for me to 17 

believe that 1.2 million and it was estimated.  It said right in 18 

the news release that it was estimated. 19 

 20 

I think that the council should get down and really make their 21 

data complete.  Right here on this notice on SEDAR-7, that 22 

assessment concluded that as of 2003 the red snapper stock was 23 

overfished and undergoing overfishing.  That’s six years ago and 24 

we’ve had a population explosion in the Gulf of Mexico, 25 

especially in the Panhandle, and there’s no problem catching 26 

fish.  They’re out there and the season should go on for several 27 

more months really.  Thank you very much. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Mr. Coursen, you’re out of time.  For your 30 

information, we are getting an update on the red snapper 31 

assessment this fall. 32 

 33 

MR. COURSEN:  I hope so. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’re trying to get more current data in 36 

that and we’re very much aware of that. 37 

 38 

MR. COURSEN:  People that go out and fish for snapper, you all 39 

call that anecdotal and it’s not scientific, but it’s a lot more 40 

scientific than sitting at your computer and not seeing how many 41 

fish are really out there.  They’re there. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Our next speaker is Dennis O’Hern and 44 

followed by Jim Smarr. 45 

 46 

MR. O’HERN:  Thank you, council.  Again, Dennis O’Hern, 47 

Executive Director of Fishing Rights Alliance.  I’ll be quick 48 
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and brief.  Number one, the grouper issue you’re going to 1 

consider, these numbers that they’re asking for an 80 percent 2 

reduction on are based on some data points and what I consider a 3 

real lame application of a red tide model that says that 30 4 

percent of all the grouper in the Gulf were killed by red tide 5 

and that explains the low data points, completely ignoring the 6 

fact that we’re catching red snapper instead of gag grouper in a 7 

lot of cases. 8 

 9 

When the red tide did hit, it was like a forest fire that went 10 

through.  When things move back into the forest, the forest is a 11 

little different, but the critters are still there. 12 

 13 

Number two, I don’t just complain about problems.  I try and be 14 

part of the solution.  I am on the MRIP data management 15 

workgroup.  MRIP is coming real slow.  We’re at least two years 16 

away from real data and then you need three years of data to 17 

have any kind of trend at all.  I’m optimistic, but it’s a long-18 

term thing. 19 

 20 

Data, that brings me to that.  The spiny lobster document had an 21 

interesting thing which I had seen and Corky pointed out on the 22 

record about the 2004/2005 effort being way down and it 23 

attributed it to the storms, yet 2004 effort on MRFSS was 24 

through the roof and it caused some really outrageous landings 25 

figures.  26 

 27 

I’m concerned that’s still what’s happening, because I’ve 28 

complained and the anecdotal evidence kind of points to a 29 

significant drop in offshore effort.  MRFSS is way behind on 30 

picking that up and so their high effort equates to high 31 

landings. 32 

 33 

On sector separation, there’s two sectors.  There’s recreational 34 

and there’s commercial.  How you get out there, whether you’re 35 

fortunate enough to be able to afford a charter ride and be 36 

guaranteed a professional fisherman showing you a great time, 37 

which is what you pay for, or whether you get on my boat and 38 

take your chances, you’re still recreational fishing and those 39 

are recreational fish. 40 

 41 

One more thing.  The public input -- I applaud how you all take 42 

public input and try and encourage the public to come.  You need 43 

to take a look at the South Atlantic Council.  They do their 44 

public input in the evening and when the public input starts, 45 

they don’t take the cards away so that people who come in late 46 

don’t have a chance to even enter themselves into the record. 47 

 48 
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I put these blue cards out on the table and they were actually 1 

pulled off.  These blue cards were for people who were late who 2 

could fill in their name and make a comment and it clearly says 3 

on here they’ve missed the time and they may or may not get to 4 

speak and I certainly understand why you pull the cards at the 5 

beginning of public input, but the perception is, and my own 6 

feeling kind of, and I know better, but it still leads me to 7 

feel like public input and public comment is kind of being a 8 

little bit limited. 9 

 10 

People had to be here at ten to nine this morning to make open 11 

public comment at eleven o’clock.  That’s all I’ve got to say 12 

and thank you for your time. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Dennis.  I do want to point out 15 

that I’ve been chairman for two years and I don’t know of 16 

anybody that’s ever not had the opportunity to address the 17 

council. 18 

 19 

MR. O’HERN:  Again, I applaud you and at the end of public 20 

input, Tom, you, the other chairman, everybody has always said 21 

is there anybody else who wishes to speak, but now, when people 22 

walk in the door and the cards aren’t there, they’re under the 23 

impression that they probably won’t get the opportunity and it’s 24 

not really made public to them until the very end.  Again, I 25 

appreciate it and I’m not trying to chastise you.  I’m just 26 

trying to give you all some guidance, because I want to see the 27 

council get better every chance they get. 28 

 29 

I think you all do a great job and I do agree with the comments 30 

on the red snapper management.  We’ve got more red snapper than 31 

we’ve ever seen and nice work. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Mr. Smarr is our next speaker 34 

and he’ll be followed by Bob Zales. 35 

 36 

MR. SMARR:  Mr. Chairman, for the record, I am Jim Smarr and I 37 

am here representing the Recreational Fishing Alliance for the 38 

Gulf.  To the Gulf Council, the RFA’s comments would be that RFA 39 

agrees that the current management of many important 40 

recreational fisheries has failed. 41 

 42 

Recreational anglers currently have less access to rebuilding 43 

fish stocks, despite progress being made in the fisheries.  RFA 44 

agrees that something needs to change.  However, RFA is 45 

confident that recreational catch shares or limited access 46 

privilege programs are not the answer. 47 

 48 
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Based on the profound impact these measures would have on the 1 

traditional recreational fishing community and related 2 

businesses, RFA is proud to be one of those groups that just 3 

says no to catch shares and any other scheme that excludes 4 

recreational anglers. 5 

 6 

For the record, RFA contends that there are two things that need 7 

to be fixed.  First, the Magnuson-Stevens Fishery Conservation 8 

Management Act needs to be amended immediately to provide the 9 

council some limited flexibility in setting TACs and to include 10 

all available science and not just limited data deemed by NMFS 11 

to be the best available. 12 

 13 

This would allow the council to incorporate important 14 

information such as the findings of Dr. Bob Shipp on habitat 15 

bottleneck and red snapper and Dr. Frank Hester on selective 16 

issues in the red snapper assessment. 17 

 18 

Secondly, it is clear, as illustrated in the red snapper 19 

fishery, that ending overfishing in one year is an impossible 20 

mandate.  This is one of the unfortunate consequences of 21 

intensive lobbying efforts of the Pew-funded environmental 22 

organizations with anti-fishing agendas.  The council needs to 23 

have a minimum of three to five years to review all available 24 

data and make informed decisions on measures to end overfishing. 25 

 26 

RFA puts these potential solutions on the table and asks the 27 

Gulf Council members and the recreational fishing community to 28 

give them serious consideration.  RFA is not reluctant in the 29 

least to state our opposition to recreational catch shares.  We 30 

hope other organizations are willing to state their position on 31 

measures that will impact recreational anglers in as bold a 32 

manner as we have. 33 

 34 

Our previous statement stands from the last council meeting.  We 35 

stand pat on no catch shares.  I thank you for your time and 36 

appreciate the opportunity to speak. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Smarr.  Are there questions? 39 

 40 

MR. SIMPSON:  Thank you for being here, Mr. Smarr.  When you say 41 

no to catch shares, are you talking no catch shares for private 42 

recreational or are you talking no catch shares for commercial 43 

or are you talking about no catch shares for charterboat or are 44 

you talking about no catch shares, period? 45 

 46 

MR. SMARR:  The national office says to me to make the statement 47 

of no catch shares for for-hire and for the recreational sector, 48 
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independent recreational sector.  We are not asking this council 1 

to have our input today on what happens in the commercial 2 

sector. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Smarr.  Bob Zales, followed 5 

by Bob Spaeth. 6 

 7 

MR. ZALES:  Bob Zales, II, President of Panama City Boatmen.  I 8 

came up here to talk about some different things, but now I’m 9 

going to concentrate on this snapper thing and sector separation 10 

and that kind of stuff.  PCBA does not support sector 11 

separation, for a variety of reasons. 12 

 13 

Dr. Shipp asked the question, and we’ve talked about this, and I 14 

guess it was about a year or so ago I believe the Destin 15 

association made a request to this council and those of us in 16 

Panama City support this and I’ve talked to Damon outside and I 17 

think the guys from Louisiana may support it and I suspect the 18 

guys in Mississippi, but opening up snapper earlier than June, 19 

because I think also about two years ago or three years ago this 20 

issue came up again and there was a request to open in May or 21 

even April. 22 

 23 

There’s a variety of reasons for doing that.  Primarily, the 24 

summer season starts in June and the kids get out of school and 25 

people take vacations.  For a fishing business, we’ll probably 26 

have some business anyway and we don’t really need snapper in 27 

June and July. 28 

 29 

It would be better, if you’re going to limit to a month or two 30 

months of fishing, to have that outside in an area to where we 31 

could possibly benefit from it to extend the business season, in 32 

a sense, rather than the fishing season.  Opening in April and 33 

possibly May, either one of those two, would probably be 34 

beneficial.  We may even get longer than a month or two because 35 

we don’t have always have great weather in April and May and so 36 

you could have days that you could probably extend to where, 37 

like this summer -- We’ve had great weather this summer.  There 38 

hasn’t been but a couple of days that people haven’t fished. 39 

 40 

In that respect, we would request that you all look at that.  41 

You need to look at it pretty quick in order to make that 42 

happen, because of the process.  It’s not too speedy.  We would 43 

like for you all to consider that. 44 

 45 

The other one is when it comes to sector separation, when you 46 

look at the various proposals that are out there for new data 47 

and you look at GOMARS and you look at SOS and you look at some 48 



82 

 

others, the primary difference between GOMARS and SOS, as I’ve 1 

stated before, is there’s two. 2 

 3 

One is the requirement for VMS, which we don’t support, and the 4 

other is sector separation, which we don’t support.  Other than 5 

that, we’re on the same page and the logbook thing, as I said 6 

earlier, is not new.  It’s been out there a long time and we 7 

fully support that. 8 

 9 

Sector separation, we don’t believe there’s a need for it.  We 10 

think that there’s a way to accommodate the whole recreational 11 

sector in data and the other thing, real quick, is the meeting 12 

that was mentioned yesterday that’s going to be in New Orleans 13 

on Thursday and Friday of next week, I would encourage everybody 14 

if they can to attend.  If you can’t attend, pull it up on the 15 

internet. 16 

 17 

It should be a very informative meeting and we should learn a 18 

lot in that two days.  There’s going to be a lot of people 19 

there, a lot of good experts.  Dr. Powers is going to be one of 20 

our consultants, I understand, and he’s got a wealth of 21 

experience and knowledge in these kinds of things to help us 22 

out.  Any questions? 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any questions?  Thank you very much.  Our 25 

next speaker is Bob Spaeth and he’ll be followed by Bill Tucker. 26 

 27 

MR. SPAETH:  In the interest of time, I’ll go ahead and sit 28 

down, so you can get done quicker. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Bob.  Bill Tucker and he’ll be 31 

followed by Allen Kurse. 32 

 33 

MR. BILL TUCKER:  My name is Bill Tucker and I’m a commercial 34 

rod and reel grouper fisherman out of Clearwater, Florida.  I’ll 35 

try to keep it short.  I would like to say that I support the 36 

catch share programs to be spread throughout the reef fish 37 

fishery and the commercial fishery.  I think we ought to be 38 

moving forward on this. 39 

 40 

In the red snapper, it’s been an extremely successful program.  41 

I look forward to it in the grouper and in the red snapper, we 42 

have caught less than our commercial allocation since this 43 

program has been implemented.  When we contrast that to what 44 

goes on in the other sector, I think we’re doing a good job.  I 45 

think that these types of programs are something that we need to 46 

look at and look at some of the tenets of these programs when 47 

we’re looking at recreational fisheries. 48 
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 1 

I really view our fishery resources as somewhat of a -- It’s 2 

like a bank account and what we need to be doing is drawing the 3 

interest off of it, but when we overharvest by a million pounds 4 

on a five-million-pound TAC, that’s a 20 percent overage and 5 

effectively, what that does is it cuts into the principal. 6 

 7 

When you do that, you cut into the account’s ability to create 8 

interest in the future and so I think having accountability and 9 

keeping within these limits is very important.  When it comes to 10 

the accountability measures, I think in this whole discussion 11 

that we need to be doing it sector specific. 12 

 13 

When we cut into the principal as a whole, it affects both 14 

sectors and sometimes when you punish one sector for the actions 15 

of another, it’s like having two kids and one of them misbehaves 16 

and you spank the other one.  It just doesn’t seem to make a lot 17 

of sense to me. 18 

 19 

Moving on with these gag reductions, we’re trying to reduce the 20 

mortality and we have reductions in gag grouper that are going 21 

to be very significant.  One of the things in the commercial 22 

sector might be to reduce the red grouper size limit so that we 23 

try to allow an opportunity for fishermen to have something to 24 

target besides gag grouper.  I think there’s pretty widespread 25 

support for that. 26 

 27 

On the IFQ program coming up, there’s a lot of support for 28 

instead of eliminating the multiuse share provision in the IFQ 29 

for grouper is to look at these multiuse share percentages as 30 

kind of like a valve and currently, as it was designed, based on 31 

the information we had at the time, we were looking at I think 32 

it was a 4 percent red grouper usage for gag grouper. 33 

 34 

I think now with the gag grouper stock assessment coming out 35 

overfished and overfishing that if we turn that valve off and 36 

move that down to zero, I think that would be a good idea.  We 37 

might also consider looking at reductions in the size limit for 38 

gag grouper in the recreational sector and possibly consider 39 

keep the first fish or two that you catch.  Thank you for 40 

considering my application to the LAPP AP. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Bill.  Are there any questions of 43 

Bill?  Thank you very much.  Allen Kurse and he’ll be followed 44 

by Hal Osburn. 45 

 46 

MR. ALLEN KURSE:  My name is Allen Kurse and I’m going to keep 47 

this positive.  I keep hearing the words success and data, 48 
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success and data.  I want to be part of that success story.  I 1 

want to be like the commercial guys, Donnie Waters and them.  I 2 

would like to see sector separation.  I would like to see catch 3 

shares and I would like to see electronic logbooks, the best 4 

data that we can get every day.  I would like to see a vessel 5 

monitoring system. 6 

 7 

I’ve been doing this for twenty-four years.  I own and operate 8 

two charter vessels.  I’m one of the directors of the Orange 9 

Beach Fishing Association and I’m going to keep it short.  Thank 10 

you all for your effort.  I know you all have worked real hard 11 

to try to save this red snapper and he’s really rebounded.  12 

There’s some argument over how much, but I think everybody can 13 

agree that there is a success story here and he has recovered.  14 

If you’ve got any questions, fire them on me. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any questions for Mr. Kurse?  We appreciate 17 

your remarks and thank you very much.  Hal Osburn will be 18 

followed by Tracy Redding. 19 

 20 

MR. HAL OSBURN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman and council members.  21 

My name is Hal Osburn and I represent the Florida Keys 22 

Commercial Fishermen’s Association.  Having served on the 23 

council for ten years, I can appreciate the enormous task that 24 

you have of juggling so many regulations for so many species. 25 

 26 

I want to applaud you for your successes and that is 27 

particularly true for the red snapper IFQ program and the 28 

recovery of the king mackerel stocks.  Today, I want to 29 

specifically address the king mackerel fishery.  The recovery of 30 

this species required sacrifices on the part of the fishermen, 31 

in terms of size limits, trip limits, area closures, time 32 

closures, and quotas. 33 

 34 

When the council asked these fishermen to make these sacrifices, 35 

they said that there would be benefits long term.  I would 36 

suggest that it’s time to allow some of those benefits to be 37 

given back to the fishermen.  The latest stock assessment says 38 

that the quota can be raised on Gulf king mackerel, actually 39 

from the current ten-million pounds to as much as 14.7 million 40 

pounds next year. 41 

 42 

Your Scientific and Statistical Committee and your Mackerel 43 

Advisory Panel have concurred with that best available science 44 

and have recommended an increase in the quota.  However, 45 

currently there are only two fisheries that consistently come 46 

close to reaching their quotas and that is the commercial hook 47 

and line and the gillnet fishery in the Florida west coast 48 
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southern subzone. 1 

 2 

To be more economically efficient and better achieve optimum 3 

yield, these fishermen are asking for a modest increase of 30 to 4 

40 percent in their quota, which is currently about 520,000 5 

pounds.  That’s for each gear. 6 

 7 

This increase would only be an additional 300,000 to 400,000 8 

pounds and so the overall king mackerel quota would only be 9 

raised 3 to 4 percent.  Another request by the hook and line 10 

fisheries in this subzone would be to raise their trip limit 11 

from 1,250 pounds per day to 1,500 pounds.  This would make each 12 

trip more economically efficient and basically give them a 13 

profit margin that they don’t have right now. 14 

 15 

In addition, they would like to do away with the drop in their 16 

trip limit to 500 pounds when 75 percent of their quota is met.  17 

500 pounds is not enough to justify them making a trip and so 18 

they miss out on that last 25 percent.  This is the only fishery 19 

that’s singled out to have that requirement and your Mackerel 20 

Advisory Panel has voted in favor of both of these trip limit 21 

changes.   22 

 23 

In summary, the credibility of the Gulf fishery management 24 

process would be greatly enhanced by allowing fishermen to 25 

benefit from recovered stocks.  I recommend that these potential 26 

changes be included in Amendment 18 or 19 of the Coastal 27 

Migratory FMP as it goes forward with adoption.  That’s all I 28 

have and I’ll be glad to answer any questions. 29 

 30 

MR. PERRET:  Hal, it’s good to see you.  You’re probably a lot 31 

more comfortable on that side of the podium rather than this 32 

side, I think.  I appreciate your comments on king mackerel and 33 

now that you’re in the eastern Gulf, I hope, if indeed the 34 

science shows that we can do that, I’m all for supporting that, 35 

but some of us, and I guess the chair recognized me before 36 

Myron, but Myron and I have kicked this around and we would also 37 

want some consideration for the western Gulf, which is a very 38 

large area and has a very small percentage of the TAC. 39 

 40 

I think we’re going to be addressing that or at least looking at 41 

that in this amendment, but thank you for your input and 42 

hopefully we’ll be able to help you. 43 

 44 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, Hal.  I enjoyed seeing you.  Of course, 45 

as Corky said, the four western states, plus some of the 46 

Panhandle of Florida, share a meager million pounds, 1.1 47 

million, to be divided up amongst them and when the shrimp 48 
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industry has a bad year, they really need the king mackerel to 1 

make ends meet. 2 

 3 

Getting back to -- Most of your problems seem to be quota, daily 4 

trip limits, and headcounts.  Would your group in the Keys 5 

support an ITQ system that would do away with all this and they 6 

could catch their fish when they feel like it? 7 

 8 

MR. OSBURN:  Yes, they would.  They are progressive in their 9 

thinking and we’re basically getting ready for it. 10 

 11 

MR. FISCHER:  As you’re aware, this was back when you were on 12 

the council and it still exists today, is Louisiana has an 13 

influx of mackerel fishermen, some from up on the east coast, 14 

Sebastian area, and anytime a group shows up in someone else’s 15 

neighborhood, the thought process of the fishermen is they’re 16 

taking our fish and they’re catching some of our meager one-17 

million-pound quota and then they’re going back home and 18 

finishing their year.  ITQs would probably solve this whole 19 

problem, wouldn’t you feel? 20 

 21 

MR. OSBURN:  I do.  I think ITQs are appropriate for the vast 22 

majority of our fisheries. 23 

 24 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you.  I’m going to enjoy working with you on 25 

this. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?  Hearing none, thank 28 

you, Hal.  Tracy Redding.  Is Tracy here?  If not, is there 29 

anyone I missed that I didn’t have a card for?  Anyone else have 30 

a comment that they want to present to the council? 31 

 32 

MS. LAUSER:  Thank you and real quick, I just wanted to say that 33 

something that weighs really heavy with me is while the industry 34 

is being shut down for turtles that there were offshore racing 35 

boats down in Sarasota just about a month ago that were allowed 36 

to still race.  These huge, offshore racing boats just screaming 37 

up and down right during sea turtle nesting time. 38 

 39 

It was really hard for all of us to sit there and know that 40 

we’re not allowed to be fishing and the whole industry has been 41 

shut down and I just want to know why it’s not taken as serious 42 

and why that wasn’t shut down and why that was allowed to 43 

continue.  I know there was another issue over in Singer Island 44 

right now that’s up in regards to there’s a very wealthy 45 

community over there that needs to put up a barrier wall which 46 

will go right across where turtles migrate.  I’m not really 47 

hearing anything where that’s going and how that’s being 48 
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affected and if that’s being taken care of.  Those are just two 1 

things that weigh very heavy with me that I just wanted to get 2 

off my chest.  That’s it. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for your questions.  Does anybody 5 

want to -- Thank you very much, Ms. Lauser.  We will stand in 6 

recess until 2:00 P.M.  We will resume at 2:00 P.M. and we will 7 

start our committee reports.  I would like to thank all of the 8 

presenters this morning, as well as the council.  I think you’ve 9 

presented us with a lot of things to think about.  We’ve got 10 

some important decisions to make this afternoon.  Thank you 11 

very, very much. 12 

 13 

MR. TEEHAN:  We just got an email from Trish that has the table 14 

in it that’s Andy’s analysis of hooks.  The council members may 15 

want to look at that before we get into the Reef Fish Committee 16 

meeting. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  That is available.  It’s been sent out. 19 

 20 

(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 12:25 p.m., August 13, 21 

2009.) 22 

 23 

- - - 24 

 25 

THURSDAY AFTERNOON SESSION 26 

 27 

- - - 28 

 29 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 30 

Council reconvened in the Ballroom of the Perdido Beach Resort, 31 

Orange Beach, Alabama, Thursday afternoon, August 13, 2009, and 32 

was called to order at 2:00 p.m. by Chairman Tom McIlwain. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Can I call the council to order, please?  35 

Members, take your seats.  We’ve got a quorum here.  We’re going 36 

to move into the committee reports and the first committee 37 

report is Reef Fish and to open that, we’re going to have Andy 38 

Strelcheck make a presentation on his latest calculations.  39 

Andy, are you ready to roll? 40 

 41 

MR. ANDY STRELCHECK:  Over the past couple of days, I’ve been 42 

asked by industry and other constituents here at the meeting to 43 

look at a few additional ideas that they had in terms of 44 

reducing effort in the longline fishery and so a lot of you 45 

already saw the slides I’ve put together and some of the 46 

reduction estimates, but essentially the two primary things we 47 

looked at was a 45,000 pound longline endorsement as well as 48 
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reducing the number of hooks per set in the fishery. 1 

 2 

I looked at the number of hooks per set.  The average number of 3 

hooks per set in the longline industry right now is a little 4 

over 1,200 hooks and so I wanted to look at a range around that 5 

value and the maximum number of hooks reported was 3,000 hooks 6 

per set, but most of the trips used less than 2,000 hooks per 7 

set. 8 

 9 

As I mentioned, I looked at the 45,000 pound endorsement and 10 

obviously that will have reduction estimates in between the 11 

40,000 and 50,000 pound reduction estimates previously provided.  12 

I looked at these in combination with the previous endorsement 13 

and closure scenarios and also looked at what would happen if 14 

there was some sort of effort compensation and so as you reduce 15 

the number of hooks per set, there’s obviously going to be the 16 

potential for less or shorter sets to be made and so you could 17 

increase the number of sets made per day or per trip, for that 18 

matter. 19 

 20 

This gives you an idea of during 2007 and 2008 logbook reported 21 

hooks per set and you can see that most are less than 2,000, 22 

although there is a small percentage that are greater than 23 

2,000, but it’s fairly equally distributed, with the exception 24 

of the 750 to 999 hooks per set category. 25 

 26 

To add to the kaleidoscope of alternatives that you’ve already 27 

considered, here’s a myriad of additional scenarios for 28 

consideration.  I won’t go into detail.  I have a graph at the 29 

very end of this, but the bottom line is you can look at what 30 

would be the effect of the no restriction with the summer 31 

seasonal closures or the annual closures and compare that to 32 

what the reduction would be if you imposed some sort of hook 33 

limit on the industry. 34 

 35 

For the most part, there’s about a 4 percent increase in effort 36 

reduction associated with going from no restriction up to the 37 

1,500 maximum hooks and then reductions obviously increase from 38 

there the farther you decrease the number of hooks per set. 39 

 40 

I guess one thing I should add is this information assumes that 41 

there would be no additional sets made.  For the rest of the 42 

information, I looked at what would happen if additional sets 43 

were made as the number of hooks is reduced. 44 

 45 

With effort compensation, as with any work that’s done, it’s 46 

very difficult to predict angler behavior.  In this instance, 47 

you could have the potential for more sets to be made.  That was 48 
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one thing I could look at.  Fishermen could potentially make 1 

longer trips or more trips.  I did not look at that, but that’s 2 

certainly a possibility to compensate for less hooks per set and 3 

you could also increase soak time and I’ll show you some data 4 

from the observer work that’s been done thus far on some of 5 

those statistics. 6 

 7 

Here was the 2007/2008 data for hooks per set and the sets per 8 

day and I’ll note that the sets per day is a little bit lower 9 

than what you were hearing during public testimony and part of 10 

the reason for that is that I’m incorporating all days away from 11 

port and so it’s not necessarily days fished, but all days spent 12 

fishing or from the time they left port to the time they came 13 

back. 14 

 15 

What you can see is that it’s a remarkably stable number of sets 16 

per day for 2,000 hooks and less and then there seems to be a 17 

drop once you get beyond 2,000 hooks and more.  In looking at 18 

effort compensation, I focused on when you’re reducing the 19 

number of hooks to below 2,000, only those trips that are beyond 20 

2,000 likely would be compensating for effort and increasing and 21 

so I increased their effort for trips with 2,000 hooks or more 22 

to those average levels that were seen for the trips that were 23 

setting hooks of 2,000 or less, just to get an idea of how much 24 

that might affect the analysis. 25 

 26 

One limiting factor to this certainly is there is potential for 27 

more sets to be made at those lower hook levels, but I did not 28 

make any assumptions about that.  If anything, the estimates I 29 

provide might be slightly optimistic. 30 

 31 

This observer data -- As you can see, there’s a huge amount of 32 

variability between soak time and the number of hooks used.  33 

There really isn’t a strong relationship.  It certainly wouldn’t 34 

be significant in terms of a regression, but as would be 35 

expected as you increase the number of hooks, the amount of soak 36 

time also increases, just because it’s going to take longer to 37 

haul back those sets. 38 

 39 

This table, for the most part, is virtually identical to the 40 

table I showed you previously.  There’s only about a 1 percent 41 

change in the reduction estimates.  I acknowledge that the 42 

effort compensation probably isn’t well estimated, but I didn’t 43 

feel comfortable making assumptions about how much it might 44 

increase and certainly the fishermen might be able to explain 45 

more in terms of how much they think there might be compensation 46 

for effort as a result of reducing the number of hooks per line. 47 

 48 
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The reductions themselves, you start seeing -- Without the 1 

hooks, you’re in the 40 percent range for the 40,000 pound 2 

endorsement and in the 50 percent range for the 50,000 pound 3 

endorsement and the 60,000, the 60 percent range.  You can see 4 

that there is some increased gains in effort reduction as you go 5 

down on the number of hooks. 6 

 7 

DR. CRABTREE:  Those numbers don’t assume any increased effort 8 

by the endorsed vessels, correct? 9 

 10 

MR. STRELCHECK:  That’s correct.  Given the time I had, this was 11 

all I could get done. 12 

 13 

DR. CRABTREE:  If the vessels that are endorsed increase their 14 

effort, then the actual reductions would be somewhat less? 15 

 16 

MR. STRELCHECK:  Yes and probably a good proxy for looking at 17 

how much of a different that would be would be to look at what 18 

we had previously done already.  I believe it’s on the order of 19 

usually 7 to 10 percent reduction in effort. 20 

 21 

Then here’s just graphically displaying the same information I 22 

showed in those tables.  Because there was very little 23 

difference in the two scenarios, I’m just presenting the first 24 

one, but you can see here that for a 40,000 pound endorsement 25 

and with the recommendation that we heard during public 26 

testimony, you get approximately a 58 percent reduction in 27 

effort.   28 

 29 

For the 45,000 endorsement, you get a 63 percent reduction in 30 

effort and then for the 50,000 pound endorsement, you get a 69 31 

percent reduction in effort.  Obviously the reductions go up or 32 

down from there, depending on the number of hooks considered.  33 

With that, I’ll take any questions. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any questions of Andy? 36 

 37 

MR. TEEHAN:  I don’t really have a question for Andy.  I just 38 

want to thank NOAA Fisheries and commend Andy Strelcheck 39 

personally for doing this work on his own and getting it to us 40 

in a timely fashion. 41 

 42 

MR. GILL:  I too think Andy did an outstanding job in a very 43 

short period of time.  He and I were talking about this concept 44 

late yesterday afternoon and so all this has evolved in an 45 

extraordinarily short period of time and I think it’s been a big 46 

help in trying to grapple with this issue.  I do have a couple 47 

of questions for you, Andy, and clarification. 48 
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 1 

Slide 3, which has got the hooks per set, is the population that 2 

makes that up the entire existing population and so it’s not the 3 

same population of boats that would exist after some endorsement 4 

level? 5 

 6 

MR. STRELCHECK:  Yes, that’s correct. 7 

 8 

MR. GILL:  We would expect that the numbers in the various 9 

columns would change with some endorsement level and likely that 10 

the bulk of that would be the lower hooks per set, because they 11 

wouldn’t qualify for the endorsement levels that we have 12 

considered and without getting into whether it’s a lot or a 13 

little, but the bulk of them would probably be out of the lower 14 

hooks per set level and is that a fair conclusion? 15 

 16 

MR. STRELCHECK:  Without looking in detail at the data, I would 17 

say yes, it is a fair conclusion, given how the analysis is done 18 

when you take out the endorsements.  You eliminate those sets 19 

altogether and so you’re not modifying those, regardless. 20 

 21 

MR. GILL:  The second question is that Slides 4 and 8 -- I’ll 22 

just use 4, just because they’re so similar, just to stick on 23 

one, and I think that’s how we ought to handle this and whether 24 

it’s 8 or 4 is immaterial. 25 

 26 

You note that they’re based on 100 percent effort shift and 27 

given that that’s highly unlikely, is it fair to assume that 28 

whatever the effort shift is, and presumably less than 100 29 

percent, that these numbers that are on there will rise 30 

slightly, but probably very slightly?  Is that a fair 31 

conclusion? 32 

 33 

MR. STRELCHECK:  From what I recall from our previous estimates, 34 

it resulted in typically a 1 to 2 percent increase in effort 35 

reduction as you came down on the assumption about effort 36 

shifting. 37 

 38 

MR. GILL:  Thank you and my final question is, did I understand 39 

you correctly in Slide 9, which is your graphical one, that that 40 

really was the same as Slide 4 in graphical form?  Is that 41 

correct? 42 

 43 

MR. STRELCHECK:  I hope it is. 44 

 45 

MR. GILL:  Me too.  Thank you, sir, for an outstanding job.  46 

Well done. 47 

 48 
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MS. MORRIS:  Andy, if you go to Slide -- Since we have Slide 9 1 

up, let me ask about that.  Do these bar graphs include the 2 

thirty-five fathom closure for a number of months or is it just 3 

the number of hooks and the endorsements? 4 

 5 

MR. STRELCHECK:  That’s a good point.  I believe I graphed the 6 

June through August closure, since that seemed to have the most 7 

interest for the council.  Yes, this does include the June 8 

through August closure. 9 

 10 

MS. MORRIS:  Then if we could go back to Slide 7, which is the 11 

soak time versus the hooks, am I reading this right that there’s 12 

a lot of sets with hooks between 500 and 1,000 that have four, 13 

six, eight, ten, twelve-hour soak times? 14 

 15 

MR. STRELCHECK:  This is straight out of the observer dataset 16 

and so you are reading it correctly. 17 

 18 

MS. MORRIS:  It just seems to be really counter to the kind of 19 

testimony we were hearing today about soak times with short 20 

lines and small numbers of hooks and so this is surprising. 21 

 22 

MR. ANSON:  Good presentation, Andy, in a short time.  I 23 

appreciate it.  Two questions.  The first one is I’m not 24 

familiar with the commercial requirements at the time, but was 25 

there a trip limit imposed during this time as far as number of 26 

pounds? 27 

 28 

MR. STRELCHECK:  There’s a 6,000 pound grouper trip limit in 29 

place currently.   30 

 31 

MR. ANSON:  Was that also during this -- 32 

 33 

MR. STRELCHECK:  That was imposed, I believe, in -- There was an 34 

interim rule or an emergency rule in 2005 and I think the 6,000 35 

pound trip limit came in effect in 2006. 36 

 37 

MR. ANSON:  The second question is there was some discussion I 38 

think at the previous council meeting and if not, the one prior 39 

to that, in regards to some of the enforcement issues that 40 

related to gear restrictions and this type of thing and I was 41 

wondering if there could be some further discussion on that to, 42 

at least in my mind, clear that up and make sure that it’s 43 

possible for enforcement to do this. 44 

 45 

MR. PEARCE:  I want to get a little clarification on these soak 46 

times, because I don’t know of any grouper boats that soak it 47 

that long.  Could this be shark that they were fishing at this 48 
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time and not only that, but the comment I’m looking at is that 1 

if you get close to the 1,000 hooks, it’s two to four-hour soak 2 

time in almost all of them, but could there be other fisheries 3 

involved in this soak time or just grouper? 4 

 5 

MR. STRELCHECK:  There could be some shark trips included in 6 

this that also were catching reef fish. 7 

 8 

MR. PEARCE:  We’re not sure if that’s grouper boats that soaked 9 

it for fourteen hours or whatever? 10 

 11 

MR. STRELCHECK:  These are all part of the observer data that’s 12 

been used for the estimates for sea turtle bycatch. 13 

 14 

MR. PEARCE:  Again, as we get close to the 1,000, it’s mostly 15 

two to four-hour sets, it looks like. 16 

 17 

MR. STRELCHECK:  As you can see though from the graph, the bulk 18 

of the estimates are in that two to four-hour category, but you 19 

do have some number of sets that are occurring above that two to 20 

four hours. 21 

 22 

MR. SAPP:  I also wanted to hear the answer to Kevin’s question 23 

about the enforceability of the hooks and I didn’t see Tracy or 24 

Hal, but I did see Brian back there and can we -- 25 

 26 

MR. TRACY DUNN:  I’m in covert mode.  We’ve heard a lot about 27 

this.  Counting hooks, without a doubt, is much easier than 28 

anything else we’ve seen proposed as far as soak time and 29 

longline length, without a doubt, but the one problem that, as I 30 

talked to Brian here, about how to deal with this is a lot of 31 

extra hooks aboard the vessel. 32 

 33 

The more you allow on the boat, the more confusing it can get.  34 

Enforcement would definitely check outgoing what they had rigged 35 

and possibly even incoming, but it would have to be checked at 36 

time of fishing as much as possible to really indicate how many 37 

hooks are being used.  Most fishermen, of course, will probably 38 

use exactly what you specify, but we’re out to catch those that 39 

don’t. 40 

 41 

That means any boat we board, we’re going to have to have them 42 

haul back right then and there and that’s what we normally do 43 

with gear.  If they just set it, they’ll haul it back, because 44 

we don’t have time, necessarily, to wait for soak time and I 45 

hope the fishermen understand that, that we’ll not be floating 46 

around, or at least the Coast Guard will not be floating around, 47 

waiting for the proper haul back time. 48 
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 1 

As far as enforcement goes, on my part it would be fairly easy, 2 

because we would be at the dock, but the Coast Guard would have 3 

to really respond mostly to the at-sea enforcement effort, but I 4 

can’t see it being -- It’s the most enforceable of all the 5 

different proposals we’ve seen.  Any other questions? 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there other questions of 8 

Andy?  Hearing none, Andy, thank you very much for your hard 9 

work and putting all this together.  Let’s move to Kay.  I’m 10 

going to ask you to read the report into the record and then 11 

we’ll go through each of the alternatives one-by-one and we’ll 12 

choose that. 13 

 14 

REEF FISH MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 15 

 16 

MS. WILLIAMS:  The agenda was adopted, Tab B, Number 1, and the 17 

minutes, Tab B, Number 2, of the June 16, 2009 meeting were 18 

approved as written with minor edits.  Final Action on Reef Fish 19 

Amendment 31, Carrie Simmons gave the SSC’s comments and 20 

recommendations, Tab B, Number 4, regarding Amendment 31.    21 

 22 

Then each agenda item was stated for the record as new, updated, 23 

or old information for the council to review.  Several of the 24 

agenda items were reviewed by the SSC regarding Amendment 31.  25 

Next, Andy Strelcheck reviewed the NMFS cumulative effects 26 

analysis of Amendment 31 regulations upon effective effort 27 

impacting sea turtle takes in the Gulf of Mexico reef fish 28 

fishery.   29 

 30 

A couple of questions were asked regarding the methods for his 31 

analysis.  First, was effort estimated the same way as the 32 

Incidental Take Statement, ITS, and, second, were other older 33 

aerial surveys of loggerhead sea turtles used in the baseline 34 

estimate of loggerhead sea turtle density.   35 

 36 

In response to the questions, Andy Strelcheck stated that effort 37 

was not estimated the same way as the ITS and explained the 38 

method that was used and he did use the 2009 Garrison aerial 39 

survey. 40 

 41 

Then the committee began their review of Amendment 31 action by 42 

action.  The committee did not make any changes to the preferred 43 

alternatives for Action 1.  Mr. Chairman, would you like us to 44 

start there and take an action or read the entire report? 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Maybe it would be expedient just to read the 47 

entire report and then we’ll come back and go through each 48 
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option.  How about that? 1 

 2 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Okay, thank you.  Under Action 2, a motion was 3 

made to change the preferred under Alternative 4.  Alternative 4 4 

establishes a season for prohibition on the use of bottom 5 

longline gear.  The motion was to modify the preferred to Option 6 

c, year-round.  The motion failed.    7 

 8 

Then the committee discussed what the goal of reduction was and 9 

the problems with not having a stated or outlined goal in 10 

reduction needed in hard shell sea turtle interactions with 11 

bottom longline fishery.   12 

 13 

Some committee members asked the legal ramifications of 14 

Protected Resources reaching a jeopardy opinion.  Shepherd 15 

Grimes noted that the Northeast Distant was an example of where 16 

a jeopardy opinion was reached in the pelagic longline fishery.  17 

After a jeopardy opinion was reached, the entire pelagic 18 

longline fishery was closed for three years.  However, he noted 19 

that the fishery was able to operate in other areas during this 20 

closure.  Other committee members discussed their comfort level 21 

with the lack of scientific evidence available for these 22 

management actions in Amendment 31.    23 

 24 

Under Action 3, there was extensive discussion on the various 25 

alternatives, such as changing the preferred alternative to the 26 

higher qualifier of 50,000 pounds gutted weight for the 27 

endorsement.   28 

 29 

The effects on effective effort were discussed regarding 30 

reaching a 60 percent to 70 percent reduction in sea turtle 31 

interactions with bottom longline gear.  One of the other issues 32 

was increased effort and airing on the side of caution by using 33 

those estimates for reductions in effective effort based on the 34 

alternatives.   35 

 36 

Then a motion was made to change the preferred alternative under 37 

Action 3 to Preferred Alternative 5, Option b, Sub-option ii.  38 

Alternative 5 establishes a longline endorsement to the reef 39 

fish permit.  A minimum annual average reef fish landings using 40 

fish traps or longline gear of 50,000 pounds gutted weight per 41 

permit will be required to qualify for a longline endorsement.  42 

Annual average landings will be calculated based on logbook 43 

landings.  The motion failed. 44 

 45 

Action 4, no changes were made to the preferred alternative.  46 

Roy Crabtree and Shepherd Grimes suggested that if the current 47 

preferred alternatives are not changed in Amendment 31 that the 48 
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record needs to be built.  The record should reflect the 1 

rationale behind these preferred alternatives and their 2 

estimated goals in reduction in sea turtle interactions with 3 

bottom longline gear. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think it would be appropriate now to 6 

choose the preferred alternatives or solidify our opinion on 7 

Amendment 31 and get through that before we move into gag.  Is 8 

that okay with the council?  Let’s go back then to Action Number 9 

1 of the management alternatives. 10 

 11 

MS. WILLIAMS:  That’s page 29. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  It’s 2.1 and it’s to allow or disallow squid 14 

bait in the bottom longline component of the reef fish fishery.  15 

Our current choice is Preferred Alternative Number 1.  This is 16 

2.1.  Is there any discussion on Action 2.1?  Hearing none, then 17 

the council’s choice there will continue to be the preferred 18 

alternative is Action 1 in 2.1. 19 

 20 

Action 2.2, Restrict the Use of Bottom Longline Gear for Reef 21 

Fish in the Eastern Gulf of Mexico East of 85 Degrees, 30 22 

Minutes West Longitude Near Cape San Blas, Florida.  Our current 23 

is we’ve got all of them listed as preferred.  Do we have a 24 

motion by the council to choose a preferred?  I stand corrected. 25 

 26 

Preferred Alternative 2 is establish north-south boundaries for 27 

prohibition on the use of bottom longline gear.  Options in this 28 

alternative may be combined with options from other alternatives 29 

to refine these restrictions.  Option a was between 27 and 28 30 

degrees North latitude, approximately Charlotte Harbor to Tarpon 31 

Springs, Florida.  Option b is between 26 and 28 degrees North 32 

latitude, approximately Naples to Tarpon Springs.  Our preferred 33 

option is c, the entire latitudinal extent of the eastern Gulf.  34 

Is there any desire to change our Preferred Alternative c under 35 

Alternative 2?   36 

 37 

Hearing none, we’ll move to Preferred Alternative 3, which is to 38 

establish depth boundaries for prohibition on the use of bottom 39 

longline gear.  Longline gear would be prohibited shoreward of a 40 

line approximating a specific depth contour.  Options in this 41 

alternative may be combined with options from other alternatives 42 

to refine these restrictions.  Option a is thirty fathoms.  43 

Option b is thirty-five fathoms and Option c is forty fathoms 44 

and Option d is fifty fathoms.  Does the council want to make 45 

any changes in our preferred alternative to Alternative 3, 46 

currently Preferred Option b, thirty-five fathoms? 47 

 48 
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Hearing none, let’s move to Preferred Alternative 4, establish 1 

seasons for prohibition on the use of bottom longline gear.  2 

Options in this alternative may be combined with options from 3 

other alternatives to refine these restrictions.  Preferred 4 

Option is a, June through August, and Option b is April through 5 

August and Option c is year-round.  Do I hear any motions or 6 

comments or desire on the part of the council to change this 7 

preferred alternative? 8 

 9 

MS. MORRIS:  No, I’m not going to make a motion, but depending 10 

on what we do -- Because everything is intertwined, depending on 11 

what we do in some of these other options, we may need to come 12 

back and reconsider this particular option of the months of 13 

closures.  I just want to make sure that’s okay with the 14 

chairman. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  That’s okay with me.  Let’s move to Action 17 

2.3.  Action 3 is Longline Endorsements to Fish East of Cape San 18 

Blas.  Alternative 1 is no action, do not establish a longline 19 

endorsement to the commercial reef fish permit.  20 

 21 

Alternative 2 is to establish a longline endorsement to the reef 22 

fish permit.  A minimum annual average reef fish landings using 23 

fish traps or longline gear of 20,000 pounds gutted weight per 24 

permit will be required to qualify for a longline endorsement.  25 

Annual average landings will be calculated based on logbook 26 

landings and the options are during the period of 1999 to 2004 27 

and Option b is during 1999 to 2007. 28 

 29 

We need to pick a preferred option of the time period.  Do I 30 

hear any motions?  Let’s go ahead through and get everything on 31 

the table.  The transfer of longline endorsements will be Sub-32 

option (i), prohibited or Sub-option (ii), unrestricted between 33 

commercial reef fish permit holders.  Sub-option (iii) is 34 

limited to commercial reef fish permit holders with a vessel of 35 

equal or lesser length.  Is there any desire on the council at 36 

this point to pick a -- We’ll move on to Alternative 3 is to 37 

establish --  38 

 39 

MR. ATRAN:  Mr. Chairman, just for your information, under 40 

Preferred Alternative 4 all of these sub-options are identical 41 

as you go through the various main alternatives and there are 42 

preferred sub-options selected.  They’re only indicated under 43 

Alternative 4 because that’s the main preferred alternative. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for the clarification.  I’ll go 46 

ahead and read these.  That’s Alternative 3 and let’s move on to 47 

Preferred Alternative 4, establish a longline endorsement to the 48 
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reef fish permit.  A minimum annual average reef fish landings 1 

using fish traps or longline gear of 40,000 pounds gutted weight 2 

per permit will be required to qualify for a longline 3 

endorsement.  Annual average landings will be calculated based 4 

on logbook landings.  Option a is during the 1999 to 2004 period 5 

and our preferred option is Option b, during the 1999 to 2007 6 

period.  Any desire on the part of the council to make any 7 

changes to that at this time?   8 

 9 

Hearing none, the transfer of a longline endorsement will be 10 

Sub-option (i), prohibited.  Our preferred is Sub-option (ii), 11 

which is unrestricted between commercial reef fish permit 12 

holders, and the other option was Sub-option (iii), limited to 13 

commercial reef fish permit holders with a vessel of equal or 14 

lesser length.  Anybody want to make any changes to that? 15 

 16 

Alternative 5 says establish a longline endorsement to the reef 17 

fish permit.  A minimum annual average reef fish landings using 18 

fish traps or longline gear of 50,000 pounds gutted weight per 19 

permit will be required to qualify for a longline endorsement. 20 

 21 

Annual average landings will be calculated based on logbook 22 

landings and the options are 1999 to 2004 and 1999 to 2007.  The 23 

sub-options are prohibited, unrestricted between commercial reef 24 

fish permit holders, or limited to commercial reef fish permit 25 

holders with a vessel of equal or lesser length. 26 

 27 

Alternative 6 is to establish a longline endorsement to the reef 28 

fish permit.  A minimum annual average reef fish landings using 29 

fish traps or longline gear of 60,000 pounds gutted weight per 30 

permit will be required to qualify for a longline endorsement. 31 

 32 

Annual average landings will be calculated based on logbook 33 

landings.  Option a is 1999 to 2004 and Option b is 1999 to 2007 34 

and then transfer is either prohibited, unrestricted between 35 

commercial reef fish permit holders, or limited to commercial 36 

reef fish permit holders with a vessel of equal or lesser 37 

length.   38 

 39 

Then Alternative 7 is to establish a longline endorsement to the 40 

reef fish permit to allow sustained participation of fishing 41 

communities where the ex-vessel value of red grouper landings 42 

accounts for at least 15 percent of the total ex-vessel value of 43 

all species landed in the community.  Reef fish permits 44 

reporting landings at these communities for at least five years 45 

during the period of 1999 to 2007 with a minimum annual average 46 

reef fish landings using fish traps or longline gear of 30,000 47 

pounds gutted weight per permit will qualify for a longline 48 
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endorsement.  Annual average landings will be calculated based 1 

on logbook landings during the 1999 to 2004 period and Option b 2 

is during the 1999 to 2007 period. 3 

 4 

The transfer of a longline endorsement will be prohibited or 5 

Sub-Option (ii) is unrestricted between commercial reef fish 6 

permit holders at the same community of landings and Sub-option 7 

(iii) is limited to commercial reef fish permit holders with a 8 

vessel of equal or lesser length at the same community of 9 

landings. 10 

 11 

Note, to be eligible for a longline endorsement, the permit to 12 

which qualifying reef fish landings are attached must be valid 13 

or renewable within the one year grace period immediately 14 

following expiration when the endorsements are issued.  For 15 

endorsement eligibility, only legal landings reported in 16 

compliance with applicable state and federal regulations will be 17 

accepted.  For endorsement eligibility purposes, permit stacking 18 

provisions included in Reef fish Amendment 29 would not apply. 19 

 20 

To determine a permit’s eligibility for a longline endorsement, 21 

reef fish landings using fish traps are considered only if the 22 

permit also recorded reef fish landings using longline gear 23 

after February 7, 2007.  24 

 25 

MS. MORRIS:  I’m not going to make a motion, but I do want to 26 

talk a little bit about the direction we’re heading and the 27 

effect that that’s going to have on Cortez, Florida.  Karen Bell 28 

talked about this during public comment and I just wanted to 29 

emphasize it again here in the full council discussion. 30 

 31 

Alternative 7 was an attempt to look at a way of limiting the 32 

longline fishery, reducing the effort and the amount of 33 

participants in the longline fishery, but also providing some 34 

consideration for fishing communities.  If you look at the 35 

dependence on red grouper landings across the eastern Gulf, 36 

Madeira Beach and Cortez both stand out as landings communities 37 

that have a heavy reliance on the value of the red grouper 38 

that’s landed there. 39 

 40 

Under the direction that we’re coalescing around in this action, 41 

which is a 40,000 pound threshold to continue in the longline 42 

fishery, there will be only two boats in Cortez, we’re told, 43 

that will qualify for those landings and only two boats in 44 

Apalachicola that will qualify to continue in the fishery. 45 

 46 

Madeira will have plenty of boats.  I don’t know about plenty, 47 

but it will have a much larger number of boats and I think there 48 
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is some serious concern about Cortez persisting as a fishing 1 

community with so much of the value eliminated due to the 40,000 2 

pound endorsement that we’re thinking about. 3 

 4 

I don’t know what to do about that this late in the process, but 5 

I think is a significant harm that we’re doing to that community 6 

and it deserves just a little bit of discussion at this moment 7 

in the process and that’s why I’m bringing it up. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Morris.  Go ahead, Dr. 10 

Crabtree. 11 

 12 

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t think those numbers are accurate, Julie.  13 

Based on what I’ve looked at, there would be five vessels that 14 

show up as Cortez that would qualify under 40,000 pounds. 15 

 16 

MS. MORRIS:  That’s good news.  You think there’s five vessels 17 

that currently land in Cortez that have a 40,000 pound annual 18 

landings history? 19 

 20 

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s the information I’m provided and we’re 21 

making some assumptions about testimony and we can ask Ms. Bell, 22 

but I think she was referring to vessels that belong to A.P. 23 

Bell and is that correct, Karen?  Karen is nodding in the 24 

affirmative.  25 

 26 

Now, we heard testimony today about vessels in Apalachicola and 27 

I don’t know if we can confirm that or not, but I don’t know -- 28 

I’m not questioning what anyone is telling us, but I’m not sure 29 

if I have something allowing me to check that or not. 30 

 31 

MR. FISCHER:  Julie, this is tough.  The industry is going to 32 

lose close to 200 boats.  The only way to save boats would be to 33 

cut somewhere else and it looks like the length of the season 34 

would be the only other place to go, but the fishermen just 35 

didn’t want that, unless you have another idea. 36 

 37 

I don’t want to look in that audience when I vote.  It’s tough.  38 

I don’t know what to say.  I don’t have an answer either.  I 39 

think we did this five years ago.  Somewhere it has to be cut 40 

and if it’s either a quantity of boats which will affect 41 

individuals or a season length which will affect everyone and I 42 

thought testimony said they didn’t want any more season cut.  43 

Now, that could have been coming from people who qualified. 44 

 45 

DR. CRABTREE:  From my review of this, at Cortez at least, it 46 

appears to me there would be six vessels.  If you were to have a 47 

50,000 pound qualifier, four of them would be in and at 45,000, 48 
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five of them. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion? 3 

 4 

MR. GILL:  Part of what’s at heart here is that we don’t know 5 

where that break point is and we won’t know, but I would like to 6 

point out that the fish business -- Fish are a commodity and 7 

what that means is that it’s a low-margin business, like the 8 

Publix food stores, which necessitates high volume.   9 

 10 

Volume is a critical issue in the existence of a fish house and 11 

there’s no getting around that.  To the extent that you don’t 12 

have volume, it doesn’t make any difference what you do, because 13 

the margins are so slim. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion or comment? 16 

 17 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think probably the best thing to do now -- I 18 

would like to see what we’re going to do on the other options, 19 

but as Julie mentioned, I think we may need to come back to this 20 

one. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Let me go ahead and read in Action Number 4, 23 

Modify Fishing Practices and Gear.  Currently, our preferred 24 

alternative is no action, allow current fishing practices and 25 

gear throughout the eastern Gulf.   26 

 27 

Alternative 2 is to limit mainline length to one nautical mile 28 

is Option a and Option b was two nautical miles and Option c was 29 

four nautical miles and Option d was five nautical miles or 30 

Alternative 3 was limit number of hooks per vessel.  Option a is 31 

500 hooks and Option b is 1,000 hooks and Option c is 1,500 32 

hooks.  Alternative 4 was limit gangion length and Option a is 33 

two feet, Option b is four feet, and Option c is six feet.  Do 34 

you want to change your preferred at this point in time? 35 

 36 

MS. MORRIS:  I think we’re talking about changing the preferred 37 

from Alternative 1 to something in Alternative 3 and I guess 38 

I’ll kick it off by making a motion that the preferred 39 

alternative in this action be Alternative 3b, but I think we 40 

need to talk a little bit about how 3b is stated once we get a 41 

second. 42 

 43 

MR. TEEHAN:  I’ll second that. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and a second to change the 46 

preferred alternative to Alternative 3, Option b.  Alternative 3 47 

would be to limit the number of hooks per vessel and Option b is 48 
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to 1,000 hooks.  The motion is the preferred alternative be 1 

Alternative 3, Option b.  I need some rationale, Julie. 2 

 3 

MS. MORRIS:  If you look at the tables that were presented to us 4 

at the beginning of this discussion, if you combined a 40,000 5 

pound endorsement with a June through August closure of water 6 

shallower than thirty-five fathoms and you have a limit on hooks 7 

of 1,000 hooks, that’s either -- Is it a 58 percent reduction in 8 

turtle interactions or a 58 percent reduction in effort for 9 

1,000 hooks and 65 or 66 percent reduction in effort for 750 10 

hooks. 11 

 12 

Conversations that I’ve been involved in just in the last couple 13 

of hours are that perhaps we could say 1,000 hooks, but you 14 

could only be fishing 750 of them.  You could have 1,000 hooks 15 

onboard, but you would be limiting to fishing only 750 or 800 of 16 

them, to try to push up the effort reduction just a little bit 17 

more beyond 1,000 hooks. 18 

 19 

I guess the rationale is I think this gets us in the ballpark of 20 

a 60 to 70 percent reduction in effort and hopefully turtle 21 

interactions as well.  I think Option b should be reworded to be 22 

1,000 hooks onboard and 750 fished per set or something like 23 

that.  If my seconder would agree to that, 1,000 hooks onboard 24 

and 750 fished per set. 25 

 26 

MR. TEEHAN:  Yes and that’s exactly the discussion I was just 27 

having with the Coast Guard and so yes, I agree with that. 28 

 29 

DR. CRABTREE:  Julie and Bill, are we talking, when we say 30 

number of hooks, do we actually mean that’s all the hooks that 31 

can be on the vessel or are you talking about the number of 32 

hooks that are rigged up, meaning gangion attached and the clip 33 

and all, ready for fishing?  We’re going to need to be clear on 34 

that when we write the regulation. 35 

 36 

MS. MORRIS:  What was the intention with the 750 number that’s 37 

analyzed in the charts? 38 

 39 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think the analysis is just based on how many 40 

hooks are in the water and wouldn’t be based on how we define 41 

it, but for enforcement purposes, it’s a very big difference. 42 

 43 

MS. MORRIS:  I think my intention and Bill Teehan’s intention is 44 

to get into the effort reduction intended by the 750 number in 45 

this chart and I don’t know how that plays out in terms of the 46 

number of hooks onboard. 47 

 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  Would you mean then 750 hooks rigged up with 1 

gangion, et cetera, attached and they could have 250 other hooks 2 

onboard that could be rigged up if needed?  I’m seeing heads 3 

nod. 4 

 5 

MS. MORRIS:  The answer is yes. 6 

 7 

MR. RIECHERS:  I was going to ask that we have enforcement come 8 

up and kind of speak to that issue of rigged versus not rigged 9 

or Coast Guard can weigh in on that, if you would. 10 

 11 

LCDR BRIAN SULLIVAN:  That’s what Mr. Teehan and I were talking 12 

about.  Basically us, as the Coast Guard, we need to know how 13 

many they’re allowed to have onboard and so we can go anywhere 14 

on the boat, within reason, and find out how many they have 15 

onboard and count them towards the thousand and then we also 16 

need to know how many they’re authorized to have rigged for 17 

fishing, so when we have them pull their lines back they’re only 18 

allowed to have that amount onboard.  What Dr. Crabtree was 19 

talking about is exactly what we need to know for enforcement. 20 

 21 

DR. CRABTREE:  I would ask Julie and I think Bill, who seconded, 22 

if you could be explicit in your motion, just so it’s perfectly 23 

clear exactly what you mean when we go back.  What’s going to 24 

happen, folks, is we’re going to obviously make changes to this 25 

document and staff is going to go back and have to modify it and 26 

draft the regulations and so I would ask that you make that very 27 

clear in your motion, so there’s no confusion. 28 

 29 

MS. MORRIS:  Can you help us with the words, please? 30 

 31 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think you’re talking about 1,000 hooks onboard 32 

and 750 hooks rigged for fishing, which I think means gangion 33 

attached, and maybe Tracy and if Coast Guard could help us on 34 

defining rigged for fishing, but to me, a hook rigged for 35 

fishing means a hook with the gangion attached and whatever type 36 

of clip they use to put it on the mainline. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Brian, will that wording work for you? 39 

 40 

LCDR SULLIVAN:  Rigged for fishing, Tracy and I -- We can agree 41 

with that. 42 

 43 

DR. CRABTREE:  The 750 hooks are included in the 1,000. 44 

 45 

MR. TEEHAN:  In the State of Florida, we use a similar kind of 46 

language, rigged for fishing, but I think we also have a 47 

definition somewhere else that defines what “rigged” means and 48 
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I’m thinking specifically of shrimp trawls, where it’s 1 

unshackled or doors are stored.  I guess the question is to 2 

Shep, do we need to be that specific in here? 3 

 4 

MR. GRIMES:  Staff can add that in, but I think based on the 5 

discussion we’ve had here, the definition would be with gangions 6 

attached and lines crimped on.  I’m not sure, but we could work 7 

with industry maybe to come up with the terminology to use. 8 

 9 

The other thing I would mention is just that I believe in 10 

codifying the regulations for this that you’re also going to end 11 

up with a prohibition on setting more than 750 hooks.  Now, 12 

intuitively, that’s going to be subsumed within having more than 13 

750 onboard, but 750 hooks rigged onboard is not necessarily 750 14 

hooks on the line in the water and so that will go along with 15 

this as well, I presume. 16 

 17 

MS. MORRIS:  Right and is it just enough to have that 18 

discussion, Shepherd, or do you want the motion to say 750 hooks 19 

either rigged for fishing or actually no more than 750 hooks 20 

fished? 21 

 22 

MR. GRIMES:  I guess I would recommend adding at the end of this 23 

-- 1,000 hooks onboard, of which no more than 750 hooks are 24 

rigged for fishing per set and you might add in “rigged for or 25 

fished per set”.  Actually, another word you could use instead 26 

of “fished” is you could say “deployed per set” and I don’t know 27 

that that language will end up in the regulations, but I think 28 

we understand what you’re looking for there. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion? 31 

 32 

MR. GILL:  The conversations after we adjourned this morning 33 

basically revolved, as a result of Andy’s work, around two 34 

positions in the paper, one of which is this and the other one 35 

is the one that’s just above it, which is the 1,000 hooks for 58 36 

percent.  The distinction between those two was the difference 37 

in the extent of the effort reduction that was realized. 38 

 39 

I would like to proffer, therefore, a substitute motion to have 40 

them both on the table, which, in essence, is similar to this, 41 

but utilizing the 1,000 hooks in the water as the baseline.  We 42 

can do it several ways, but taking what we’ve already done and 43 

that discussion, I think, was very necessary and so I’m not 44 

obviating any discussion, because I think that needed to be to 45 

get this clarified.  It would be the same if we use Option b.  46 

It would be -- I don’t know whether it’s easier to change the 47 

wording or not. 48 
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 1 

Let me try it this way.  Option b would read “1,200 hooks 2 

onboard, of which no more than 1,000 hooks are rigged for or 3 

fished per set”.  In essence, it’s the same thing with a 4 

different baseline and slightly different number of hooks.  It’s 5 

just limiting the upside, if you will. 6 

 7 

I think the distinction that I’m trying to make here for 8 

consideration is whether or not the 58 percent endorsement level 9 

is appropriate or 65.  I think we’re coalescing around those two 10 

and I think that’s where the discussion needs to be and so I 11 

offer up that motion and I can provide further information if I 12 

get a second. 13 

 14 

MR. PERRET:  On either motion, if we’ve got a total number of 15 

hooks, what difference is it -- Why do we need “per set”?  If 16 

you can’t have any more than X number of hooks, why are you 17 

worried about per set? 18 

 19 

MS. MORRIS:  I agree with you, Corky, that the “per set” doesn’t 20 

need to be a part of the motion and I would be happy to drop 21 

those last two words from the motion that preceded the 22 

substitute motion. 23 

 24 

MR. GILL:  Likewise on this one.  The “per set” is redundant and 25 

not helpful to the discussion. 26 

 27 

MR. RIECHERS:  In regards to discussion surrounding both of 28 

these motions in reality, we’re struggling here because we don’t 29 

know what this exact percentage is, but what we do know is that 30 

in order to reduce the take back to what brought us here, we 31 

would need a 90 or greater percent reduction in overall take. 32 

 33 

Obviously we’ve looked at something slightly less than that, 34 

because we understand that the ballgame has changed because when 35 

we got observers we had more interactions and that was kind of a 36 

game changer and we think the bi-op may not require that same 90 37 

percent reduction to get back to the previous target. 38 

 39 

All of that being said, Andy also gave us some indications that 40 

he thought the estimations here were somewhat optimistic, 41 

because we certainly are going to probably have some effort 42 

shifting.  If you combine that notion with the notion that what 43 

we’re really doing with a set of limitation on hooks is really 44 

kind of controlling soak time and mainline length, basically, 45 

because as we heard testified today, you’re not going to have a 46 

mainline length a lot longer than it needs to be to get that 47 

number of hooks out. 48 
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 1 

When we do all of those things, and we’ve kind of batted around 2 

between 50 and 70 percent, we probably ought to be coming in the 3 

neighborhood of 60 percent and I think the first motion will 4 

probably get us more in that neighborhood, because if you take 5 

the 65 percent and understand there’s some effort shifting going 6 

on and then you also assume that it’s somewhat optimistic and 7 

take your pick of the number of percentage points you think it’s 8 

optimistic, whether it’s 2 or 3 percent, I think it will get us 9 

closer to that 60 percent. 10 

 11 

Again, there’s not a lot of difference in these percentages, but 12 

with that, that’s why I’m going to speak against this motion and 13 

in favor of the original motion. 14 

 15 

MR. GILL:  One of the points that I wanted to reiterate that I 16 

confirmed with Andy prior to this afternoon, was that this table 17 

is based on 100 percent effort shift and we know that’s not 18 

going to be the case.  They’re not going to all shift to thirty-19 

five to fifty fathoms.  Some will shift to vertical line and 20 

some will perhaps do something else, shift to another fishery. 21 

 22 

Effort shifting, one, isn’t going to occur at 100 percent and 23 

Andy confirmed that that means that this number is probably a 24 

little bit conservative based on that.  I would disagree with 25 

Robin on the effort shifting and the number, instead of 58, is 26 

higher. 27 

 28 

How much higher?  I don’t know if it’s 59 or 60 or something, 29 

but it’s in that realm of where we think we want to be and 30 

suffices and we heard testimony this morning that suggested that 31 

the industry could support this.  If you note on Slide 3 of 32 

Andy’s thing that a 1,000 hook limitation eliminates a 33 

substantial portion of the hooks per set on that graph on the 34 

right side.  On the left side, we mentioned that those hooks 35 

were eliminated because of the endorsement level. 36 

 37 

You’re having a substantial impact and you’re very close to 60 38 

percent and you might even be there and I think the difference 39 

is probably indistinguishable. 40 

 41 

MR. FISCHER:  I think we’re a doing very good job of trying to 42 

create a record somewhere between 750 and 1,000 hooks.  I did 43 

some quick math and we don’t know the target and so I was 44 

assuming a target of around 60 percent.  We’re shooting at that 45 

unknown target. 46 

 47 

If it’s around 60 percent, it would take an odd number of 938 48 
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hooks to do the job.  Cutting that down to even 900 hooks clean 1 

would get us above the 60 percent mark and if I could get any 2 

support for that, because we’re going to haggle over these two 3 

numbers with people on either extreme, I would like to 4 

substitute and create a motion to be our final substitute motion 5 

of 900 hooks and I’m not worried about the spares on the boat.  6 

If someone feels it has to be one box or two boxes, it’s 7 

whatever the fishermen feel for break-offs and sharks.  If I get 8 

a second and if I don’t, we’ll just go back to the other two 9 

figures. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I’ve got a substitute motion and a second 12 

and it’s a new Option d, to have onboard 1,200 hooks and have 13 

900 rigged.  Is there -- 14 

 15 

MR. FISCHER:  I didn’t specify how many onboard.  I was going to 16 

let someone from the industry, someone here who might know a 17 

little more of how many spares you need onboard.  We’re not 18 

making two-month trips and we’re not losing that many hooks a 19 

day and so I would have thought a couple hundred, 100 or 200 20 

hooks, would be a lot of spares. 21 

 22 

MR. GILL:  To that point, I did talk to industry about whether 23 

or not caps on -- 200 appears to be a good number and if they 24 

lose the 250 or the 300, then they’re going to be fishing with 25 

fewer hooks, but I do recommend, Myron, and I hope you accept it 26 

as friendly, that we do have a cap on the spare hooks on there, 27 

to minimize folks playing games with the numbers. 28 

 29 

MR. FISCHER:  I agree.  I was waiting for industry to show me 30 

the sign and they said 200 would do for spare hooks.  We would 31 

have 900 rigged with a total of 1,100 onboard. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a second substitute motion and 34 

this is the last one we can have.  The substitute motion is 35 

Action 4, that the preferred alternative be Alternative 3, 36 

Option e.  Alternative 3 is limit the number of hooks per vessel 37 

and Option e is 1,100 hooks onboard, of which no more than 900 38 

hooks are rigged for or fished.   39 

 40 

MR. PEARCE:  When I talked to Myron about this, I kind of felt 41 

that way too, but I started looking at it and when Bob reminded 42 

me that we had 100 percent effort shift figured into these 43 

numbers and that we’re going to gain 1 or 2 or 3 percent above 44 

where we are, and that number is conservative, I would really 45 

rather speak to the 1,000 hooks and 1,200 hooks and I respect 46 

what Myron is doing and understand what he’s doing, but I think 47 

in really going back to it that we’re trying to get to that 60 48 
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percent.  If we can get to that 60 percent with that 1,000 hook 1 

or 1,200 hook deal, I’m more in favor of that than this motion 2 

here. 3 

 4 

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t think that is a fair characterization.  5 

The actual reductions you’re likely to get are almost certainly 6 

going to be less than what’s in this table.  The effort shift 7 

that is the most significant factor comes from the endorsed 8 

vessels increasing their effort.  That’s not factored into this.   9 

 10 

The effort shift Mr. Gill referred to had to do with more sets, 11 

because they’re fishing shorter sets.  That’s very minor, but 12 

the issue of the endorsed vessels fishing harder is much larger 13 

and it’s somewhere on the order of 7 percent or so.  That’s not 14 

factored into this. 15 

 16 

I can tell you in the biological opinion they’re going to assume 17 

that the actual reduction is likely to be less than what you’re 18 

seeing in this table.  I would assume that what you’re going to 19 

get is likely to be less than what’s in this table and so this 20 

table is not conservative. 21 

 22 

MR. PEARCE:  Can Mr. Strelcheck corroborate that story, so we 23 

can both be on the same page and I can feel comfortable with it?  24 

Is he here or is he hiding? 25 

 26 

MR. STRELCHECK:  Recall that when I presented, I believe on 27 

Tuesday, I presented information with constant effort, which is 28 

the 2007/2008 baseline, and the 2003 effort, which was the 29 

increasing effort scenarios.  Given the time permitted, I wasn’t 30 

able to do the increasing effort scenarios for these particular 31 

estimates and so Roy is correct in saying that these are the 32 

most optimistic of the runs we would have looked at. 33 

 34 

MS. MORRIS:  If you look at the tables that Andy has put 35 

together for us, it’s an 8 percent difference, 8 percent 36 

difference, between 1,000 hooks and 750 hooks in the 40,000 37 

pound endorsement that we’re talking about with a June to August 38 

closure.  I think that’s a significant difference and everybody 39 

has their own -- We’re stuck with everybody having their own 40 

personal goal. 41 

 42 

I know some in the industry think we’re trying to reach a 50 43 

percent reduction in effort.  Myron looks like he would be happy 44 

with a 60 percent effort reduction and I’m in the between 60 and 45 

70 percent reduction and so I think the really solid number we 46 

have -- How solid is any of this, but the 66 percent reduction 47 

in effort that we get with 750 hooks -- We had testimony this 48 
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morning from several actual fishermen who said they fish that 1 

many hooks and they like to have a couple hundred extra hooks 2 

onboard for things that have to be replaced, gear that has to be 3 

replaced. 4 

 5 

I am opposed to both of these substitute motions.  I think we 6 

should go back to, of course, my original motion and that gets 7 

us the furthest away from jeopardy that it seems like we’re 8 

going to get in this meeting today and I think that’s where we 9 

need to be. 10 

 11 

MR. SAPP:  I also oppose the substitute motion, but for 12 

different reasons.  I don’t know if 750 is right or if 900 is 13 

right or 1,000 is right, but Andy has prepared this chart that 14 

makes it real simple and at some point I understand that we’re 15 

going to go through and we’ll look at different endorsement 16 

levels and we’re going to be looking at different months of 17 

closure.  I can’t project out 900 on my chart and for that 18 

simple reason, I want to keep it at either 750 or 1,000 that 19 

we’re deciding on here. 20 

 21 

MR. GILL:  To Julie’s point, I agree that we did have testimony 22 

this morning that some of the longliners, three or whatever the 23 

number was, could exist at 750 hooks, but unfortunately, that’s 24 

a very small representation of the longline community. 25 

 26 

There’s a host of folks that would overwhelm them, in terms of 27 

numbers, that we haven’t heard from and I don’t know what their 28 

testimony is.  Industry has told me that they wouldn’t agree to 29 

that and maybe not, but I don’t think it’s correct to 30 

characterize 750 as being okay for the industry based on the 31 

three individuals and say that the other however many there are 32 

could live with that.  I don’t know that and I suspect I would 33 

get strong opposition if I suggested that. 34 

 35 

MR. RIECHERS:  Mr. Gill, I certainly understand that the 36 

testimony that we heard this morning doesn’t represent all those 37 

who are going to be impacted by this.  When you look at the 38 

stuff that Andy put together, about 55 percent of our folks 39 

right now are using under 1,000 hooks and so it means 45 percent 40 

typically would have more than that 1,000 onboard, certainly. 41 

 42 

We either have to do it with hooks here or we have to do it with 43 

closed seasons and when we look at closed seasons, that hasn’t 44 

been very preferable to a lot of the community and when we look 45 

at a fathom zone change, that has not been very preferable to a 46 

lot of the community or at least those we’ve heard from. 47 

 48 
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Again, just like your point about this is that we don’t hear 1 

from everyone and so we don’t know what some people are thinking 2 

out there, but the other thing I’ll just remind, and we kind of 3 

hit it in committee yesterday, is let’s go down the road of us 4 

being wrong here.  If we’re wrong and somehow we don’t do 5 

enough, the time and the costs could be much greater than making 6 

the decision today.  With that, that’s the end of my comments, 7 

Mr. Chairman, and I think you had Dr. Crabtree’s hand up. 8 

 9 

MR. GRIMES:  I’m flabbergasted that I’m going to say something 10 

similar to Mr. Riechers here, but I just wanted to point out I 11 

guess two kind of related points.  In my experience, anytime 12 

we’re looking at estimates for reductions in benefits that we’re 13 

going to achieve, we seldom achieve what we expect we will on 14 

paper.  It usually seems to be a little bit less. 15 

 16 

If we’re going to shoot for a 60 percent reduction, and this 17 

gets directly to what Mr. Riechers was saying, and it is 18 

determined that 60 percent is not jeopardy, that biological 19 

opinion is going to issue an incidental take statement that’s 20 

equivalent to that take at that 60 percent reduced level. 21 

 22 

Now, when you don’t achieve that and if it happens in short 23 

order, you will be back here in this exact same position next 24 

year trying to address the problem again, because you will have 25 

exceeded the incidental take and we will have reinitiated 26 

consultation and I don’t think that’s a position any of us want 27 

to be in. 28 

 29 

DR. CRABTREE: I just want to point out about Mr. Riechers said 30 

we’re looking at I think it was closed seasons, but there is the 31 

endorsement issue.  As I’ve said a couple of times in this, my 32 

preference would be to come at this through limiting vessels, 33 

but I’m torn with this because I’m sensing from the council that 34 

no one wants to be any more restrictive on the number of 35 

endorsements. 36 

 37 

I would still prefer to go back and raise the qualifier to 38 

50,000 pounds and not put so many of these restrictions on the 39 

boats that we let in, because I just come back to the concerns 40 

I’ve expressed earlier of we’re going to let a few more vessels 41 

in, but then are we going to make it so difficult for them to 42 

fish -- That’s my concern. 43 

 44 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Andy, when you did your effort, was any of this 45 

effort outside of fifty fathoms included in this chart? 46 

 47 

MR. STRELCHECK:  Yes, it’s total effort.  However, the hook 48 
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provisions do reduce the number of hooks in Statistical Areas 1 1 

through 8 that could be used. 2 

 3 

MS. WILLIAMS:  In saying that then, I would think these 4 

estimates are conservative, because we’re primarily, or I 5 

thought that we were, aiming from the twenty fathom to the 6 

fifty-fathom line.  We do know that there are some turtles in 7 

the deeper water occasionally, but there are a lot less in 8 

number than from what we saw on the density chart from the 9 

twenty fathom to the fifty-fathom line.  The fact that you have 10 

included the outside of fifty fathom, I would think that these 11 

numbers are conservative. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are there other comments? 14 

 15 

MR. TEEHAN:  I guess it’s to Robin’s and Roy’s point.  In my 16 

mind, I’ve been trying to keep it in the 40,000 qualifier, for 17 

several reasons, and that is anything above 40,000 is going to 18 

obliterate certain communities and Apalachicola is one of them 19 

that I can think of. 20 

 21 

I’ve been trying to find some sort of a workable solution that 22 

is within the 40,000 and these numbers are as fluid and floaty 23 

as any numbers that I’ve ever looked at, but I do believe that 24 

for the purpose of the record we need to get as well into 60 25 

percent as possible and that’s why I’m supporting the 750 fished 26 

and whatever it comes out to be onboard. 27 

 28 

MR. PEARCE:  I understand what Robin is saying and I understand 29 

what Bob was saying about people not being here, but I also 30 

understand that some of these guys were using 2,500 and 3,000 31 

hooks.  We’re bringing these guys down to a third or less of 32 

what they’ve been using, a third or less.  I understand Dr. 33 

Crabtree’s statements that Mr. Strelcheck straightened out, but 34 

I’m going to support Myron’s motion, because I think that’s 35 

going to get us close to the 60 percent we need and I think that 36 

gives a few more hooks in the water.  I’m going to stay with the 37 

900 with Myron. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think we’re ready to vote on this second 40 

substitute motion that in Action 4 that the preferred 41 

alternative be Alternative 3, Option e.  Alternative 3 is limit 42 

the number of hooks per vessel and Option e is to have 1,100 43 

hooks onboard, of which no more than 900 hooks are rigged for or 44 

fished.  All those in favor of this substitute motion please 45 

raise your hand; all opposed raise your hand.  The motion 46 

carries. 47 

 48 
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Our new preferred alternative now is Preferred Alternative 3, 1 

Option e.  That takes care of Action 4.  Let’s go back to Action 2 

3 now.  Action 3 is Longline Endorsements to Fish East of Cape 3 

San Blas.  Currently, our preferred alternative is Alternative 4 

4, establish a longline endorsement to the reef fish permit.  A 5 

minimum annual average reef fish landing using fish traps or 6 

longlines of 40,000 pounds gutted weight per permit will be 7 

required to qualify for a longline endorsement.  Annual average 8 

landings will be calculated based on logbook landings.  Our 9 

preferred option for the time period would be the period 1999 to 10 

2007 and the transfer of longline endorsements, our preferred 11 

sub-option is (ii), unrestricted between commercial reef fish 12 

permit holders.  Is there any -- 13 

 14 

MR. GILL:  I believe that the only point of contention was the 15 

motion that we just went through and if that’s correct, I would 16 

like to offer a motion to send this on to the Secretary. 17 

 18 

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s not correct and I intend to make some 19 

motions on the endorsement and also let me say I voted on the 20 

prevailing side of the action that just passed, but if we don’t 21 

change the qualifiers and the endorsement, I intend to make a 22 

motion to reconsider, which can be seconded by someone who was 23 

not on the prevailing side, and then if that passes, I would 24 

like to revisit the hooks issue.  I think some discussion here 25 

would be appropriate. 26 

 27 

DR. SHIPP:  I’m going to change course a little bit here.  I 28 

would like to review the situation of the vessels in Cortez and 29 

Apalachicola.  Karen is here and if I recall, if you go more 30 

than 40,000 pounds, you lose four out of the five vessels and is 31 

that right, Karen? 32 

 33 

MS. BELL:  When I said two at 40,000, that was our boats.  There 34 

are -- Glen Brooks has some boats in Cortez too, but we just 35 

don’t own them.  I don’t know if that answers the question 36 

you’re looking for. 37 

 38 

DR. SHIPP:  Julie, do you have a better memory than me on this? 39 

 40 

MS. MORRIS:  What Roy told us during the discussion was that at 41 

the 40,000 pound endorsement level there would be six vessels 42 

that typically land their fish in Cortez, regardless of who owns 43 

them, that would still qualify for that and at the 45,000 pound 44 

level, there would be five vessels that would land in Cortez and 45 

at the 50,000 pound level, there would be four vessels that 46 

would land in Cortez. 47 

 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  Since we have Ms. Bell and Mr. Brooks there, Glen 1 

and Karen, does that seem about right, six vessels and at 2 

45,000, five?  Is that -- 3 

 4 

MR. GLEN BROOKS:  Five vessels in Cortez will qualify.  There is 5 

two more vessels in Palmetto.  I know one will qualify at 40,000 6 

and the other I’m not sure, but they don’t sell to us in Cortez.  7 

They sell to Save On Seafood. 8 

 9 

DR. CRABTREE:  I probably have one extra vessel that’s listed, 10 

but may not actually sell there. 11 

 12 

MR. BROOKS:  Five is all we’ve got. 13 

 14 

DR. SHIPP:  I wanted Apalachicola too if anybody has notes on 15 

that or recalls. 16 

 17 

MS. MORRIS:  What Tom told us in public testimony was that there 18 

were two boats out of five or six in Apalachicola that meet the 19 

40,000 pound endorsement level. 20 

 21 

MR. GRIMES:  I guess I would like to find out if Andy or someone 22 

with the Fisheries Service knows that.  I’m not knocking the 23 

public testimony, but if we’re going to have that information, 24 

let’s see if we can base it on the actual reported landings. 25 

 26 

DR. ASSANE DIAGNE:  In the document on page 157, there is a 27 

table that shows the different levels of endorsements and 28 

percentages of vessels that would remain.  The reason why we 29 

used percentages rather than numbers was to maintain 30 

confidentiality and not to list individual vessels, but that 31 

will give you an idea.  If you know how many vessels operate in 32 

the area, then you can do the math. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion?  Roy, do you 35 

want to make a motion? 36 

 37 

DR. CRABTREE:  It looks to me, looking at the table Assane has 38 

moved us to, that in Cortez 20 percent of the vessels would 39 

qualify at 50,000 pounds and so I would make a motion that our 40 

preferred alternative be Alternative 5b(ii), which sets the 41 

qualifier at 50,000 pounds. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second.  Ready for 44 

the rationale, Dr. Crabtree?  Do you want to provide additional 45 

rationale? 46 

 47 

DR. CRABTREE:  I’ve stated this, but I just think we’re -- The 48 
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best way we have to get this problem under control is through 1 

the endorsement and limited entry.  I really feel like we want 2 

to have a viable fishery with the vessels that make it through.  3 

We’ve got a lot of difficult things facing this fishery and it 4 

seems to me we lose a couple of vessels between 40,000 and 5 

50,000 pounds, I know, but I think in the long run that going 6 

down this path is our best move to get this fishery on 7 

economically sound ground and to avoid a jeopardy call with 8 

this. 9 

 10 

MR. TEEHAN:  Assane, if I’m reading this table that you just 11 

directed us to correctly, under the 1999 to 2007 qualifying 12 

years, going from 40,000 to 50,000 pounds for Apalachicola will 13 

be -- 50 percent of the fleet will be left at 40,000 and zero 14 

percent of the fleet will be left at 50,000.  Am I reading that 15 

correctly? 16 

 17 

DR. DIAGNE:  Yes, you are. 18 

 19 

MR. TEEHAN:  Then I cannot support this motion. 20 

 21 

MR. GRIMES:  If we’re concerned about communities and 22 

participation in communities, I would just note that if you 23 

shift those baseline years to 1999 through 2004, according to 24 

this, you leave 25 percent of the vessels in Apalachicola and 25 25 

percent of the vessels reporting in Cortez with that 50,000 26 

pound qualifier just by shifting the baseline years.  Is that 27 

something you want to consider? 28 

 29 

DR. CRABTREE:  I guess I would like to hear some discussion, 30 

because if that would address some of the concerns, and 31 

particularly some of Mr. Teehan’s concerns, I would be 32 

acceptable to that. 33 

 34 

MR. TEEHAN:  I guess we would have to go back and figure out why 35 

we picked 1999 through 2007.  There must have been a reason for 36 

that over 1999 through 2004 and does anybody recall? 37 

 38 

DR. DIAGNE:  I think part of the reason is that the economic 39 

impacts are more severe when you use the 1999 to 2004 in most of 40 

the cases.  Even though it works well for some communities, for 41 

other communities it will show the opposite picture. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion.  Is there additional 44 

discussion? 45 

 46 

MR. RIECHERS:  As I did in committee, I’m going to speak against 47 

the notion of raising the qualifier.  What we’re assuming here 48 
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is because you have maybe a different portfolio of fishing and 1 

you have caught less pounds from that area that somehow you 2 

don’t count in that area anymore or we’re going to make you not 3 

count in that area. 4 

 5 

It’s always a balancing act between choosing the appropriate 6 

years and those kind of appropriate characteristics that qualify 7 

you into any endorsement or limited entry kind of system. 8 

 9 

We have always kind of erred on the side of allowing more people 10 

in and the reason we do that simply is because they do have some 11 

sort of history.  In this particular case, when we go from 12 

40,000 to 50,000, and I’m looking at landings, those people 13 

account for about 14 percent of the landings right now in this 14 

fishery. 15 

 16 

They’re not insignificant when it comes to the actual fishery 17 

and the fishery infrastructure by any means and so I just can’t 18 

support the motion.  I think that if they’re having a portfolio 19 

that is working for them and that’s their business model that we 20 

shouldn’t penalize them in this situation. 21 

 22 

DR. SHIPP:  Very reluctantly, I speak in favor of the motion and 23 

the reason is the practicality of the outcome.  I think Dr. 24 

Crabtree has a better sense than any of us where the jeopardy 25 

level is.  I know he doesn’t know, but I also think he really 26 

does feel for the fishery and I think we all understand that, 27 

but we’re playing poker here with these numbers and at this 28 

point, I think that it’s a little bit better to be safe than 29 

sorry and so I support the motion. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion?  Hearing 32 

none, we’re ready to vote on the motion and the motion is that 33 

in Action 3 that the preferred alternative be Alternative 34 

5b(ii).  Alternative 5 establishes a longline endorsement to the 35 

reef fish permit.  A minimum annual average reef fish landings 36 

using fish traps or longline gear of 50,000 pounds gutted weight 37 

per permit will be required to qualify for a longline 38 

endorsement.  Annual average landings will be calculated based 39 

on logbook landings during the 1999 through 2007 period and Sub-40 

option (ii), unrestricted between commercial reef fish permit 41 

holders.  All those in favor of the motion please signify by 42 

raising your hand; all opposed.  The motion fails. 43 

 44 

DR. CRABTREE:  I would like to make a motion to add a new 45 

alternative into the document to establish an endorsement with a 46 

45,000 pound qualifier and with the same letter b qualifying 47 

years and (ii) transfer provision and if I can get a second, 48 
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I’ll make some comments about how this affects Apalachicola and 1 

some of the concerns that folks raised. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second. 4 

 5 

DR. CRABTREE:  The numbers I’ve been given, we have four boats 6 

showing up in Apalachicola and none of them would qualify at 7 

50,000 and two would qualify with 40,000 and one will qualify at 8 

45,000.  This would allow one of the vessels to continue in 9 

Apalachicola. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion or questions? 12 

 13 

MR. FISCHER:  Roy, do you know what it does in Cortez? 14 

 15 

DR. CRABTREE:  Based on the numbers I’ve seen, one vessel that 16 

would have qualified at 40,000 would not qualify at 45,000.  I 17 

think you have five vessels and now it may be, as I believe Mr. 18 

Brooks said, one of those doesn’t actually sell in Cortez, but 19 

there are at least four vessels and potentially five that would 20 

qualify even at this number. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion? 23 

 24 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I would have to speak against the motion, because 25 

we have cut the vessels substantially and we are sitting here 26 

arguing over four or five vessels and I just cannot believe that 27 

four or five vessels is going to make that much difference in 28 

the effort that we are trying to reduce with the interaction of 29 

turtles. 30 

 31 

There are other ways to help accomplish these goals and I 32 

believe that through research, even after we finish this 33 

process, that we can accomplish even higher goals in the 34 

reduction, because we will be working on it.  We won’t be 35 

putting observers just to simply count turtles.  We will be 36 

doing something to prevent or help mitigate with the interaction 37 

of the turtles, hopefully. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Williams.  Are there other 40 

comments?  We have a motion on the floor.  The motion is in 41 

Action 3 to add a new Alternative 6 to establish a longline 42 

endorsement to the reef fish permit.  Minimum annual average 43 

reef fish landings using fish traps or longline gear of 45,000 44 

pounds gutted weight per permit will be required to qualify for 45 

a longline endorsement.  Annual average landings will be 46 

calculated based on logbook landings of Option b, during the 47 

1999 to 2007 period, and Sub-Option (ii), unrestricted between 48 
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commercial reef fish permit holders.  All those in favor please 1 

raise your hand; all opposed like sign.  The motion fails. 2 

 3 

DR. CRABTREE:  I would like to make a motion to reconsider the 4 

choice of preferred alternatives on the number of hooks that are 5 

allowed. 6 

 7 

MS. MORRIS:  Second. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second to 10 

reconsider the number of hooks in Action 4.  All those in favor 11 

of reconsidering the Action 4 item raise your hands; all opposed 12 

to reconsidering it.  The chair votes in favor of reconsidering 13 

and the motion passes.  We’re back to reconsidering Action 4. 14 

 15 

MR. ANSON:  I don’t know if this is appropriate, but it seems 16 

we’re slicing and dicing here and trying to shave a few 17 

percentages here and there and I guess it would make one wonder 18 

as to where we’re going with this and what ideally the number is 19 

that we need to shoot for. 20 

 21 

DR. CRABTREE:  Clearly what you’re seeing from me is I think you 22 

need to do more. 23 

 24 

MR. ANSON:  What’s the magic number then? 25 

 26 

DR. CRABTREE:  There is no magic number, but what I’m telling 27 

you is I think you need to do more.  This isn’t the way I wanted 28 

to do it, but this seems to be the only way to do it.  I think 29 

we need to get more reduction than where we currently stand. 30 

 31 

MS. MORRIS:  If we’re reconsidering Action 4, do we 32 

automatically go back to the substitute motions and the motions 33 

that we had or do we have to start all over again?  It’s a 34 

process question. 35 

 36 

DR. SHIPP:  We need to reconsider the motion that passed first.  37 

What we need to have up on the board is the motion that passed 38 

and we’ll reconsider that and it will go up or down and if it 39 

goes down, then we go to the previous motion. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Can we see that motion on Action 4?  We’ve 42 

passed the second substitute motion in Action 4, that the 43 

preferred alternative be Alternative 3, Option e.  That was to 44 

have 1,100 hooks onboard with no more than 900 hooks rigged for 45 

fishing.  Is there discussion? 46 

 47 

DR. SHIPP:  Again, I agree with Dr. Crabtree.  I get the sense 48 
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that we haven’t quite done enough and I suspect that the best we 1 

can do with this last issue that we have, which is the number of 2 

hooks, unless somebody brings another one up, is to go to the 3 

most conservative of the options.  This is in the middle of the 4 

options and so I would speak against this motion that carried. 5 

 6 

MR. GRIMES:  I would just reiterate something I said before, 7 

that regardless of what your target reduction is that you ought 8 

to be realistic about whether your measures are going to achieve 9 

that reduction.  Once again, the reduction that’s estimated from 10 

it is going to equate to an incidental take statement and that 11 

is going to govern this fishery and if it’s exceeded next year, 12 

we will, once again, be going through this same process.  I 13 

think everyone here has seen that it’s an arduous process and we 14 

don’t want to have to go through this again next year. 15 

 16 

MR. FISCHER:  I offered to withdraw the motion and the seconder 17 

said he would like to fight it out.  However, we’ve only got two 18 

options left to reduce effort and it’s either going to be hooks 19 

or months and if the industry does not want to reduce the amount 20 

of months -- We did have quite a bit of public testimony of 21 

people who were very successful with the 750 hook range and so 22 

that may just be the only option we have left. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think we can either vote this up or down 25 

or somebody could offer a substitute motion.   26 

 27 

MR. GRIMES:  I think there’s considerable confusion around the 28 

room and I think Dr. Shipp correctly stated things the first 29 

time.  We’re reconsidering the decision and that means you’re 30 

going to vote yes or no on this substitute motion.  If it fails, 31 

you go back to the previous substitute motion and make a 32 

decision on that and then back to the original if need be. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for that clarification. 35 

 36 

MR. PEARCE:  I want to just talk about what Shep said.  If I can 37 

save one fisherman today, I’ll come back and reconsider every 38 

time.  I’m not concerned about that.  I want to save as many of 39 

our fishermen -- We’re putting these guys out of business and 40 

I’m not going to sit here and not try to save as many as we can.  41 

I’ll come back and fight again if we have to, but let’s get 42 

through this and save as many as we can. 43 

 44 

DR. CRABTREE:  Harlon, if we end up with jeopardy or if we end 45 

up a year from now going over the ITS and going through this 46 

again, there are going to be more closures and you’re not going 47 

to save any fishermen and that’s the point.  Just bear that in 48 
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mind. 1 

 2 

MR. PEARCE:  To that point, we’ve got eight-to-eight votes here 3 

and we don’t know what we’re doing.  We’re considering lives 4 

again without any clue about what direction to go other than 5 

shut them down more and I can’t do it. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’re going to vote this second substitute 8 

motion up or down.  All those in favor of the second substitute 9 

motion please raise your hand; all opposed.  The motion failed.  10 

That brings us back to the first substitute motion. 11 

 12 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Were there fourteen votes on that and there’s 13 

seventeen -- There’s fourteen and who else is left? 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  There were fourteen people that voted.  16 

We’re to the substitute motion.  The substitute motion for 17 

Action 4 is that the preferred alternative be Alternative 3, 18 

Option d.  Alternative 3 is to limit the number of hooks per 19 

vessel and Option d is 1,200 hooks onboard, of which no more 20 

than 1,000 are rigged for or fished.  Discussion? 21 

 22 

DR. SHIPP:  Just to make sure we’re all clear on this, this is 23 

the least conservative of the three options and so everyone 24 

needs to make sure they realize that. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are we ready to vote?  All those in favor of 27 

the substitute motion please raise your hand; all opposed.  The 28 

motion failed.  That brings us back to the original motion. 29 

 30 

We’re back to the original motion on Action 4 and that was that 31 

the preferred alternative be Alternative 3, Option b.  32 

Alternative 3 is to limit the number of hooks per vessel and 33 

Option b is 1,000 hooks onboard, of which no more than 750 hooks 34 

are rigged for or fished.   35 

 36 

MR. SAPP:  Mr. Chairman, I’m confused.  What happens if we vote 37 

this down? 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We start all over again. 40 

 41 

MR. ANSON:  Is it the intention of NMFS to increase observer 42 

coverage next year? 43 

 44 

DR. CRABTREE:  Bonnie might be a better one, but if effort is 45 

down, even with constant budgets, the coverage would go up and 46 

the biological opinion is also going to have to address it, but 47 

I would defer to Bonnie about what they’re able to do. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion?  I think 2 

we’ve discussed this. 3 

 4 

MR. HENDRIX:  Can we hear from Dr. Ponwith on that answer? 5 

 6 

DR. PONWITH:  Yes, that is the case, that a reduction in vessels 7 

creates an automatic increase in coverage and our plan would 8 

certainly not be reducing any coverage proportional to the 9 

number of vessels that drop out.  We’re going to get an 10 

automatic increase.  This is a high priority for us in terms of 11 

partitioning the observer coverage we’re able to afford and 12 

we’re actively seeking the resources we need to increase the 13 

observer coverage. 14 

 15 

MR. SAPP:  While Bonnie has got the mic in front of her, at one 16 

of the prior council meetings you suggested to us that there was 17 

some level of observer coverage which would create enough data 18 

so that you could feel confident in your projections about how 19 

much turtle mortality was being observed and you were going to 20 

go back and get with some of your folks to establish what that 21 

amount of coverage would be.  Have you done that and are you 22 

comfortable that we’re going to be attaining that level of 23 

observer coverage? 24 

 25 

DR. PONWITH:  What we would like to see is a CV between 0.2 and 26 

0.3.  Our preference is to talk about CVs rather than 27 

percentages of coverage, which is always easier to understand, 28 

because percentage of coverage isn’t a statistical level of 29 

confidence.  It’s a flat rate. 30 

 31 

The things that come into play in achieving that CV is the 32 

number of vessels that are out there and the level of incidence 33 

of turtle takes.  Ironically, the fewer turtles you see, the 34 

more observers you have to have on those vessels to achieve that 35 

CV, but it’s a kind of problem that I like to have. 36 

 37 

MR. RIECHERS:  Getting back to Mr. Sapp’s question of you, Mr. 38 

Chairman, the reality of it is if we vote this down, we will be 39 

back at a 48 percent reduction, because we’re at June to August 40 

and a 40,000 qualifier at that point. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  For Action 4, we would go back to our 43 

previously preferred alternative, which was no action.   44 

 45 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I have a question for Bonnie.  If you go and you 46 

read the 2005 biological opinion, it doesn’t just say that we 47 

are going to put observers on the vessels.  It was my 48 
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understanding, in reading it, that it said that we were going to 1 

also come up with measures to help with the interaction, to 2 

reduce the bycatch of turtles. 3 

 4 

I am more concerned about having this necessary research done so 5 

that we can address the bycatch of the turtles as much as I am 6 

well let’s we’re going to put more observers on the vessels just 7 

so that we can count the bycatch. 8 

 9 

Do you have anything in the future planned in order to help 10 

address the problem as far as research with the bycatch of 11 

turtles in the bottom longline gear? 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are we ready to vote on this? 14 

 15 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I didn’t get an answer. 16 

 17 

DR. PONWITH:  The research to reduce bycatch using gear 18 

modifications is certainly a logical approach.  It suffers from 19 

the same thing that the observer issue does and that is the 20 

fewer turtles you’re seeing, the longer it takes to be able to 21 

conduct research that results in statistically valid and 22 

statistically significant differences. 23 

 24 

If we put a certain gear modification on half of the vessels 25 

that are fishing and use the other half as controls and then 26 

watch to see how different the incidence of turtle takes are 27 

between those two.  It will take an accumulation of a fair 28 

amount of data to be able to say with confidence that the 29 

control is different from the experiment. 30 

 31 

The answer to your question is yes, we absolutely can do that, 32 

but to design the study properly, we almost have to know what 33 

the outcome of your deliberations are going to be so we know how 34 

many vessels are going to be in and what the configuration of 35 

those vessels and the seasons to enable us to design a study. 36 

 37 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Bonnie, because actually, that tells 38 

me that when we send this document on to the Secretary and the 39 

biological opinion comes back and it finds no jeopardy then at 40 

least we will begin the research in order to help this industry 41 

so that they are not faced with this situation again.  Thank 42 

you. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Williams.  Are we ready to 45 

vote on the motion?   46 

 47 

MR. GRIMES:  Just to point out we’re talking about -- If this is 48 



122 

 

selected as a preferred alternative, the stuff in Action 4 is 1 

only going to apply to vessels that are required to have the 2 

endorsement and so it would be endorsed vessels in the eastern 3 

Gulf.  This would not place hook restrictions on the guys who 4 

fish off of Texas and who are fishing deepwater grouper beyond 5 

the fifty-fathom contour, correct? 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  That’s my understanding. 8 

 9 

MR. GRIMES:  Everyone is nodding in the affirmative. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are we ready to vote?  This is the motion on 12 

Action 4, that the preferred alternative be Alternative 3, 13 

Option b.  Alternative 3 is to limit the number of hooks per 14 

vessel and Option b is 1,000 hooks onboard, of which no more 15 

than 750 hooks are rigged for or fished.  All those in favor of 16 

the motion raise your hands; all opposed.  The motion carries.  17 

That brings us back to Action 3.  Would you all like to take a 18 

break for about five minutes?  I think it’s been a while.  Let’s 19 

take a five-minute break.  We’ll be back at four o’clock. 20 

 21 

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Let’s get everybody to take their seats, 24 

please.  Just for your information, we are looking at Action 25 

Items 1 through 4 and we just completed 4 and we’ve got 26 

preferred alternatives on 3, 2, and 1.  What’s the council’s 27 

pleasure?  Do I hear any motions? 28 

 29 

MS. MORRIS:  I would move that we submit Amendment 31 to the 30 

Secretary following final editing and whatever has to be done to 31 

clean the document up. 32 

 33 

MR. GILL:  Second. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and a second.  Is there 36 

discussion on the motion? 37 

 38 

MR. GRIMES:  I think we need to have some discussion about 39 

what’s going to happen now.  This is an EIS and there’s been no 40 

draft filed yet.  You’ve added or certainly changed and have 41 

some new alternatives and new analysis that’s going to need to 42 

be incorporated into the document. 43 

 44 

That’s going to be finalized and a draft environmental impact 45 

statement will be submitted to EPA and the notice will be filed 46 

and there will be the forty-five-day comment period on that and 47 

then we’ll have the final and you’ll also have everything that’s 48 
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associated with our normal rulemaking. 1 

 2 

Also, we have the regulations that the council deems necessary 3 

and appropriate to implement this and we don’t have in front of 4 

us today the regulation text for the alternative that we just 5 

created.  I don’t think that’s overly complicated, but I think 6 

the motion should include the regulations we deem necessary and 7 

appropriate to implement those. 8 

 9 

I guess I would also encourage the council to follow that up 10 

with direction to perhaps the chair of the council to review the 11 

final work product once we put the regulatory text together and 12 

one other suggestion I’m just going to throw out there is that 13 

given the timing that’s associated with this, the comment period 14 

on the DEIS and such, you are certainly going to have another 15 

meeting before any proposed rule gets published and so you might 16 

even be able to have it come back before the full council to 17 

look at the exact regulatory text if that’s what you would wish 18 

to do. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Grimes.  Is there other 21 

discussion or comment?  Do we need to amend the motion?  I 22 

thought Julie’s motion pretty much covered everything except the 23 

deeming and I think you’ve addressed that.  I think it will come 24 

back to the next council meeting and so we’ll have one other 25 

opportunity to look at that. 26 

 27 

MS. WILLIAMS:  It says to submit the amendment to the Secretary 28 

of Commerce. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’re talking about the rule. 31 

 32 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I thought Roy told us that he was going to see 33 

what he could do to expedite this.  I believe he probably has a 34 

letter signed by several senators from the State of Florida 35 

asking him to expedite this.  Whatever he can do to make that 36 

happen, I would request that he do that.  Roy, how long do you 37 

see this taking? 38 

 39 

DR. CRABTREE:  Typically an amendment from the council submits 40 

until a final rule is six months at minimum and so we’re August 41 

now and we could potentially have a final rule on this in March.  42 

Now, the council has already indicated your desire to reopen 43 

this fishery in some fashion as quickly as we can and you’re 44 

right that we do have some congressional letters on this. 45 

 46 

I think Shepherd is right that the proposed rule can come back 47 

before you in October and you can look at it there.  We’ll go 48 
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and finish this amendment up and expedite this as much as we 1 

can, but we can’t shorten the comment periods on these things, 2 

because they’re set in the statute.   3 

 4 

We’ll get that moving and we’ll also go back and complete our 5 

work on the biological opinion as quickly as we can and 6 

depending on the outcome of the biological opinion, we’ll then 7 

look at potential for reopening the fishery in some fashion 8 

before Amendment 31 goes in place.  That’s what you’ve asked us 9 

to look at and we will look at that and we’ll try to do all 10 

these things as quickly as we can. 11 

 12 

MR. PEARCE:  Roy, what does as quickly as you can mean?  Is that 13 

September 1 or October 1 or November 1 to open the fishery? 14 

 15 

DR. CRABTREE:  Harlon, I can’t even tell you if we will be able 16 

to open the fishery and I don’t know what the biological opinion 17 

will say and so I can’t really tell you a timeline.  It’s August 18 

the 13th now and so you’re talking about September 1 and that’s 19 

only a little more than two weeks from now.  I don’t think 20 

anything is going to happen between now and September 1, but 21 

we’ll complete the biological opinion as quickly as we can, but 22 

there are a lot of people involved in these things and it will 23 

have to be cleared by NOAA General Counsel and others. 24 

 25 

When the biological opinion is completed, there will have to be 26 

a withdrawal -- If the fishery is going to open, there would 27 

have to be a withdrawal of the rule and then if there are going 28 

to be conditions placed on the fishery reopening, there would 29 

have to be another rule put in place.  It’s complicated and I 30 

just can’t give you an exact timeline on it. 31 

 32 

MR. GRIMES:  I think since the statute requires that the council 33 

submit the proposed rules and the regulation together -- The 34 

language is there and so let’s at least add to this motion “to 35 

submit Amendment 31 to the Secretary of Commerce along with the 36 

accompanying regulations deemed necessary and appropriate to 37 

implement Amendment 31”. 38 

 39 

I would also note to everyone that Tab B, Number 5 in your 40 

briefing book contains all the regulatory text associated with 41 

your prior preferred alternatives in Amendment 31.  That 42 

includes everything but the hook limitations.  That’s the only 43 

thing we just changed and so that’s the only thing that will be 44 

additional to that, but I think those are straightforward.  It’s 45 

going to be the -- I believe it was 750 rigged and 1,000.  46 

Whatever the numbers were, that’s going to be put into 47 

regulatory text and that will be included along with the 48 
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language that’s already at Tab B-5. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Grimes.  We have a motion.  3 

That motion is implied that we include the additional analyses 4 

and wordsmithing that are necessary to bring it up to the 5 

changes that we’ve made into it today.  We do have the rules 6 

available, we understand, other than they’ll have to be altered 7 

to do that.  We need a roll call vote and so that’s up to you, 8 

Mr. Executive Director. 9 

 10 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  This is a random order.  Ms. 11 

Williams. 12 

 13 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 14 

 15 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Teehan. 16 

 17 

MR. TEEHAN:  Yes. 18 

 19 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Gill. 20 

 21 

MR. GILL:  Yes. 22 

 23 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Ray. 24 

 25 

MR. RAY:  Yes. 26 

 27 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Riechers. 28 

 29 

MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 30 

 31 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Crabtree. 32 

 33 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 34 

 35 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Sapp. 36 

 37 

MR. SAPP:  Yes. 38 

 39 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Anson. 40 

 41 

MR. ANSON:  Yes. 42 

 43 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Perret. 44 

 45 

MR. PERRET:  Yes. 46 

 47 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Hendrix. 48 
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 1 

MR. HENDRIX:  Yes. 2 

 3 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. McKnight. 4 

 5 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  Yes. 6 

 7 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Pearce. 8 

 9 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 10 

 11 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Ms. Morris. 12 

 13 

MS. MORRIS:  Yes. 14 

 15 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Shipp. 16 

 17 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 18 

 19 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Greene. 20 

 21 

MR. GREENE:  Yes. 22 

 23 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Fischer. 24 

 25 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 26 

 27 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. McIlwain. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Yes.  Let the record show that the motion to 30 

submit Amendment 31 to the Secretary passed unanimously.  Ms. 31 

Williams, that brings us back to your report, Preliminary 32 

Analysis of Gag Management Measures. 33 

 34 

MS. WILLIAMS:  In the sake of conserving time, I’m going to ask 35 

that staff include the rest of the Reef Fish Committee Report as 36 

part of the full council documentation, because we did have the 37 

Preliminary Analysis of the Gag Management Measures and Dr. 38 

Crabtree stated that NMFS had notified the council, based on the 39 

recent gag update assessment, that the gag stock is both 40 

overfished and undergoing overfishing. 41 

 42 

Also, Shepherd Grimes questioned whether actions to request an 43 

interim rule had been properly noticed, since it did not appear 44 

in the agenda.  There were several points made.  We had a 45 

presentation by Dr. Russell Nelson and Dr. Donald Leal and, Mr. 46 

Chairman, that concludes my report. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Without objection, we will do that.  That 1 

brings us to -- 2 

 3 

DR. SHIPP:  I don’t know whether this is appropriate now or 4 

under New Business, but since we are on reef fish, there’s been 5 

a lot of discussion both last night and previous meetings and 6 

the like about the possibility of changing the season, moving it 7 

to some different dates.  I guess I would like to ask Roy or 8 

Shep what the timing possibilities are if we wanted to implement 9 

that for the 2010 season.  What would we have to start now, 10 

asking the staff to start to develop options? 11 

 12 

DR. CRABTREE:  You can change the season through your framework, 13 

correct, Steve? 14 

 15 

MR. ATRAN:  I don’t believe the framework talks about changing 16 

the start of the fishing season. 17 

 18 

DR. CRABTREE:  Let’s let Shepherd look in the framework and see 19 

and we’ll let you know. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ll come back to this.  Ms. Williams, 22 

thank you for your report.  That moves us to Item B, AP 23 

Selection Committee.  Everybody should have a copy of that now. 24 

 25 

MS. MORRIS:  Before we move on from Reef Fish, could we just 26 

talk about gag for a minute? 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Go ahead. 29 

 30 

MS. MORRIS:  In the committee, we had the discussion about 31 

whether to do an interim rule or something like that regarding 32 

gag to implement something during 2010 and I just wanted to give 33 

some airtime during the full council discussion to talk about 34 

that again. 35 

 36 

It seems like anything we do is going to be controversial and 37 

take a long time and we should get started on it and we decided 38 

to get started on a scoping document and we gave Steve some 39 

ideas and so we may see a scoping document in October, but just, 40 

again, to raise the question of is there anything we should be 41 

doing for the 2010 fishing year regarding gag?  If nobody thinks 42 

we should, then let’s just move on, but let’s talk about it for 43 

a minute. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  The minutes of the committee said under MSA 46 

the council and NMFS has two years to prepare and implement a 47 

rebuilding plan.  Steve Atran noted that the council had 48 
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previously been told that if they wished to request an interim 1 

rule to address gag overfishing in 2010 that the August meeting 2 

was the latest at which they could make a request and have a 3 

possibility of being implemented in 2010.  What is the pleasure 4 

of the council? 5 

 6 

MR. ATRAN:  Just one thing I want to point out if you do want to 7 

consider this.  We already have on the books the entire months 8 

of February and March closed to recreational gag fishing and so 9 

even if there was a delay in getting an interim rule in place 10 

sometime later in the year, January is really the only month 11 

that would likely be unaffected. 12 

 13 

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s true on the recreational season.  The 14 

concern is more in terms of the timing of things.  If you want 15 

to do something on the commercial side, once the quota, assuming 16 

that the IFQ program is in place, that quota will be allocated 17 

to folks in December and then once it goes into their account, 18 

it’s not clear to me how we would go about then reducing the 19 

quota at that time.   20 

 21 

I’m not saying you couldn’t figure out some way to do it, but 22 

obviously if you release the quota to folks, some people -- If 23 

you come in in February or March and want to do something, some 24 

folks may have already fished up all of their quota. 25 

 26 

Clearly if they thought you were working on something to do 27 

something like that, there would be a pretty powerful incentive 28 

to use your quota and so that’s really the timing issue.  If you 29 

wanted to come in later next year and request an interim rule to 30 

do something like close the fishery down for some period of time 31 

or do things like that, you could certainly revisit that. 32 

 33 

Frankly, if your goal becomes to have something in place by 34 

January of 2011, that leaves us, I think, the October, January, 35 

March -- We would need to take action on that at the June 36 

meeting and that’s four council meetings to get that done and 37 

it’s quite likely you would need to ask for an interim rule at 38 

that point to put something in place. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for that information.  Does that 41 

address your -- Okay.  Anything else on Reef Fish right now? 42 

 43 

DR. CRABTREE:  To go back to Dr. Shipp’s question, you can 44 

change the closed season for recreational red snapper through a 45 

framework action and you could probably do a framework in a 46 

couple of meetings and then once it’s submitted to us, all we do 47 

then is publish a proposed rule with a comment period and then a 48 
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final rule. 1 

 2 

How long it would take really, I think, is a couple of things, 3 

Bob.  One, it’s how quickly you as a council could come to 4 

agreement on what you wanted to do and how many alternatives you 5 

wanted looked at and then remember the updated assessment starts 6 

in a couple of weeks and you’re supposed to get those assessment 7 

results in October and obviously depending on what comes out of 8 

that, that could have a lot of impact on what you want to do and 9 

that’s a complicating factor, but you could do it through a 10 

framework action. 11 

 12 

DR. SHIPP:  Wouldn’t it be appropriate then for a motion to be 13 

made to request that staff start to develop options for the 14 

October meeting? 15 

 16 

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s completely up to the council.  If you want 17 

them to do that, you certainly could. 18 

 19 

DR. SHIPP:  I would like to make that motion, that council staff 20 

start to develop alternative options for the red snapper 21 

recreational season that council can evaluate in October. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do we have a second? 24 

 25 

MR. SAPP:  Second. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second to have 28 

council staff start to develop alternative options for the red 29 

snapper recreational season that the council can evaluate at the 30 

October council meeting.  Is there additional discussion? 31 

 32 

MR. TEEHAN:  I guess I just have a concern about the timing of 33 

changing the beginning of the season.  If the council starts 34 

working on it in October and finishes something in February, 35 

isn’t that going to throw the charter industry into a little bit 36 

of turmoil as far as bookings?  Mr. Zales is shaking his head 37 

no.  That’s just a concern and I throw that out on the table. 38 

 39 

MR. RIECHERS:  Dr. Shipp, I certainly will support the notion of 40 

taking a look at this and getting some feedback on this.  I 41 

certainly -- Just because we’ve heard it here in one location, I 42 

don’t know what it’s going to look like as we talk about this 43 

across the Gulf.  I support the motion in that context. 44 

 45 

MR. GILL:  Bob, I support the concept.  I’m troubled with the 46 

“can evaluate” portion.  We do have the update assessment coming 47 

in October and you recollect when we did 27/14 that we talked 48 
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about splitting up the Gulf in some portion or at least looking 1 

at it to see if it made any sense. 2 

 3 

One of the problems with the start of the season is it depends 4 

where you are in the Gulf as to what you like and it’s always 5 

been a trial to try and figure out what’s least harmful and 6 

obviously a number get skewered regardless of what we do and 7 

maybe that will get resolved some if we go to dividing the Gulf 8 

up in some fashion.  I don’t know that, but if -- I have no 9 

problem with the first part, but I can’t support it based on 10 

“can evaluate”.   11 

 12 

I think it needs to wait until we get the assessment and decide 13 

how we’re going to handle the reaction from that and whether or 14 

not we want to go into an area consideration or not and then 15 

that can be addressed. 16 

 17 

DR. SHIPP:  Bob, a couple of things.  We will have the 18 

assessment by October and we don’t need to change anything in 19 

October if conditions are such, but if we do something in 20 

October, we would then have an opportunity to perhaps get some 21 

public input on this. 22 

 23 

The majority of the charter people that we’ve talked to -- 24 

Admittedly, that’s the ones that are here, but so many of them 25 

have this idea that if we move the season up the serious 26 

fishermen would come in March or April or May and from June on, 27 

when the season is now open, they would have business anyway, 28 

because there are so many tourists here.  I think I would just 29 

like the option to start and if we don’t start now, we won’t 30 

have time to do it for the 2010 season. 31 

 32 

MR. GILL:  To that point, Bob, I would be prepared to support 33 

this motion if you deleted everything after “season”.  I think 34 

that captures the intent of what you’re talking about.  I’m just 35 

uncomfortable that we may be trying to rush to an answer in 36 

advance of the other considerations and I have no problem with 37 

starting the process.  I think that’s fine, but I do have a 38 

problem that we’re going to be putting the cart before the horse 39 

given the update assessment. 40 

 41 

DR. SHIPP:  Okay, but I would still like to leave the October 42 

council meeting in there and so “the recreational season for the 43 

October council meeting” and would that satisfy you?  If my 44 

seconder agrees on that -- 45 

 46 

MR. GILL:  “For discussion” or something and that would be fine. 47 

 48 
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DR. SHIPP:  As part of that, as part of the seasonal option, 1 

would be the discussion of perhaps changing bag limits.  I think 2 

that would be implicit in this, because one of the seasonal 3 

options is extending the season by reducing the bag limit to 4 

one.  My motion implies that that part of it also be part of the 5 

staff options. 6 

 7 

MR. PERRET:  Mr. Gill and Mr. Teehan are worried for nothing.  8 

It doesn’t say what year for the October meeting and so I 9 

suggest to Dr. Shipp that he puts “2009” behind “October” and 10 

now you’ve got a legitimate concern. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do you all accept the editorial change? 13 

 14 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 15 

 16 

MR. TEEHAN:  Thank you, Mr. Perret, for that clarification.  17 

Once again, it’s just a -- I’m not opposed to the concept.  18 

We’ve certainly heard this over and over again, but I can tell 19 

you for one thing my commission is probably not going to be real 20 

happy coming back after all the turmoil we’ve had with red 21 

snapper with a season change and a bag limit change in such a 22 

rapid fashion.  Obviously something like that wouldn’t go into 23 

effect until around April, probably.  I just see some confusion 24 

there, but, once again, I’m not necessarily opposed to looking 25 

at it. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Is there additional discussion? 28 

 29 

MR. ATRAN:  Right now, I’m not sure when we’re going to have a 30 

final result from the red snapper update assessment.  Some folks 31 

are already concerned that we’ve got a very short period of time 32 

between the assessment and the October meeting to finish the 33 

reports.  If we do this, it could very well end up being based 34 

upon our current red snapper TAC and not the one that we expect 35 

to adopt as a result of the assessment. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion? 38 

 39 

DR. CRABTREE:  This is a little bit to Bill’s point.  The only 40 

thing I think we need to be careful of is that we don’t move 41 

this thing around and then have to move it back to something 42 

else because of the assessment results and all.  We need to make 43 

as few -- I know the closed dates, it’s hard to know what’s 44 

going to happen with that, but we just need to be careful that 45 

we don’t make too many changes, because we’ve gone through so 46 

much trying to get the states onboard with us.  We just need to 47 

be cognizant of that as we go forward. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion on the 2 

motion?  Are we ready to vote?  The motion is the council staff 3 

start to develop alternative options for the red snapper 4 

recreational season for the October 2009 council meeting.  All 5 

those in favor say aye; opposed.  The motion carries.  Anything 6 

else under Reef Fish? 7 

 8 

DR. CRABTREE:  I would like to request, Mr. Chairman, that we 9 

add an item to the agenda at our next council meeting to review 10 

some corrections and adjustments that need to be made assuming 11 

that the Amendment 29 final rule is published by then. 12 

 13 

There are two things that we need to look at.  One is you recall 14 

there was a trip limit provision that we put in place in 15 

Amendment 30B that if 80 percent of the gag quota is caught then 16 

a trip limit kicks in.  That provision was not removed by the 17 

proposed rule and it won’t be removed by the final rule for 18 

Amendment 29.  I think our intent was to take that out, but in 19 

the crossing of 30B and 29, it wasn’t removed from the rule.  We 20 

need to come in with some regulatory text to accomplish that and 21 

get you to approve it and deem it and then we can do that. 22 

 23 

The other issue is the accountability mechanism is still on the 24 

books for the commercial fishery that specifies things that if 25 

the quota is exceeded then the season is shortened by the 26 

appropriate amount the next year, but really, IFQs in and of 27 

themselves are accountability mechanisms and it may be that we 28 

ought to take that language out of the regulations.  I would ask 29 

that you put that on the agenda and notice it, that we’re going 30 

to take final action on that at the next meeting, or consider 31 

it, and we’ll bring in the regulatory text and provide some 32 

context and background for you to review at that time. 33 

 34 

I think we would still have time, procedurally, to do a proposed 35 

rule and a final rule and get all of those things squared away 36 

before they would have any impact on the fishery. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are there any objections to placing these 39 

items on the agenda for the next meeting?  That will be done.  40 

Has staff got notes of that? 41 

 42 

MR. PHIL STEELE:  Tom, we’ll provide your staff with the 43 

language that they need to put on the agenda. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you very much.  That brings us to the 46 

second committee report, AP Selection Committee, and Mr. Perret. 47 

 48 
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AP SELECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 1 

 2 

MR. PERRET:  The AP Selection Committee met as a council of the 3 

whole.  We’ve already approved this, but this was done in closed 4 

session and so I’ll publicly announce who the council selected 5 

for the Ad Hoc LAPP AP and the members the council selected are 6 

as follows: Mr. Bill Bird, Florida, recreational fisherman; Ms. 7 

Elizabeth Fetherston, Florida, from the environmental community; 8 

Mr. Martin Fisher, Florida, commercial; Mr. Troy Frady, Alabama, 9 

charterboat representative; Chris Harbuck, Louisiana, 10 

recreational;  Gary Jarvis, Florida, charterboat/commercial; 11 

David Krebs, Florida, commercial; Edwin Lamberth, Alabama, 12 

recreational; Donald Leal, Montana, environmental; Dave 13 

McKinney, Texas, environmental; Mike Nugent, Texas, charterboat; 14 

Hal Osburn, Florida, commercial/other; T.J. Tate, Florida, 15 

commercial/other; Bill Tucker, Florida, commercial; Richard 16 

Wallace, Alabama, other; and Troy Williamson, Texas, 17 

recreational.  There are sixteen members. 18 

 19 

The other motion the council passed was that we request staff to 20 

advertise for applicants for the replacement of Mr. Damon 21 

McKnight, who is now a council member, who previously served on 22 

the Mackerel Advisory Panel and the Reef Fish Advisory Panel.  23 

Those were the two motions we passed.   24 

 25 

With that, Mr. Chairman, the chair of the AP may have made an 26 

error and I’m looking for guidance.  We did not recommend a 27 

chair or vice chair for the LAPP AP and do we want to do that 28 

now or let the members select their chair and vice chair? 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  What is the wishes of the council?  One 31 

other issue, Mr. Chairman.  The guy from Montana doesn’t want to 32 

be a voting member. 33 

 34 

MR. PERRET:  That was his request, but we -- The comment was 35 

made in discussion, but I think the response was he can abstain 36 

on every vote he wants if he doesn’t want to vote. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think you’re right.  What’s the wishes of 39 

the council? 40 

 41 

MS. MORRIS:  I think maybe we should talk about answering that 42 

question at the October meeting.  I don’t think the LAPP -- Is 43 

the LAPP Committee planning to meet between now and then?  If 44 

not, we could decide about whether to have them elect or whether 45 

we would like to appoint at the October meeting. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Morris.  Ms. Williams, you 48 
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had a comment? 1 

 2 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I was just going to comment let them choose their 3 

own chair. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Do we have consensus that we’ll 6 

wait until the October meeting?  We will do that at the October 7 

meeting, Mr. Chairman.  Thank you for that report.  We move now 8 

to Mr. Simpson with the SSC Selection Committee Report. 9 

 10 

SSC SELECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 11 

 12 

MR. SIMPSON:  Also in closed session the following two people 13 

were appointed to our Socioeconomic Panel and I’m making this 14 

announcement now: Alexander Miller of Mississippi and Kurt 15 

Schnier of Georgia.  That completes my report. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  We move now to 18 

Budget/Personnel and Dr. Shipp. 19 

 20 

BUDGET/PERSONNEL COMMITTEE REPORT 21 

 22 

DR. SHIPP:  All members were present.  The agenda was adopted and 23 

the minutes of the meeting held in Tampa, Florida on June 15, 24 

2009 were approved.  Ms. Readinger advised the committee that a 25 

revision to Tab E, Number 3 was emailed and a printed copy was 26 

distributed to members.  Pages 2 and 3 of the budget detail 27 

reflect the inclusion of a court reporter that was omitted under 28 

contractual services.  All remaining portions of the budget 29 

remained unchanged. 30 

 31 

Dr. Leard reviewed the proposed activities for years 2010 and 32 

2014 as indicated in Tab E, Number 3.  I questioned whether 33 

yellowtail snapper would be a joint plan with the South Atlantic 34 

Council.  Dr. Crabtree responded that it would not be a joint 35 

plan.  It would be a single assessment. 36 

 37 

Mr. Teehan asked if the goliath grouper assessment would occur 38 

in 2013 or 2014.  Dr. Bortone replied the recent stock 39 

assessment schedule indicated it was scheduled to occur in 2014.  40 

However, we hope to have it conducted in 2013. 41 

 42 

Mr. Perret pointed out that the budget did not include an 43 

increase in state liaison funding and noted that an increase 44 

probably would be requested in the future.  Ms. Williams asked 45 

if the increase in SSC stipend pay represented a cost-of-living 46 

increase and Dr. Bortone responded that it did. 47 

 48 
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Ms. Readinger noted that staff developed the multi-year budget 1 

based on the President’s request.  If approved, the Gulf Council 2 

would receive a total of $3.57 million.  This includes base 3 

funding in the amount of $2.39 million; $130,500 for LAPP 4 

funding; $725,900 for ACL implementation; $103,300 for 5 

regulatory streamlining; $65,700 for SSC stipend pay; $30,000 6 

for SEDAR support funding; and $128,900 for NEPA activities. 7 

 8 

She pointed out that staff attempted to include all possible 9 

activities and administrative items in the proposed budget for 10 

2010 through 2014.  The budget will be submitted to NOAA for 11 

their review and approval.  However, once the annual 12 

appropriation is made by Congress, the council will continue to 13 

review and revise the budget yearly and make changes as 14 

necessary. 15 

 16 

Ms. Readinger reviewed the administrative portion of the budget 17 

and advised the committee that the total budget for Fiscal Year 18 

2010 is $3.74 million.  Staff included a social science position 19 

in 2010, a fisheries outreach specialist in 2011, and a NEPA 20 

specialist in 2012.  The budget also includes an increase in 21 

staff retirement, contracts for an ecosystem modeler, and a 22 

contractor to assist staff in the essential fish habitat update.  23 

The annual increase over each prior year averages 7.6 percent in 24 

total. 25 

 26 

Mr. Perret pointed out that the budget did not include an 27 

increase in state liaison funding.  That’s the second time that 28 

came up.  Ms. Williams asked if the increase in SSC stipend -- 29 

That was a redundant paragraph.  On behalf of the committee, I 30 

so move to approve the five-year budget, as revised, as 31 

indicated in Tab E, Number 3. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 34 

discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the committee 35 

motion say aye; opposed like sign.  Hearing no opposition, the 36 

motion carries. 37 

 38 

DR. SHIPP:  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Dr. Shipp.  We’ll move down to 41 

Mr. Teehan and Spiny Lobster Management. 42 

 43 

SPINY LOBSTER MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 44 

 45 

MR. TEEHAN:  The Spiny Lobster/Stone Crab Management Committee 46 

met on Wednesday, August 12 at 11:30 in the morning.  Members 47 

present were myself as chair; Bob Gill, vice chair; Ed Sapp; Mr. 48 
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Simpson; and Mr. Perret.  The agenda was adopted as written.  1 

Minutes of the June 17, 2009 meeting were approved with no 2 

modifications.   3 

 4 

Carrie Simmons reviewed the updated Joint Draft Scoping Document 5 

Amendment 9, now 10, renumbered to 10, to the Spiny Lobster 6 

Fishery Management Plan, located at Tab H, Number 3.  Some of 7 

the modifications made to the scoping document included landings 8 

information, native range, purpose and need, and the language to 9 

meet the National Standard 1 Guidelines.  The common and 10 

scientific names were also updated using various references from 11 

the invertebrate literature.     12 

 13 

The chair asked that some legal questions regarding the process 14 

of repealing the Joint Spiny Lobster FMP with the South Atlantic 15 

Council and the Gulf Council be addressed if possible.  Shepherd 16 

Grimes stated that repealing the joint FMP was not really an 17 

option in order to keep the Amendment 8, which addresses 18 

undersized imports in effect.   19 

 20 

South Atlantic Council Chair Duane Harris indicated that the 21 

South Atlantic Council would like to repeal the FMP to allow 22 

Florida FWC, Georgia, South Carolina, and North Carolina to 23 

regulate their own fisheries.   24 

 25 

Further discussion focused around the scoping document and 26 

modifying any questions in the scoping document before the 27 

public meeting process in September.  After discussion, the 28 

following motion was made, to recommend to the council that 29 

staff set up a Joint Stone Crab/Spiny Lobster Management 30 

Committee of both the Gulf Council and the South Atlantic 31 

Council as soon as appropriate to provide recommendations to the 32 

Council for resolution of the spiny lobster conflict.  The 33 

motion was later withdrawn. 34 

 35 

After further discussion, the committee recommends, and I so 36 

move, to approve the Spiny Lobster Draft Scoping Document for 37 

Amendment 10 to go to the council. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion to approve the 40 

Spiny Lobster Draft Scoping Document for Amendment 10 to go to 41 

scoping hearings.  Is there any discussion on the motion?  42 

Hearing none, all those in favor say aye; opposed like sign.  43 

Hearing no opposition, the motion is carried. 44 

 45 

MR. TEEHAN:  The committee also indicated that the full council 46 

should address whether to delete from the scoping document the 47 

option for repealing the Joint Spiny Lobster FMP and this refers 48 
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back to what I mentioned that Mr. Grimes had advised us of.   1 

 2 

I have since talked to -- This isn’t in the report, but I have 3 

since talked to council staff about removing that from the 4 

document and it’s their advice to just go ahead and leave it in 5 

for public scoping.  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report.  6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  That moves us to 8 

Mr. Gill and Sustainable Fisheries. 9 

 10 

SUSTAINABLE FISHERIES/ECOSYSTEM COMMITTEE REPORT 11 

 12 

MR. GILL:  Sustainable Fisheries/Ecosystem Committee met on 13 

August 12.  Present were Bob Gill, Julie Morris, Roy Crabtree, 14 

Brian Sullivan, Mike Ray, and Bob Shipp.  The agenda and minutes 15 

were adopted as written.   16 

 17 

Steven Atran presented a summary of the Draft Generic ACL 18 

Scoping document.  Several suggested changes for emendation, 19 

elaboration, and correction were suggested by Ms. Morris and Mr. 20 

Gill.  Most had to do with clarification of terms, elaboration 21 

of acronyms, and explanations of terms.  These suggested changes 22 

were noted by Mr. Atran.  A motion was unanimously approved and 23 

on behalf of the committee, I so move to send the Generic ACL/AM 24 

Amendment out for scoping after committee requested changes are 25 

made. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  You have a committee motion to send the 28 

Generic ACL/AM Amendment out for scoping after committee 29 

requested changes are made.  Is there discussion?  Hearing no 30 

discussion, all those in favor of the committee motion say aye; 31 

those opposed same sign.  Hearing no objection, the motion 32 

carries. 33 

 34 

MR. GILL:  Next, the committee addressed the issue of the South 35 

Atlantic Fishery Management Council’s Comprehensive Ecosystem-36 

Based Amendment 1 For the South Atlantic Region as it pertains 37 

to joint FMPs for Spiny Lobster and Coastal Pelagics Amendments 38 

9 and 19. 39 

 40 

A motion was offered by Ms. Morris and seconded by Dr. Shipp 41 

which carried with no objection and on behalf of the committee, 42 

I so move to recommend approval of the South Atlantic Council’s 43 

Comprehensive Ecosystem-Based Amendment 1. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  You have another committee motion to 46 

recommend approval of the South Atlantic Council’s Comprehensive 47 

Ecosystem-Based Amendment 1.  Is there discussion?  Hearing no 48 
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discussion, all those in favor of the committee motion say aye; 1 

all opposed like sign.  The motion carries.  2 

 3 

MR. GILL:  Next, Mr. Gill summarized the Catch Shares Task Force 4 

meetings in which he participated.  Two conference calls have 5 

been held to date, with a third planned for August 21st.  At 6 

this and perhaps final conference call, it is expected that the 7 

Task Force will review and comment on a proposed catch shares 8 

policy that will be sent out for public comment. 9 

 10 

Dr. Leard then indicated that the GMFMC would need to renumber 11 

its Spiny Lobster Amendment 9 to be 10 and its Coastal Migratory 12 

Pelagics Amendment 18/19 to be 18/20, in order to align with the 13 

South Atlantic Fishery Management Council’s numbering system.  14 

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Gill.  That moves us to the 17 

Highly Migratory Species and Mr. Sapp. 18 

 19 

HIGHLY MIGRATORY SPECIES COMMITTEE REPORT 20 

 21 

MR. SAPP:  The Migratory Species Management Committee met on 22 

August 12.  Present were myself, Larry Simpson, and Kay 23 

Williams.  The agenda was adopted as written and the minutes of 24 

the October 29, 2008, meeting in Mobile, Alabama, were approved 25 

as written. 26 

 27 

We received a presentation of Draft Amendment 3 to the 2006 28 

Consolidated Highly Migratory Species Fishery Management Plan by 29 

LeAnn Southward-Hogan.  Ms. Southward-Hogan reviewed the draft 30 

amendment.  She presented the need for the amendment, 31 

particularly with regard to blacknose sharks, shortfin mako 32 

sharks, and smooth dogfish.   33 

 34 

She then reviewed the management objectives, the timeframe for 35 

action, and the background for the amendment.  She then 36 

summarized the alternatives, including the proposed alternatives 37 

for each group, blacknose sharks, shortfin mako sharks, and 38 

smooth dogfish, as well as other species in some cases.  She 39 

stated that the comment period on the draft amendment closes on 40 

September 25, 2009. 41 

 42 

The committee discussed the mortality of blacknose sharks from 43 

shrimp trawls and noted that the document might not reflect the 44 

current situation, due to the large reduction in effort that has 45 

occurred in the shrimp fishery in recent years.   46 

 47 

The committee noted that this possible discrepancy had been 48 
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discussed previously when the scoping document had been 1 

presented to the council.  The committee discussed when and what 2 

actions the council would need to take, given the large 3 

reduction in effort in the shrimp trawl fishery, to reduce 4 

bycatch of blacknose sharks in the Gulf. 5 

 6 

The committee also discussed the options for recreational 7 

harvest within the blacknose shark fishery.  The current 8 

preferred option would completely eliminate the recreational 9 

harvest even though they have historically harvested 12 percent 10 

of the blacknose sharks.  Suggestions were made that would allow 11 

a continuation of the historical recreational harvest.  Ms. 12 

Southward-Hogan indicated that they will review their 13 

recreational options.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 16 

 17 

MR. GILL:  We did have some discussion in that committee about 18 

the preferred option relative to the recreational harvest and I 19 

guess I would ask the chairman of that committee as to whether 20 

he would desire the council to comment on Draft Amendment 3 to 21 

that effect and perhaps any others. 22 

 23 

MR. SAPP:  Thank you, Bob.  Actually, in my conversations with 24 

LeAnn and with the other HMS person here, I feel fairly 25 

comfortable that they are going to take a serious look at the 26 

options and reconsider their preferred. 27 

 28 

I will be representing the council at the HMS Advisory Panel in 29 

Silver Spring next month and if I feel at that point that they 30 

haven’t given serious consideration to the topic we discussed, I 31 

will make an issue of it at that meeting. 32 

 33 

MR. GILL:  My only point in that comment, Ed, was that if I 34 

remember correctly, the public comment period ends sometime in 35 

September and so council weigh-in would have to come out of this 36 

meeting as to any other.  If you’re looking for any council 37 

input, it seems to me we have to do it now.  If not -- I have no 38 

problem either way. 39 

 40 

MR. SAPP:  With that in mind, I would welcome a motion that we 41 

have a recommendation from the council. 42 

 43 

MR. PERRET:  Roy and Bonnie, if my motion passes, I want to make 44 

sure our letter goes to the right people.  Who should a letter 45 

go to relative to questioning data or asking for clarity of data 46 

and some shrimp issues relative to changes in effort over the 47 

years from when this thing was drafted as well as Steve Atran 48 
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did an excellent job, I think, in Tab F-3(a) pointing out some 1 

of the changes that have taken place in the Gulf shrimp fishery 2 

as well as some of the changes relative to the recreational 3 

shark fishery and catch.  I’m going to include that in my 4 

motion, but I want to know who it needs to go to. 5 

 6 

DR. CRABTREE:  I’m going to suggest that you write a letter 7 

jointly to Bonnie and Alan Risenhoover and let them figure out 8 

how best to respond. 9 

 10 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you.  With that, I would so move that the 11 

council direct staff to write a letter to Bonnie as head of the 12 

Science Center in Miami and copy Alan Risenhoover and ask for 13 

clarification of the data used in the HMS shrimp blacknose take 14 

in the Gulf and the SEAMAP data, which we were told by the HMS 15 

representative earlier that it was accurate data, as well as the 16 

information relative to changes in the shrimp fishery and the 17 

recreational fishery for sharks and the information in Mr. 18 

Atran’s memo of August 28, 2008.  I think that’s my motion. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do I have a second? 21 

 22 

MR. TEEHAN:  I’ll second that, because that’s the longest motion 23 

I’ve ever seen. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second. 26 

 27 

MR. HENDRIX:  A suggestion, Corky.  It might be good to include 28 

a copy of Steve’s original letter to them, because it was last 29 

year and it seems to be, in some form or fashion, ignored. 30 

 31 

MR. PERRET:  Yes. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion.  The motion is to write 34 

a letter to Bonnie Ponwith and Alan Risenhoover and ask for 35 

clarification of the data used in the HMS blacknose take in the 36 

shrimp fishery in the Gulf and the SEAMAP data as well as the 37 

information relative to changes in the shrimp fishery and the 38 

recreational fishery for sharks and include Atran’s memo of 39 

August 28, 2008.  Is there additional discussion on the motion?  40 

Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion say aye; opposed.  41 

The motion carries.  Thank you, Mr. Sapp. 42 

 43 

MR. SAPP:  Mr. Chairman, let me take a stab at a motion here, 44 

please.  I make a motion that the council recommend to HMS that 45 

they consider changing their preferred option in HMS Amendment 3 46 

with respect to recreational harvest of blacknose sharks.  The 47 

council would recommend that they change the preferred option to 48 
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one that will allow the continuation of historical harvest of 1 

blacknose sharks. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do I have a second?  I’ve got a motion and a 4 

second on the floor.  Is there discussion? 5 

 6 

MR. RIECHERS:  I’m a little confused, Mr. Sapp.  When you say 7 

historical harvest, are you saying that you’re preferring a 8 

status quo option here? 9 

 10 

MR. SAPP:  Mr. Riechers, historically, the recreational 11 

fishermen have participated in 12 percent of the harvest and I 12 

would -- The intent of the motion is that they be allowed to 13 

maintain that 12 percent and so if there’s some way to word it 14 

better, I would certainly be open to suggestions. 15 

 16 

MR. GILL:  I would offer a friendly, Ed, to change that to 17 

“historical recreational harvest”. 18 

 19 

MR. RIECHERS:  We’re getting closer, because now you basically 20 

have it limited to your recreational harvest, which is 12 21 

percent, and I’m assuming what you’re really wanting there, Mr. 22 

Sapp, is that it’s only the percentage -- To maintain a 12 23 

percent harvest of whatever the new harvest level is reduced to? 24 

 25 

MR. SAPP:  If I can, the next to the last line, where it says 26 

“historical”, if you will add “of 12 percent”. 27 

 28 

MR. RIECHERS:  That just clarifies it enough, I think, so that 29 

we know what we’re asking them to maintain. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are the maker of the motion and the seconder 32 

comfortable with the wordsmithing? 33 

 34 

MR. SAPP:  Yes. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Is there additional discussion?  37 

 38 

DR. RICHARD LEARD:  Just a question.  Would you want these to go 39 

in the same letter or two separate letters? 40 

 41 

MR. SAPP:  I would think that the same letter would be fine. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I didn’t hear your answer to Rick’s 44 

question. 45 

 46 

MR. SAPP:  Yes, the same letter would be fine. 47 

 48 
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MR. HENDRIX:  I would ask the maker of the motion if you wanted 1 

to include the discussion about the size limit also, which was 2 

brought up in the presentation. 3 

 4 

MR. RIECHERS:  It seems to me that one is a comment letter on an 5 

amendment being proffered by HMS and the other is a data 6 

question and though it is certainly germane to the assessment, 7 

it really is going to not HMS group, but it’s going to the 8 

science folks.  I would think we need to split those up so that 9 

this comment doesn’t get buried in the other comment. 10 

 11 

MR. SAPP:  I’ll defer to Robin’s expertise and agree that we 12 

should split it into two separate letters. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think that’s a better option. 15 

 16 

MR. FISCHER:  I also think this should incorporate something 17 

relating to the fifty-four-inch size limit, because recreational 18 

harvest will never attain 12 percent with that size limit.  The 19 

fish that were sampled had to have been undersized and for 20 

Teehan, who hadn’t experienced Mau’s amendments and motions, he 21 

would have had both longer ones and had the verbiage right the 22 

first time. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are there additional words that we need to 25 

smith in this thing?  Any other discussion?  We have a motion on 26 

the floor and the motion is the council recommend for HMS 27 

Amendment 3 that they change the preferred option to one that 28 

will allow the historical recreational harvest of 12 percent of 29 

the blacknose sharks and that’s to be sent in a separate letter 30 

to HMS.  All those in favor of the motion please say aye; 31 

opposed like sign.  Hearing no objection, the motion carries.  32 

Thank you, Mr. Sapp, for your report.  That brings us to Mr. 33 

Riechers and Data Collection. 34 

 35 

DATA COLLECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 36 

 37 

MR. RIECHERS:  The Data Collection Committee was held August 12, 38 

2009.  The committee members present were Riechers, Simpson, 39 

Crabtree, Pearce, Ray, Sapp, and Williams.  The agenda was 40 

adopted as written.  Minutes of the June 15, 2009 meeting were 41 

approved as written. 42 

 43 

Joey Shepard of the Louisiana Department of Wildlife and 44 

Fisheries gave a presentation on the Louisiana For-Hire Logbook 45 

Program currently in development.  Mr. Shepard emphasized that 46 

in designing the program, input from for-hire operators is 47 

essential.  He also indicated that the program and software must 48 
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meet the department’s data needs and benefit charter operators.  1 

 2 

Claude Petersen of Bluefin Data, the software developer, offered 3 

a demonstration of the Louisiana For-Hire software.  Mr. 4 

Petersen indicated that several fields, such as a trip 5 

scheduler, were added at the request of charterboat captains.   6 

 7 

Mr. Petersen also indicated that the software included tutorial 8 

videos.  Mr. Petersen demonstrated the data entry process and 9 

explained that the software allowed to collect a wide variety of 10 

information, including depth fished, launch point, method of 11 

fishing, species targeted and catch, and disposition of the fish 12 

caught.  Subsequent committee discussions restated the 13 

importance of improved data collection.  The committee made and 14 

passed without objection the following motions. 15 

 16 

The committee recommends, and I so move, for the Gulf of Mexico 17 

Fishery Management Council to establish mandatory electronic 18 

reporting systems criteria for all managed Gulf fisheries by 19 

February 2010. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 22 

discussion?  Hearing no discussion, the committee motion is for 23 

the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council to establish 24 

mandatory electronic reporting systems criteria for all managed 25 

Gulf fisheries by February of 2010. 26 

 27 

MR. RIECHERS:  I’m going to make the same comment I made in 28 

committee and certainly we understand that Harlon’s motion, in 29 

spirit, is to hurry things along and to use these systems and I 30 

think we even clarified it in committee to use these systems 31 

where they are appropriate, because there could be some aspects 32 

or some fisheries where this may not work as well, but we’re 33 

going to establish kind of an overarching criteria and part of 34 

that criteria will probably be trying to determine what makes an 35 

electronic system work in some fisheries as maybe opposed to 36 

ones where they may not work. 37 

 38 

MR. PEARCE:  I agree with that and we’ve got a meeting next week 39 

that’s going to help clarify some of those criteria for us, to 40 

let us know what we need to make this work.  That’s what it’s 41 

all about. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other discussion on the motion?  Hearing 44 

no other discussion, all those in favor of the motion say aye; 45 

opposed like sign.  Hearing no objection, the motion carries. 46 

 47 

MR. RIECHERS:  The committee recommends, and I so move, that the 48 
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Data Collection Committee pursue general criteria for mandatory 1 

electronic record keeping and reporting requirements for all 2 

sectors and all fisheries within six months. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 5 

discussion?  Are you ready to vote?  The committee motion is to 6 

request that the Data Collection Committee pursue general 7 

criteria for mandatory electronic record keeping and reporting 8 

requirements for all sectors and all fisheries within six 9 

months.  All those in favor of the motion please say aye; 10 

opposed like sign.  Hearing no objection, the motion carries. 11 

 12 

MR. RIECHERS:  The last motion, Mr. Chairman, is the committee 13 

recommends, and I so move, to establish an Ad Hoc Data 14 

Collection Panel to define sector specific electronic data 15 

reporting systems requirements.  Target completion date is the 16 

June 2010 council meeting and it goes on to say that panel will 17 

be comprised of knowledgeable sector representatives, including 18 

participants in the MRIP development program to ensure 19 

compatibility with that program. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 22 

discussion on the committee motion?  Hearing no discussion, the 23 

motion is to establish an Ad Hoc Data Collection Panel to define 24 

sector specific electronic data reporting systems requirements.  25 

Target completion date is the June 2010 council meeting.  This 26 

panel will be comprised of knowledgeable sector representatives, 27 

including participants in the MRIP development to ensure 28 

compatibility.  All those in favor say aye; opposed.  Hearing no 29 

objection, the motion carries. 30 

 31 

MR. RIECHERS:  That concludes my report, Mr. Chairman. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you to all the committee chairmen for 34 

their reports.  That brings us to Other Business and the only 35 

thing on the Other Business agenda was the 2005 Biological 36 

Opinion and that’s Ms. Williams. 37 

 38 

OTHER BUSINESS 39 

 40 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I’m going to actually 41 

make this real short, because I have already stated a lot of my 42 

concerns with the 2005 Biological Opinion and the things that 43 

needs to be done, in my personal opinion, when we are requiring 44 

certain things in our biological opinion are things that the 45 

Science Center needs to do in order to further our protection in 46 

any possible way that we can to minimize the incidental take of 47 

sea turtles and Bonnie has already said that as soon as this 48 
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amendment is approved and they know whether or not the agency is 1 

going to find jeopardy then she can begin work on those issues 2 

and so I appreciate that and thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Those 3 

conclude my concerns. 4 

 5 

ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN AND VICE CHAIRMAN 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Williams.  That brings us to 8 

the last agenda item, Election of a Chair and Vice Chair for the 9 

council.  At this time, I would entertain nominations for Chair. 10 

 11 

MR. TEEHAN:  I would like to nominate Dr. Bob Shipp for Chair. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have Dr. Bob Shipp. 14 

 15 

MR. ANSON:  Second. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do I hear other nominations? 18 

 19 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I move that we close nominations and Dr. Bob 20 

Shipp is elected Chair by acclamation.   21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do I have a second?  We’ve got a motion and 23 

a second to close the nominations and to nominate Dr. Bob Shipp 24 

as Chairman by acclamation.  All those in favor of that motion 25 

say aye; opposed like sign.  Dr. Shipp, congratulations.  Now I 26 

would entertain -- 27 

 28 

MR. TEEHAN:  In the spirit of having a two-Bob administration, I 29 

would like to nominate Bob Gill from Florida for Vice Chair. 30 

 31 

DR. SHIPP:  Second. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second to nominate 34 

Mr. Bob Gill for Vice Chair.   35 

 36 

MR. PERRET:  Mr. Teehan, could you take about a couple of hours 37 

and tell us what his qualifications are? 38 

 39 

MR. TEEHAN:  He’s giving me a ride home.  Will that do, Mr. 40 

Perret? 41 

 42 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think in letters we’ll just put Bob-squared. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Or Bobbsey Twins. 45 

 46 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I move that we close the nomination for Vice 47 

Chair and Bob Gill is also nominated by acclamation. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion to close the nominations 2 

and to elect Mr. Bob Gill as Vice Chair.  Any discussion?  All 3 

those in favor of the motion say aye; all opposed.  Mr. Gill, 4 

congratulations. 5 

 6 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, all.  I appreciate it. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  That concludes the business of -- 9 

 10 

DR. CRABTREE:  I just want to commend all of you for making it 11 

through Amendment 31 and I particularly want to thank all of our 12 

staff for a huge amount of work done in a very short period of 13 

time.  I know it’s been a very frustrating and trying issue and 14 

I apologize for all the difficulties and vagaries of the 15 

Endangered Species Act, but I think you all did an admirable job 16 

in getting through this. 17 

 18 

DR. SHIPP:  I would like to commend and thank Dr. Tom McIlwain 19 

for a great two-year reign over this council for some very 20 

difficult issues.  They’re going to be tough shoes to fill. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Let me add my thanks to the council for your 23 

support over the last couple of years.  We’ve had some difficult 24 

decisions to make in the last two years and I appreciate 25 

everybody hanging in. 26 

 27 

I would like to thank our staff that supported me over the last 28 

two years and supported the council.  They’ve done an 29 

outstanding job.  We have got one fantastic staff and we’ve got 30 

a wonderful new Executive Director and the last thing I would 31 

like to say is that I really appreciate the cooperation and the 32 

input that we’ve gotten from our constituents out there at the 33 

various public hearings that we’ve had over the last couple 34 

years that I’ve been involved. 35 

 36 

We’ve had some difficult ones, but we’ve gotten through them and 37 

been able to take that public testimony and take it back and 38 

massage that and bring it into our deliberations and so I thank 39 

all of you who have participated and contributed to that.  With 40 

that, I would entertain a motion to -- Mr. Simpson has got a -- 41 

 42 

MR. SIMPSON:  If I could, Mr. Chairman, in lieu of the state 43 

director’s report I put this on your place.  I would like for 44 

you to read that article and find out how Corky got his name. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We thank you for providing the background 47 

for our dart boards that we can use with our new darts and I 48 
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would entertain a motion to adjourn.  All those in favor of 1 

adjourning, get up and leave.  Thank you all. 2 

 3 

(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 5:10 p.m., August 13, 4 

2009.) 5 

 6 

- - - 7 

8 
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